

Nova Southeastern University NSUWorks

Theses and Dissertations

Abraham S. Fischler College of Education

2021

Literacy Development Practices for English Learners With Interrupted Formal Education

Javier Francisco Oaxaca

Follow this and additional works at: https://nsuworks.nova.edu/fse_etd

Part of the Education Commons

Share Feedback About This Item

This Dissertation is brought to you by the Abraham S. Fischler College of Education at NSUWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of NSUWorks. For more information, please contact nsuworks@nova.edu.



Literacy Development Practices for English Learners With Interrupted Formal Education

by Francisco Javier Oaxaca

An Applied Dissertation Submitted to the Abraham S. Fischler College of Education and School of Criminal Justice in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Education





Approval Page

This Applied Dissertation was submitted by Francisco Javier Oaxaca under the direction of the persons listed below. It was submitted to the Abraham S. Fischler College of Education and School of Criminal Justice and approved in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Education at Nova Southeastern University.

Barbara Christina, EdD Committee Chair

Shery Bennett, EdD Committee Member

Kimberly Durham, PsyD Dean



Statement of Original Work

I declare the following:

I have read the Code of Student Conduct and Academic Responsibility as described in the *Student Handbook* of Nova Southeastern University. This applied dissertation represents my original work, except where I have acknowledged the ideas, words, or material of other authors.

Where another author's ideas have been presented in this applied dissertation, I have acknowledged the author's ideas by citing them in the required style.

Where another author's words have been presented in this applied dissertation, I have acknowledged the author's words by using appropriate quotation devices and citations in the required style.

I have obtained permission from the author or publisher—in accordance with the required guidelines—to include any copyrighted material (e.g., tables, figures, survey instruments, large portions of text) in this applied dissertation manuscript.

<u>___April 17, 2021</u> Date



Acknowledgments

I recognize having the opportunity to continue my education and pursue my doctorate degree is one that should not be taken for granted; rather, an opportunity to be cherished. I feel blessed to have had this chance to deepen my knowledge, passion, and scholarship in the field of education particularly during the Covid-19 pandemic.

First, I would like to thank my Chair, Dr. Barbara Christina, for all her guidance and patience through this process. I have learned so much from you over the past few months and appreciate all the time you gave me to ensure I grew as an educator. Also, to my Committee Member, Dr. Shery Bennett, I am grateful for your keen eye and thoughtful feedback. I could not have asked for better mentors on this journey.

Truly, I would not have made it to this monumental place without the love, support, and guidance of my family and friends. To my parents, thank you for your insight and guidance as you read multiple versions of this dissertation and for your constant encouragement. You were my first teachers and I am honored to carry those lessons with me to this day. To my brother, you are the ultimate dream chaser; and I am inspired each day to pursue my dreams and passions because of you. To my husband, your willingness to go on this journey with me and provide unwavering support, understanding, motivation, and love through each step has been a bedrock of strength for me. I could not have done this without you. To my friends and colleagues, I am deeply grateful for your ongoing support and belief in me as an educator and human.

To all the teachers who participated in this study, I am deeply grateful for your time. You are the true superheroes! Continue to work each day to support students in their pursuit of excellence knowing you are not alone. We are on this journey together.



iv

Abstract

Literacy Development Practices for English Learners With Interrupted Formal Education. Francisco Javier Oaxaca, 2021: Applied Dissertation, Nova Southeastern University, Abraham S. Fischler College of Education and School of Criminal Justice. Keywords: literacy, English language learners, SLIFE, secondary, teacher knowledge

English language learners (ELLs) are a diverse student group that continues to grow within schools all throughout the United States and those students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE) continue to lag behind their peers in academic achievement, particularly in literacy. Although there have been several studies to explore this complex phenomenon, a gap in the research continues to exist on specific conditions needed for academic success for SLIFE such as beginning/basic literacy instruction in secondary educational contexts. The purpose of this research study was to determine the extent to which teachers' perception and knowledge of basic literacy skills impacts the teaching of these skills for secondary SLIFE students.

The researcher surveyed 32 secondary ESOL teachers in a large urban District in South Florida who taught a variety of courses such as English Language Development (ELD) for SLIFE students. The survey contained items to determine teacher perception in regards to basic literacy skill instruction for secondary SLIFE, demographic data, and a section to determine the knowledge and skills of secondary ESOL teachers in regards to basic literacy skill concepts. Basic literacy skill data from high school ESOL students was analyzed and compared to the knowledge, skill level and perceptions of teachers.

Teacher self-perception of their knowledge of phonemic and phonics skills correlated to their knowledge of these literacy concepts. However, no correlation was found between teachers' self-perception of their ability to teach literacy skills and their knowledge of overall basic literacy skill constructs. Of note, teachers' self-perception of their vocabulary knowledge did not correlate to their ability to perform morphological skill related tasks. The basic literacy skill concept of phonological awareness (such as syllable counting) was the strongest for secondary teachers, with the area of morphology being the weakest, indicating a strong lack of knowledge of morphological principles. Overall, teachers' implicit knowledge and ability was stronger than their ability to apply explicit knowledge, such as, the phonics rules which govern language.

Implications of these findings and recommendations for educators at the secondary level serving SLIFE are presented. Specific resources for developing literacy for secondary ELLs are provided, as well as, recommendations for future research.



Table of Contents

	Page
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Statement of the Problem	1
Setting of the Study	6
Researcher's Role	6
Purpose of the Study	6
Definition of Terms	7
Chapter 2: Literature Review	10
Introduction	10
Theoretical Framework	10
Legal Cases and Policies for the Education of ELLs	15
Second Language Acquisition	
Students With Limited or Interrupted Formal Education	21
Literacy Development	
Integrating Language and Literacy	
Secondary Teacher and Student Perceptions	40
The Peter Effect in Language Education	46
Research Questions	47
Chapter 3: Methodology	49
Participants	49
Instruments	49
Procedures	51
Chapter 4: Results	54
Introduction	54
Demographic Characteristics	
Data Analysis	
Chapter 5: Discussion	
Introduction	76
Summary of Findings	77
Interpretation of Findings	80
Context of Findings	83
Implication of Findings	88
Limitations of the Study	94
Future Research Directions	97
Conclusion	
References	101
Appendices	
A Scarborough's Reading Rope	127
11 Seurorough 5 Reading Rope	



В	Teacher Knowledge Survey	129
С	Resources for Basic Literacy Skills and Supporting Secondary SLIFE	141
D	Mutually Adaptive Learning Paradigm	145
Е	Language Experience Approach	148

Tables

1	Age Distribution of Respondents	56
2	Perception Results of SLIFE and Basic Literacy Skills	59
3	Self Perception of Knowledge of Basic Skill Areas	60
4	95% Confidence Intervals of Pairwise Difference of Language	Proficiency 63
5	95% Confidence Intervals for Years of Teaching Experience	64
6	Teacher Performance of Knowledge Survey by Category	65
7	Phonological Item Responses of Teacher Knowledge Survey	
8	Phonemic Item Responses of Teacher Knowledge Survey	69
9	Phonics Item Responses of Teacher Knowledge Survey	71
1(Morphological Item Responses of Teacher Knowledge Survey	72
11	Description of Decoding Status	80
es		

Figures

1 Survey Approach	
	51
2 Language Proficiency in a Language Other Than English	
3 Percent Answers Correct of Basic Language Constructs	67
4 Percent by Decoding Status	75



Chapter 1: Introduction

Statement of the Problem

English language learners (ELLs) are a diverse student group that continues to grow within schools all throughout the United States (Francis et al., 2006; Hoover et al., 2016; Hussar et al., 2020; NASEM, 2017). A subgroup within this larger population are those students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE or SLIFEs). This subgroup also continues to grow particularly in secondary schools (DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a; Potochnick, 2018; Salva & Matis, 2017; Samway et al., 2020).

The Research Problem

Potochnick (2018) found that of those students with interrupted schooling that come to the United States almost two-thirds arrive after the age of twelve and attend secondary schools. Additionally, these students have been found to be behind their peers academically by almost two grade levels (Potochnick, 2018). ELLs who are SLIFE continue to not show the same level of academic proficiency and achievement as their peers within secondary educational settings (Huang et al., 2016; NASEM, 2017; Spees et al., 2016). Although there have been several studies to explore this complex phenomenon (e.g. Burns et al., 2017; Ingram, 2017; Johnson, 2013; Marrero Colón, 2018), a gap in the research continues to exist on specific conditions needed for academic success for SLIFE, such as, beginning/basic literacy instruction in secondary educational contexts.

The problem is that students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE) are not performing well in reading achievement and are at risk for dropping out of high school due to a complex set of challenges. Therefore this research study aims to explore the extent to which teachers' perception and knowledge of basic literacy skills affects the



teaching of these skills for secondary SLIFE students to understand what may be needed in order to teach SLIFE for improved academic outcomes.

Background and Justification

Reflecting the trend that ELLs increased in public schools from 2000-2017 across the United States (Hussar et al., 2020), ELLs in Florida increased from 250,430 in School Year (SY) 2013-2014 to 268,189 in SY 2015-2016 (CGCS, 2019); and in SY 2019-2020 ELLs in Florida increased to 288,754 representing 10.1% of the student population (FLDOE, 2020). In the District where this study was conducted, ELLs represented 11.83% of the overall student population in SY 2015-2016 an increase of 21.5% from SY 2007-2008 (CGCS, 2019). Four years later (SY 2019-2020), the ELLs in this South Florida District have increased to 14.1% of the student population or 27,683 ELL students overall (FLDOE, 2020).

Due to the continued increase of ELLs, and in particular those who are SLIFE, research into effective practices for supporting secondary ELLs' literary and language development must be a focus in the educational field. Though ELLs have potential for linguistic and academic success, this group of students continues to be challenged by the academic requirements faced particularly in secondary schools (NASEM, 2017). In 2015, ELLs in grade 12 underperformed their non-ELL peers on the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) in reading by receiving forty-nine points lower on the average reading score between the two groups; and this similar trend was evident for ELLs in grade 8 who scored forty-five points lower on the 2019 NAEP reading than non-ELLs on the average reading score (Hussar et al., 2020). In an analysis of the U.S. Department of Education's Educational Longitudinal Study (ELS:2002) of tenth graders'



performance, Potochnick (2018) found that students with interrupted education were more likely to drop out of school, and their academic achievement was lower than their grade-level peers. Similarly, Umansky et al. (2018) found that recently arrived immigrant students had an increased probability of up to 70% of not graduating from high school. Further, meeting the reading and literacy demands at the secondary level can be an extreme challenge for ELLs (Potochnick, 2018).

According to Florida's 2018-2019 State Report Card (FLDOE, 2019), there was a significant gap in the achievement level of ELLs in relation to the overall student population. In SY 2018-2019, 57% of students scored proficient in English Language Arts (ELA) with only 39% of ELLs scoring proficient (FLDOE, 2019). In mathematics, the same gap existed with 60% of all students scoring proficient, and only 48% of ELLs scoring proficient; and in social studies and science, the gap was greater than 20% difference in performance (FLDOE, 2019).

For SY 2018-2019, the school district in this study showed similar outcomes for ELLs. In mathematics, 63% of other students scored at proficient with only 48% proficiency for ELLs (FLDOE, 2019). However, in reading, social studies, and science, the gap was more than 22% in each subject respectively, with science showing the largest disparity between groups of 26%, with only 33% of ELLs proficient according to the state-wide assessments results (FLDOE, 2019). Further, in ninth grade ELA, the ELL student group scored at only 5.2% proficiency in SY 2014-2015, and the score had only increased slightly to 7.9% in 2019; and tenth grade ELLs showed similar challenges with 6.2% proficiency in ELA in 2015 decreasing to 5.4% proficiency in 2019 (FLDOE, 2019). With these academic outcomes for ELLs in secondary schools, it is critical to



determine best practices in particular for literacy instruction.

Deficiencies in the Evidence

According to the Council of Great City Schools' report (2017), English language development programs should have a balance of instruction focused on general English language development as well as academic language development that is specific to content. This claim is supported by the findings of both August and Shanahan (2006) and NASEM (2017). Although there are resources with strategies to support secondary reading comprehension for ELLs such as Calderón and Slakk (2018) and secondary newcomers such as Custodio (2011), Short and Boyson (2011) or Zacarian and Haynes (2012), most resources currently are focused on remediation and intervention for general English-speaking struggling readers (Denton et al., 2007) with others that include more general strategies for any ELL in acquiring language (Escalante, 2018; Francis et al., 2006; Ivey & Baker, 2004; Li, 2012, McBee & Orzulak, 2017) or academic vocabulary (Gottlieb & Ernst-Slavit, 2014; Zacarian, 2013). There are some resources for supporting SLIFE students (Custodio & O'Loughlin, 2017; DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a; DeCapua et al., 2020; NYSED, 2019; Salva & Matis, 2017) and even a recently published guide for educators on how to support Latino SLIFE specifically (Digby, n.d.).

However, there is little research on effective literacy instructional practices for secondary ELLs who are SLIFE (Menken, 2013; NASEM, 2017); and researchers, who have been published, indicate more research is needed on how beginning/basic literacy instruction can impact secondary SLIFE students in a positive way (August & Shanahan, 2006; Marrero Colón, 2018; Schmidt de Carranza, 2017). Schmidt de Carranza (2017) indicated that because ELL SLIFE represent various educational backgrounds and



experiences explicit instruction in foundational literacy may be needed. In addition, research from Marrero Colón (2018) and Ingram (2017) found that secondary teachers need more professional development in order to meet the beginning/basic literacy needs of SLIFEs. Teachers of secondary SLIFE are accountable to not only ensure these students acquire literacy skills but also meet the rigorous standards of high school curriculum as well (Ingram, 2017).

Research exists on how online learning impacts literacy instruction for secondary ELLs (Ziemke, 2014) and on the impact of utilizing translanguaging practices for SLIFEs (Menken, 2013). Santiago (2014) and Francis et al. (2006) indicated that for secondary ELLs targeted and explicit phonemic awareness and phonics instruction (or word study) is needed for effective language and literacy development. Other researchers indicated that although beginning literacy instruction (phonemic awareness and phonics instruction) can be effective, it must be aligned to authentic literature that is developmentally and academically appropriate (Calderón & Slakk, 2018; NASEM, 2017). However, even with these studies, there continues to be a deficiency in the research specifically in what knowledge is needed for secondary teachers in order to implement effective practices for integrating beginning/basic literacy instruction with academic language development for secondary SLIFE students to improve academic outcomes (August & Shanahan, 2006).

Audience

The audiences that will most benefit from this research are school administrators as they make hiring and professional development decisions for their schools. Additionally, this research will be of interest to district and state leaders charged with



providing professional development and resources for schools for supporting and educating SLIFE at the secondary level. Lastly, this research should be of interest to curriculum development agencies and companies who create materials to supplement the instructional practices within secondary classrooms as well as professional development for secondary educational practitioners.

Setting of the Study

This non-experimental study was conducted in a large urban school district in South Florida. A survey was distributed to all secondary language arts, reading, and ESOL teachers who teach ELLs and SLIFE throughout the district. There are approximately 150-200 teachers who had the opportunity to complete the survey. The survey was distributed via *Survey Monkey* in the fall and was open for three weeks for participants to respond.

Researcher's Role

In the large urban school district where this research study took place, the researcher holds a district office position that supports the Title III and ESOL language programs. However, because the researcher does not have direct supervisory obligations for the teachers in the study, the potential negative impacts or biases from this relationship were minimal.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this quantitative study was to determine the extent to which teachers' perception and knowledge of basic literacy skills affects the teaching of these skills for secondary SLIFE in high school settings in South Florida. English language learners (ELLs) are a diverse student group that continues to grow within schools all



throughout the United States (Frances et al., 2006; Husser et al., 2020; NASEM, 2017; Sugarman, 2017) and those who are SLIFE continue to lag behind their peers in academic achievement, particularly in literacy (Huang et al., 2016; NASEM, 2017; Potochnick, 2018; Spees et al., 2016). Although there have been several studies to explore this complex phenomenon (e.g. Burns et al., 2017; Ingram, 2017; Johnson, 2013; Marrero Colón, 2018), a gap in the research continues to exist on specific conditions needed for academic success for SLIFE such as beginning/basic literacy instruction in secondary educational contexts.

Definition of Terms

Basic/beginning literacy is instruction focused on developing the foundations of literacy development such as phonological and phonemic awareness, phonics and decoding skills, and fluency (DeCapua et al., 2020; NPR, 2000).

English language learner (ELL) describes a student who is learning or acquiring English as a new language and does not speak English as their native or home language (McBee Orzulak, 2017; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). The Federal Government more narrowly defines an ELL as a student age 3-21 who will enroll or is enrolled in an elementary or secondary school, is born in a country other than the United States or whose native language is a language other than English, and whose difficulties with the English language may prevent them from meeting success in school or in society (CGCS, 2019). Additionally, this individual has been and may be referred to in the literature as an English learner (EL) or as Limited English Proficient (LEP) (CGSC, 2019). For the purposes of this study, the term will be English language learner (ELL).

English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL) is a term utilized to describe the



teaching or programs associated with instruction of English to those individuals whose primary or native language is not English (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010).

Grapheme is a unit of written language or letters (NPR, 2000).

L1 (first language) and L2 (second language) are terms used to refer to a person's language. L1 is generally referred to as a person's native or first language that they learned when growing up. The L2 refers to a language that is learned second or after a person's native language. L2 generally refers to the additional language being learned even if it is a third or fourth language (Cummins, 1981; Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Gass & Selinker, 2001; McBee Orzulak, 2017).

Morpheme is the smallest unit that conveys meaning (Fillmore & Snow, 2000; Freeman & Freeman, 2004). Morphemes are part of morphology which is the study of words (or linguistic units of meaning) and word formation (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010).

Newcomer or Recently Arrived Immigrant are terms that describe a student who is categorized as an ELL, has been in the United States for less than two years, and is at the beginning stages of English language development (Custodio, 2011; Short & Boyson, 2012)

Phoneme is the smallest linguistic units or sounds of oral language (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; ILA, 2019; NPR, 2000).

Phonemic or Phoneme-level awareness is the ability of a speaker to distinguish and manipulate phonemes in spoken language; and is the most complex or advanced subset of phonological awareness as it is the awareness that each spoken word is comprised of a sequence of phonemes (August & Shanahan, 2006; Freeman & Freeman,



2004; ILA, 2019; NPR, 2000).

Phonology or Phonological awareness (PA) is the overarching understanding of and ability to differentiate larger linguistic units of speech into their smaller structures of words, syllables, and even subsyllabic units such as onset-rime awareness (August & Shanahan, 2006; Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Gunther et al., n.d.; ILA, 2019)

Phonics is the knowledge of the alphabetic principle that there is a relationship between letters and sounds and the ability to apply that knowledge when decoding or reading words that are unfamiliar (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Gunther et al., n.d.; NRP, 2000).

Second language acquisition (SLA) is a term used to describe the study of and process of acquiring an additional language in addition to the native or first language (Krashen, 1982; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010).

Student(s) with Limited or Interrupted Formal Education (SLIFE) is a term used to describe a student (or several students) who has had very little formal education in their native country or has had some education, but it has not been continuous and has low literacy skills in their native language (DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a). SLIFE may also be referred to as SIFE, meaning student(s) with interrupted formal education. Generally, SLIFE and SIFE are utilized interchangeably (DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a, 2010b, 2015; NYSED, 2019; NYSED, n.d.; WCER, 2015).

Translanguaging is a term used to describe the phenomenon where multilingual speakers utilize all their languages as an integrated communication system (NASEM, 2017, p. 323).



Chapter 2: Literature Review

Introduction

English language learners who are SLIFE face many challenges when they arrive in U.S. schools (DeCapua & Marshall, 2015; Marrero Colón, 2018); however, these challenges are most impactful for secondary students not only when they arrive but into their futures as well (Sugarman, 2017). Students in this group continue to lag behind their peers in academic achievement, particularly in literacy (Huang et al., 2016; NASEM, 2017; Potochnick, 2018; Spees et al., 2016). In reviewing current literature, a gap in the research continues to exist on specific methods for ensuring basic literacy instruction occurs and promotes overall academic achievement for SLIFE in secondary educational contexts (August & Shanahan, 2006; NASEM, 2017).

Theoretical Framework

Four separate but related theories underpin this research study: Lev Vygotsky's sociocultural theory (1978), Jim Cummin's Theory of Second Language Acquisition (1981), Stephen Krashen's Monitor Model (1982), and the culturally responsive teaching theory posited by Geneva Gay (2000; 2010). Sociocultural theory indicates that learning language is fundamentally a social process and that there is a social and cultural interdependence as cognitive development is occurring (Hoover et al., 2016; Newman, 2018; Soto Huerta & Pérez, 2015; Vygotsky, 1978, 1986). Further, interactions of children with their environment and culture provide the ability for new knowledge and skills to be developed (Vygotsky, 1978). Learning occurs on a social level and then is internalized within the child (Hoover et al., 2016). Part of sociocultural theory is Vygotsky's concept of the Zone of Proximal Development, which is described as two



levels: the area where a child (or student) is actually developing and the area (or zone) where he or she has the potential for development (Vygotsky, 1986; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). For students to optimize their learning or potential, they must be within their own Zone of Proximal Development (Vygotsky, 1978). Through social interaction, utilizing relative and concrete topics from the environment around the learner in simplified language (or language common to the student), a learner can move from their level of actualization to their level of potential development where maximum learning occurs (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010).

Cummins posited that an ELL has underlying proficiency of their L1 or native language which directly supports the acquisition of another language (Cárdenas-Hagan, 2020). Cummins (1981) provided that there is a distinction between social language and academic language in Second Language Acquisition (SLA). Social language is the language of conversation and casual social interactions that is fully embedded into context (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010) and academic language refers to the language utilized in academic content areas and may not be fully contextualized. Cummins (1981) referred to social language as basic interpersonal communicative skills or BICS and the more decontextualized academic language as cognitive academic language proficiency or CALP. ELLs can utilize their L1 to develop BICS and to strengthen CALP as they continue to acquire English language skills (Cárdenas-Hagan, 2020). Further, Cummins described the need for language to be embedded contextually as much as possible in order for SLA to effectively occur (1981).

Krashen's Monitor Model (1982) is focused on second language acquisition and consists of five main hypotheses: the Acquisition-Learning Hypothesis, the Monitor



Hypothesis, the Natural Order Hypothesis, the Input Hypothesis, and the Affective Filter Hypothesis. The idea that *learning* a language is the conscious process, and the *acquisition* of the language occurs subconsciously through a variety of means is central to the Acquisition-Learning Hypothesis (Krashen, 1982). Gass and Selinker (2001) described acquisition as "picking up" a language (p. 198). In order for literacy development to occur for English language learners (ELLs), there must be both explicit teaching which leads to learning and time for acquisition to occur (Krashen, 1982). In the Monitor Hypothesis, what is acquired is monitored as learned output when three conditions have been met: the learner knows the rules; can focus on the form of the rules; and has time to apply the learned rules (Gass & Selinker, 2001; Hoover et al., 2016; Krashen, 1982). Central to the Natural Order Hypothesis is the understanding that there is an order that is common or predictable to acquiring grammatical elements or rules of language (Gass & Selinker, 2001). Because of this order, language structures (or rules) are acquired in a sequence. For example, the morpheme -ing indicating progressive (as in: He is eating salad.) and the morpheme -s indicating plural (as in: three horses) is acquired well before the morpheme -s indicating possessive (as in: The girl's dog.) (Krashen, 1982). These predicable language patterns continue to be seen in current research (Briceño & Klein, 2016) even though deeper understanding of a learners L1 and its impact on L2 acquisition does impact the order of acquisition. How acquisition of the language moves from one point to another in a predictable sequence through receiving comprehensible input is the Input Hypothesis (Gass & Selinker, 2001; Hoover et al., 2016; Krashen, 1985; Krashen & Terrell, 1983). Comprehensible input is language that is understood by the learner; and in order for language to be acquired, language input



should be just beyond where learner's current level (Gass & Selinker, 2001; Krashen & Terrell, 1983). Krashen referred to this as i+1 (input plus one) and further posited that acquisition would not take place if input was i+0 (always at current level) or even i+15 (input way beyond comprehensible input) (Freeman & Freeman, 2004). Krashen further indicated various nonlinguistic factors or variables may impede a learner from receiving comprehensible input, which is the basis of the Affective Filter Hypothesis (Gass & Selinker, 2001; Krashen & Terrell, 1983). For example, if an ELL student is always in an i+15 environment or one that is highly stressful, the Affective Filter is raised and language acquisition will not occur. However, if an ELL feels comfortable and is engaged in lessons at the i+1 level consistently, the filter will be lowered and language acquisition can occur (Freeman & Freeman, 2004).

Gay (2000; 2010) indicated that culturally responsive teaching (CRT) is ensuring learning opportunities are made more relevant, and therefore more effective, for students by leveraging ethnically diverse students' cultural knowledge, previous experiences in life, as well as their points of view or references infused into instructional practices. In approaching instructional practices in this way, teachers focus on students' assets and strengths they bring to the educational setting as well as deepening their own cultural competence (DeCapua & Marshall, 2015; Piazza et al., 2015); and in doing so highlight the interconnectedness of all humans while empowering and validating students and their cultures (Gay, 2018). Valuing the knowledge and cultural experiences of students within educational contexts provides unique opportunities for student voice and development of self-identity (Chenowith, 2014; Molyneux & Hiorth, 2019; Stewart et al., 2018). Additionally, CRT actively, thoughtfully, and intentionally engages students in critical



dialogue which deepens understanding of ethnically diverse students' cultures and connects their lived experiences to the learning within the classroom to develop cultural integrity as well as academic success (Gay, 2018). Central to CRT is the ideology that there must be a social-emotional connection between teachers and students (Hammond, 2015). Hammond (2015) further described the four areas of CRT in practice as awareness (of sociopolitical contexts and personal cultural lenses), being in learning partnerships (focused on building trusting relationships with students), developing information processing (in order for students to engage in complex thinking), and through community building (to ensure learning environments are safe for all). Additionally, Salva and Matis (2017) posited that CRT is essential for creating learning environments and educational opportunities that are specifically appropriate for SLIFE.

Krashen's Affective Filter Hypothesis (1982) posited the need for a student to essentially feel safe (or stress-free) in his/her environment in order for language learning to occur which directly connects to CRT and creating effective conditions for learning (Gay, 2010, 2018; Hammond, 2015). Similarly, linked to sociocultural theory (Vygotsky, 1978), CRT in action has educators create instructional practices specific to the sociocultural and linguistic needs of the students before them (Gay, 2010). Learners, specifically ELLs, are poised to learn more complex concepts (and acquire language) when they are engaged in social contexts that are culturally responsive and meaningful to them (Gay, 2010; Krashen, 1982; Vygotsky, 1986). Together, these theoretical frameworks form the basis for the research study focused on understanding how teachers' perceptions and knowledge of basic literacy skill instruction and development impacts students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE).



Legal Cases and Policies for Education of ELLs

The education of English language learners has a rich history in the political and philosophical landscape of the United States and in public K-12 schools. In 1964, Congress passed the Civil Rights Act, and Title VI of this Act specifically prohibited any program receiving federal funds from discriminating against individuals based on race, color, or national origin including public school districts (Stader, 2013). Four years later, the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) was passed, and Title VII (also known as the Bilingual Education Act) specifically focused on the educational rights and needs of ELLs (NASEM, 2017). For the first time, federal grants were available to local education agencies (or school districts) to implement and conduct research on bilingual educational programs for ELLs (NASEM, 2017).

In the landmark case *Lau v. Nichols* of 1974, the U.S. Supreme Court unanimously ruled that the San Francisco Unified School District had violated the rights of Chinese students who did not speak English by failing to provide equal educational opportunities thus violating both Title VI of the 1964 Civil Rights Act and the Fourteenth Amendment (Stader, 2013; NASEM, 2017). *Lau v. Nichols* clearly articulated that a student may not be denied education due to limited English proficiency (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). Also in 1974, Congress passed the Equal Educational Opportunities Act which prohibited any state from denying equal educational opportunities as a result of an educational entities' failure to ensure language barriers were overcome that may prevent equal participation in programs (NASEM, 2017). Combined, these two decisions laid significant groundwork requiring public schools to address and provide meaningful participation for ELLs (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010).



Soon after, two other significant rulings came regarding ELLs. In *Castañeda v. Pickard* (1981), the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals specifically defined what "appropriate action" under the Equal Educational Opportunities Act would be stating that programs for ELLs: 1) must be based on sound educational theory that is accepted by experts in the field; 2) provide appropriate resources to be implemented adequately; and 3) must be monitored for effectiveness (NASEM, 2017; Stader, 2013). In Plyer v. Doe (1982), the United States Supreme Court ruled that the Fourteenth Amendment prohibits states from withholding a free public education to any child regardless of their citizenship status of the student or parents (Stader, 2013). Further, ELL students are entitled to all services provided by public schools within a school district boundary (Stader, 2013).

Specific to the State of Florida, in 1990, the Florida Consent Decree was signed into law by the United States Court of the Southern District of Florida as a result of *League of United Latin American Citizens (LULAC) et al. v. State Board of Education* (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). Although the Consent Decree (FLDOE, n.d.) does not afford ELLs any additional rights than those already provided by previous court cases, it does provide a framework for compliance of all federal and state laws applicable to ELLs and programming for ELLs ensuring that ELLs have access to appropriate educational programs as well as comprehensible instruction (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). Additionally, the Consent Decree (FLDOE, n.d.) outlines specific requirements and professional development for educators to complete in order to obtain their ESOL Endorsement as well as other in-service requirements for those who provide instruction and services for ELLs. In order for an educator to obtain their ESOL Endorsement, they must demonstrate knowledge and understanding in the areas of methods of teaching,



curriculum and materials design, cross-cultural communication, language and linguistics, and assessment each specific to English language development for ELLs (FLDOE, n.d.).

Under the reauthorization of ESEA, called Improving America's Schools Act of 1994, in the Bilingual Education Act, Title VII, the federal definition of a student who is limited English proficient was revised providing a common definition for public school K-12 educational entities (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). In 2001, Congress passed into law the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (NCLB) which carried with it accountability measures to ensure all students' were meeting proficiency including ELLs (NASEM, 2017). Within NCLB, an annual requirement for testing of reading and math skills was included and a heightened focus on closing the achievement gap between subgroups of students ensuring that all students, including ELLs, were making Adequate Yearly Progress was a cornerstone of this legislation (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). Further, NCLB provided a more detailed definition of limited English proficient students and Title I of NCLB shifted the responsibility of ELL progress to local schools, districts, and states with corrective measures in place for failure to reduce achievement gaps (NASEM, 2017). Additionally, English language proficiency standards became a part of the accountability system under Title III and funds related to Title III shifted to an entitlement grant based on the number of ELLs within a state or school district (NASEM, 2017).

The Elementary and Secondary Education Act was amended in 2015 with the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) replacing NCLB (Klein, 2016). ESSA requires that each state have an accountability system in place tracking several factors including English language proficiency for ELs (Klein, 2016; Sugarman, 2020). Further, progress



of ELLs is highlighted within ESSA and a focus on ensuring these students make significant progress each year is a focal point of the new legislation (Klein, 2016; USDOE, 2018). ESAA also changed limited English proficient to English learner (or EL) but kept all other qualifiers from NCLB (USDOE, 2018). In addition to a wider understanding that English language learner success is the responsibility of all educators at the local, state, and federal levels, Title III under ESSA also recognizes the various types of ELLs within the larger group and most notably those who are SLIFE (USDOE, 2018). There is not currently a formal definition of SLIFE at the Federal level (Sugarman, 2020), though some states such as Minnesota (MNDOE, 2016), Massachusetts (MDESE, 2019), New York (NYSED, 2019), and Oregon (ORDOE, 2020) do have such a definition. In Florida, the Department of Education considers recently arrived ELLs with interrupted education as "newcomer/new beginnings" (DeCapua, 2020). Case law and federal policy align to support programmatic efforts to ensure equitable educational opportunities and instructional practices are realized by those ELLs within the public school system and that high academic proficiency is obtained appropriately by ELLs at each level within the educational system.

Second Language Acquisition

Second language acquisition (SLA) is the study of how second (or additional) languages are learned drawing upon other scientific fields to create theories and hypotheses on the way in which languages are structured and learned (Gass & Selinker, 2001). Specifically, SLA investigates how proficiency in an additional language from the native language is obtained (O'Grady et al., 2005). Although the term SLA indicates a second language, it is commonly used to describe the phenomenon of learning any



additional language after someone's native language (NL), mother tongue, or the first language a child learns which is commonly referred to as a primary language or L1 (Gass & Selinker, 2001). In SLA, the target language or the language being learned is commonly referred to as the L2 meaning "second language" but can also mean any language learned after the L1 (Gass & Selinker, 2001).

Theories and understandings of SLA have been grounded in first language acquisition. Noam Chomsky indicated that there is an innate ability for each person to learn language and that all languages have universal properties (Chomsky, 1975, 1986; Gass & Selinker, 2001; Whelan Arzia et al., 2010). Humans have within their brain a *language acquisition device* (LAD) that is specialized for language (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). These universal properties found within the LAD are known as *Universal Grammar* (UG) and form one's representation of language within their mind (Gass & Selinker, 2001). Further, Chomsky described languages has having properties that could be utilized to generate any utterance or sentence as the theory of *generative grammar* (Chomsky, 1975; Freeman & Freeman, 2004). Coupled with Vygotsky's sociocultural theory of language development (Vygotsky, 1978), Chomsky's first language acquisition theories (Chomsky, 1975, 1986, 1997) have been applied to the field of SLA.

Although understanding how language is learned and acquired is critical for any ELL or SLIFE student, SLA research addresses the need for *communicative competence* to ensure someone is actually proficient in an L2 (O'Grady et al., 2005). Not only must a learner be able to utilize correct grammatical structures, they also must also be able to communicate in a variety of ways within a variety of contexts understanding social and



cultural underpinnings (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Gay, 2010; O'Grady et al., 2005). Krashen's Monitor Model (1982) provided hypothesizes to explain how this can and does occur within SLA contexts. Additionally, Cummins (1981) provided that the distinction between social language and academic language is critical in SLA. Language used in conversations between individuals or groups that is fully embedded into context (Whelan Ariza et al., 2010) or basic interpersonal skills (BICS) is acquired in a relatively short amount of time (Cummins, 1981). Academic language, also known as cognitive academic language proficiency or CALP, refers to the language utilized in academic content areas that may not be fully contextualized taking about five to seven years to fully be developed (Cummins, 1981). Further, Cummins described the need for language to be embedded contextually as much as possible in order for language acquisition to effectively occur and that when able instruction should leverage a students' native language to develop the L2 (1981).

It is important to note that the emergence of speech for ELLs goes through distinct oral language development stages: preproduction, early production, speech emergence, intermediate fluency, and (advanced) fluency (Krashen & Terrell, 1983; McBee Orzulak, 2017). The preproduction (or silent) phase is characterized by a student who may be silent and may repeat after someone, in the early production (or early speech emergence) stage students are developing vocabulary and may utter one to two word sentences, and then students who have moved into the speech emergence stage they are producing more oral language through interactions and simple phrases (Krashen & Terrell, 1983; McBee Orzulak, 2017; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). The later stages of oral language development have been described as intermediate fluency, where in a learner is



utilizing more complex discourse and grammatical structures in oral and written production, and then fluency or advanced fluency which is a stage where the student is producing lots of oral language on their own and has acquired much academic language as well at this point (Krashen & Terrell, 1983; McBee Orzulak, 2017). These final stages of oral language development for BICS can take anywhere from 3-5 years to reach, with CALP taking up words of 7-10 years (Cummins, 1981; Krashen & Terrell, 1983).

Schumann (1978) found that ELL students should be socially integrated in order for SLA to occur. This finding aligns to language development theories posited by Krashen (1982), Vygotsky (1978), and Cummins (1981). When social or psychological factors create social distance between learners, opportunities for comprehensible input are severely limited (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Krashen, 1982). Further, Cummins et al. (2015) found that effective SLA literacy practices which honored ELL student's identity were more likely to increase language and literacy development. This finding supports the need for SLA to not only be socially integrated but also culturally relevant and identity-affirming (Cummins et al., 2015; Gay 2010, 2018; Ladson-Billings, 1995). Contextualizing language through communicative practices not only allows ELLs to learn the various grammatical and phonological aspects to the English language but supports acquisition of language in meaningful ways (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Hoover et al., 2016; O'Grady et al., 2005; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010).

Students With Limited or Interrupted Formal Education

From 2000 to 2015, the percentage of ELLs in public schools in the United States rose from 1.4% to 9.5% representing 4.8 million students (McFarland et al., 2018). Of that, close to two million are children who are immigrants or foreign-born ages 5 to 17



(Umansky et al., 2018). With this increase in ELLs in K-12 public school systems, more focus has come on a specific subpopulation within this group who qualify for ELL services and also have limited or interrupted formal education in their home countries (Custodio & O'Loughlin, 2017; DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a, 2010b; Umansky et al., 2018). ELLs in this group represent a heterogeneity that is complex encompassing a variety of factors (NYSED, 2019). Immigrant students or newcomers who have recently arrived to the public school system may have had their education interrupted due to factors such as war, civil unrest, or natural disasters (DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a; Short & Boyson, 2012) and may be considered a refugee or asylee (Salva & Matis, 2017). Students with significant gaps in their educational paths or those who migrate often (between countries or states) and have intermittent educational opportunities are considered students with interrupted formal education or SIFE (Custodio & O'Laoughlin, 2017; DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a; WCER, 2015). Other immigrant students may have been attending school in their home country but due to a variety of factors (i.e. poverty, limited options, geography, social-cultural expectations) may have had limited educational opportunities (DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a; DeCapua et al., 2020; WCER, 2015). Grouping all of these students into one student subpopulation, students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE) represent a variety of previous educational contexts and background experiences (Custodio & O'Laoughlin, 2017; NYSED, n.d.; Umansky et al., 2018).

SLIFE are as diverse a student group as the larger ELL group with students coming to the United States from all over the world and who must not only learn to speak a new language but also learn to read and write in this new language in order to be



successful in the secondary school context (Marrero Colón, 2018). Although SLIFE do come to the new educational setting with a wealth of knowledge, they may also have low literacy in their home or native language, have limited English proficiency, have gaps in their academic content knowledge, and sometimes have psychological and/or social emotional needs (Custodio & O'Laoughin, 2017; DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a, 2010b; Hoover et al., 2016; Ingram, 2017; Umansky et al., 2018). Additionally, SLIFE must acclimate to a new culture (both community and school) as well as the more individualistic, academic orientation of the Western-style schooling model found in the United States (DeCapua & Marshall, 2011b; Zacarian & Haynes, 2012). These challenges can be significant for those at the secondary level and in particular those who arrive in high school because of the short time frame of the high school experience (DeCapua et al., 2020).

In a study of 177 students in the Midwest who were mainly refugees from Thai Karen backgrounds, Schmidt de Carranza (2017) found that there was little difference in students' perceptions of learning English between SLIFE from refugee and non-refugee backgrounds. However, students correlated academic success to improved language skills (Schmidt de Carranza, 2017); and similar to findings by DeCapua and Marshall (2010b) and Salva and Matis (2017), the students had an overall positive feeling of appreciation for teachers who helped create a welcoming environment. Those SLIFE from refugee backgrounds felt "a pressure to achieve academically," and those from non-refugee backgrounds felt a "sense of urgency with respect to improving their English language skills" (Schmidt de Carranza, 2017, p. 83). Both groups of ELL students felt the need to accelerate learning quickly.



Literacy Development

Learning to read is not natural, and, as such, written language is acquired rather differently than spoken language (Trieman, 2018). Learners go through various stages of reading development generally from learning how to read, to reading to learn about other topics (Cárdenas-Hagan, 2020). These stages move from pre-reading (understanding the connection between letters and sounds) all the way to what Chall (1983) called the construction/reconstruction stage where learners are selectively reading and building knowledge for themselves (Cárdenas-Hagan, 2020). Research by the National Reading Panel (2000) posited five components of reading indicating that in order for students to be able to both learn how to read and then read on their own, these elements must be present: phonological awareness, alphabetic principle (phonics), fluency, vocabulary, and reading comprehension. Since this time, researchers and practitioners have been debating whether phonological awareness and phonics instruction should be an explicit part of a reading program or if students can learn to read by exposure to reading through discovery and being read to with a focus on fluency, vocabulary, and reading comprehension (Castles et al., 2018; Garan, 2001; ILA, 2019; Krashen, 2019; Treiman, 2018).

However, previously in 1986, Gough and Tunmer posited that while the acquisition of reading ability is a complex process, reading comprehension requires the ability to both decode (recognize words in print) and the ability for language comprehension (understand spoken language) (Hoover & Tunmer, 2018). This "simple view of reading or SVR" states that reading and further, reading comprehension, are actually the "product" of both decoding and language comprehension (Gough & Tunmer, 1986). As an equation, $R = D \times C$ indicates that not only are both needed they are



interrelated (Gough & Tunmer, 1986; Hoover & Tunmer, 2018). As each area (decoding and language comprehension) increases in strength, reading comprehension also increases; however, if one area is not present (e.g. D = 0), then overall reading is not present in that if D = 0, then 0 x C = 0 = R (Gough & Tunmer, 1986). In a review of three current research studies, Hoover and Tunmer (2018) found that the SVR continues to hold strong evidence of application and its implication for instruction of reading more broadly supports the findings of the National Reading Panel (2000) and other research (Castles et al., 2018).

Building on Gough and Tunmer's (1986) simple view of reading, Scarborough (2001) explained the complex process of becoming a skilled reader by utilizing the image of the strands of a rope called The Reading Rope (see Appendix A). The ideology is that the upper language-comprehension strands of background knowledge, vocabulary, language structures, verbal reasoning, and literacy knowledge work together and strengthen each other (Scarborough, 2001). At the same time, the lower word-recognition strands (phonological awareness, decoding, alphabetic principle, and sight recognition) work in connection with each other and become more fluent and automatic with practice (Scarborough, 2001). Word-recognition here is equivalent to D for "decoding" and language-comprehensions equivalent to C for "comprehension" as seen in the simple view of reading (Hoover & Tunmer, 2018). Both the upper and lower strands overtime and with increasing automaticity strengthen each other yielding skilled reading ability (Scarborough, 2001).

Phonology or phonological awareness (PA) is the overarching understanding of and ability to differentiate larger linguistic units of speech into their smaller structures of



words, syllables, and even subsyllabic units such as onset-rime awareness (August & Shanahan, 2006; Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Gunther et al., n.d.; ILA, 2019). Put differently, PA is one's ability to interpret letters as sounds (DeCapua et al., 2020) and these skills move from simplest of recognition of words within speech or a sentence, to being able to count syllables within words (i.e. segmentation, blending, adding, substitution), to onset-rime which involves manipulation of sounds, to create rhyming words, to finally phonemic awareness skills (Lovelace-Gonzalez, 2020; Gunther et al., n.d.). The ability of a speaker to distinguish and manipulate phonemes (or the smallest linguistic units or sounds) in spoken language is called phonemic awareness or phonemelevel awareness (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; ILA, 2019). This, phonemic awareness, is the most complex or advanced subset of phonological awareness skills and requires a learner to be aware that each spoken word is comprised of a sequence of phonemes (August & Shanahan, 2006; Freeman & Freeman, 2004; ILA, 2019; NPR, 2000). In English, there are approximately 44 phonemes represented by 26 letters (or graphemes) which can make phonemic awareness challenging for learners (ILA, 2019; NPR, 2000). Words such as <u>I</u> have one phoneme and others have multiple phonemes as in the case of <u>dog</u> with three phonemes. Some graphemes are represented by one letter such as <u>B</u>, <u>G</u>, and R while others have two letters such as CH and SH, but in each of these cases these graphemes represent one phoneme. An additional challenge that makes phonological and phonemic awareness critical for emergent readers is that speech is not broken down or paused indicating where phonemes begin or end as in written text (ILA, 2019; NPR, 2000).

Related to phonemic awareness is phonics but it is not the same. Phonics and



phonics instruction is the knowledge of the alphabetic principle (Nieser & Cárdenas-Hagan, 2020). Further, it is the understanding that there is a relationship between letters (graphemes) and sounds (phonemes) and the ability to apply that knowledge when decoding or reading words that are unfamiliar (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Gunther et al., n.d.; NRP, 2000). Increased knowledge and understanding of the alphabetic principle in English enables readers to be able to read words in isolation as well as within various contexts and texts (NPR, 2000). Phonics instruction teaches concepts such as the fact that the grapheme (or letter) b represents the sound b/and it is the first letter in boy, big, and bag; similarly, concepts such as the fact that the letters c and k can represent the same phoneme /k/as in *cake* or the phoneme /s/as in *nice* involve phonics (DeCapua et al., 2020; Gunther et al., n.d.). Part of phonics instruction is also for learners to understand that morphemes (comprised of graphemes and phonemes) are the smallest units which contain meaning and create what is commonly understood to be 'words' (Fillmore & Snow, 2000; Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). For example, the word *auctioneers* is considered a morpheme because it holds meaning; and in addition, within the word there are three morphemes that also hold meaning: *auction*, *-eer*, and -s. Morphemes can be free (or independent) such as the morphemes *auction*, *boy*, *happy*, *them* or they are bound (or must be attached to another morpheme) such as the morphemes *-eer*, *-s*, *-ed*, *pre-*, or *-ing* (Fillmore & Snow, 2000; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). Bound morphemes are also called affixes and can be categorized as prefixes, suffixes, or infixes (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Whelan Ariza et al., 2010). It is important to note that there is not always a one-to-one correspondence between phonemes, graphemes, and morphemes and that the correspondence associated with these



units is arbitrary (Fillmore & Snow, 2000; Freeman & Freeman, 2004). In the word *'bikes'*, there are four phonemes (/b/, /I/, /k/, and /s/), two morphemes (*bike* and -s), and five graphemes ($\underline{b}, \underline{i}, \underline{k}, \underline{e}, \underline{s}$).

Building up in oral or spoken language there are sounds (or phonemes) which are connected to create morphemes then words, which are spoken together into phrases. Phrases are strung together to create sentences which ultimately creates conversation or discourse (Fillmore & Snow, 2000). This oral discourse can and is also represented in a graphic way through graphemes and written text (Freeman & Freeman, 2004). This basic understanding and application of phonology, phonics, and morphology is critical to fluency, vocabulary development, and ultimately reading comprehension.

There are several instructional approaches to phonics instruction broken down into two main categories; those programs that teach phonics systematically and explicitly (e.g. synthetic phonics, phonics in context, or analytic phonics) and those that do not (e.g. whole-language programs, basal programs, or sight word programs) (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; NPR, 2000). Systematic and explicit phonics instruction means that phonics is taught in an organized and planned way using a predetermined sequence of letter-sound relations directly taught by the teacher until automaticity in applying phonics skills is evident (Gunther et al., n.d.; NPR, 2000). There is also evidence through a brain mapping study, that this explicit teaching of letter-sound correspondence (or graphemephoneme mapping) can have a significantly larger impact on word recognition as the student progresses in literacy development (Yoncheva et al., 2015). Other approaches, such as, whole-language programs or sight word programs, may have phonics instruction, but it may not be done in a systematic (and sometimes not explicit) manner (NPR, 2000).


Castles et al. (2018) indicated that direct and explicit phonological awareness instruction is rooted in the science of reading and as such should be the foundation of reading acquisition. The International Literacy Association (2019) posited that phonological awareness plays a crucial role in early literacy and language development in young children. The National Reading Panel reported that systematic phonics instruction did improve literacy outcomes for students prior to grade 1 (NPR, 2000); however, as researchers (Cummins, 2007; Garan, 2001) pointed out, the report (NPR, 2000) did not show the similar outcomes for older students in grades 2 through 6. Supporting a lesser discussed finding from the NPR (2000) that systematic phonics instruction cannot be a dominant portion of a reading program, Cummins (2007), and later Krashen (2019), argued phonics instruction should be a smaller part of a balanced approach to reading instruction; but that reading engagement and storytelling are needed to develop literacy. Castle et al. (2018) also indicated there should be a balance between reading components and that each component of reading should not require the same amount of instructional time. Even though most of these studies have focused primarily on early literacy learning in younger students, Edwards (2008) found significant improvement in fluency for struggling high school ninth graders when they went through a structured phonics intervention. In addition, Wendt (2013) and Swanson et al. (2015), indicated that literacy development must be a focus in the secondary content classrooms just as it is in the primary grade classrooms.

In 2006, the National Literacy Panel on Language Minority Children and Youth was convened, and the research panel found the five components of reading previously identified (NRP, 2000) were also important for ELLs (August & Shanahan, 2006; Hoover



et al., 2016). However, careful consideration should be taken when applying these findings to ELLs. August et al. (2014) found that explicit instruction in each reading component along with writing instruction is essential for ELLs. However, components such as phonics instruction, should not be taught in isolation, but rather in context (Hoover et al., 2016). Additionally, combining several of the components simultaneously was found to positively impact literacy outcomes for ELLs (August & Shanahan, 2006). August et al. (2014) posited that phonological awareness and phonics supported ELLs, increased exposure to texts in English must also be included for ELL programs particularly those focused on literacy development. Similar to Wendt (2013) and Swanson et al. (2015), integrating literacy components into academic content for secondary ELLs supports overall reading and language acquisition (Fránquiz & Salinas, 2013; NASEM, 2017; Sandefur et al., 2007).

Literacy Development for ELLs

Much of the literature that deals with ELLs and literacy development focuses on students in the primary grades (Snyder et al., 2017). In a quantitative longitudinal study, O'Connor et al. (2019) studied 272 elementary students (both ELLs and non-ELLs) and created latent profiles of *poor comprehenders* and *good comprehenders*. After analysis of all the data, researchers found that those in the *poor comprehenders* groups, both the ELLs and non-ELLs groups, had challenges with reading comprehension and with basic foundational literacy skills such as decoding and phonemic awareness (O'Connor et al., 2019). Burns et al. (2017) focused on reading interventions for second and third grade ELLs to determine if they helped increase language proficiency. In the study, 201 students participated in reading interventions focused on phonemic awareness, phonics



skills, and fluency based on students' areas of deficiency; and, in addition, each student had a regular vocabulary intervention as well (Burns et al., 2017). The findings indicated that students with the lowest English proficiency grew the most after being in the intervention groups and furthered the ideology that early intervention is crucial for improved reading outcomes (Burns et al., 2017). These two studies indicated that for ELLs (particularly in the primary grades), reading interventions focused on beginning literacy skills can positively impact reading comprehension. Additionally, August et al. (2014) highlighted research indicating early reading interventions focused on the differences between students' L1 and L2 produced strong outcomes.

Reading comprehension, as well as, one's ability to read fluently is predicated on one's development of vocabulary (Hoover et al., 2016). Researchers (Cisco & Padrón, 2012; Lin, 2012; Martínez et al., 2014; Miller, 2009; NASEM, 2017; Tamimi Sa'D & Rajabi, 2018) supported this claim and further indicated that vocabulary development within content specific contexts impacts reading comprehension for ELLs. In their synthesis of 11 studies involving middle grades ELLs, Cisco and Padrón (2012) found that vocabulary is key to reading comprehension. Similarly, Lin (2012) and Tamimi Sa'D and Rajabi (2018) found that in high schools in Taiwan and Iran (respectively) the acquisition of vocabulary positively impacted language and literacy development. Further, Lin (2012) found that with lower levels of language development, the text difficulty (and vocabulary within the text) impact students' long term reading comprehension and vocabulary development. For secondary newcomers, vocabulary development and knowledge should be central to the literacy curriculum (Short & Boyson, 2012). Focusing on science vocabulary development for SLIFE, Miller (2009)



indicated that specific and scaffolded science language awareness, which included repeated practice and interactive activities utilizing vocabulary, was needed for literacy development. Like Miller (2009), Tamimi Sa'D and Rajabi (2018) and Cisco and Padrón (2012), also indicated that repeated exposure and actually use of the vocabulary supported ELL literacy and vocabulary development.

Reading comprehension is not only dependent on vocabulary knowledge, but also the reader's ability to decode text and their language ability (August et al., 2014). Cummins (2007) argued that literacy engagement and time reading text has a significant relationship to reading comprehension. Stewart et al. (2018) found that engaging students in culturally relevant reading that honors their self-identity increases time on reading. However, even with ELLs self-selecting texts (Krashen, 2019) and engaging in culturally relevant pedagogical literacy practices (Chenowith, 2014; Gay, 2018; Stewart et al., 2018), for secondary ELLs, reading comprehension can be a challenge and not only for those students in the United States. Chaka and Booi-Ncetani (2015) looked into reading comprehension for grade 10 students learning English in Mthatha, South Africa. A lack of reading skills and reading strategies negatively impacted a students' reading comprehension (Chaka & Booi-Ncetani, 2015). This became evident in this study where the researchers found the participants did not do well in recall and summary tasks that ultimately impacted their overall reading comprehension ability (Chaka & Booi-Ncetani, 2015). Similar to both O'Connor et al. (2019) and Burns et al. (2017), Chaka and Booi-Ncetani (2015) found that in order for reading comprehension to develop, the various components of the reading process must be in place or remediated until they are solidified. Improvement of reading comprehension through remediation or intervention



programs must be aligned to the underlying challenges or deficits such as word-level skills or phonetic understanding (O'Connor et al., 2019). These studies (O'Connor et al., 2019; Burns et al., 2017) indicated more research in culturally relevant basic literacy skills instruction at the secondary level is still needed.

For ELLs (and specifically SLIFEs), oral language development is an integral part of the literacy development process (Hoover et al., 2016; Martínez et al., 2014; NASEM, 2017). The National Council of Teachers of English (2020) noted that allowing students to leverage their native language to express themselves and engage in oral discussions is essential for supporting ELLs. August and Shanahan (2006) found that a student's native language proficiency can positively impact literacy development, but that oral language in English is critical to reading comprehension and writing skills. However, most literacy programs for ELLs do not address this critical component of literacy development in either L1 or L2 for ELLs (Hoover et al., 2016). Snow's study (2014) of Word Generation yielded positive outcomes for ELLs. The study found that talking or oral language spurred learning more than simply listening (Snow, 2014). DeCapua et al. (2020) indicated for SLIFE with low literacy skills, instructors must begin on oral work before moving to written or printed text; and Krashen (2019) posited beginning literacy development through oral stories leads to the ability to read. In addition to a student's culture and the relationships between teacher-student, focus should be on Oracy or literacy instruction that uniquely and explicitly links oral language and literacy to support language acquisition (Hoover et al., 2016).

Interaction for Language and Literacy Development

Children in general develop their oral language skills prior to developing either



reading or writing skills, and as such, oral language proficiency leads to English literacy development (Gottlieb & Ernst-Slavit, 2014). ELLs must develop communicative competence as a means to ensure literacy development (NASEM, 2017; O'Grady et al., 2005). In a study of developmental bilingual programs (DBE) and dual language programs comprised of ELLs, López et al. (2015) found that DBE programs that incorporated language modeling and instructional conversations had students with higher reading achievement than the students in classes or programs that did not include this instructional practice. Although there was not a strong correlation to dual language programs (most likely due to the inherent nature of the program make up), the findings still indicated that language modeling from peers may still positively impact learning (López et al., 2015).

Further research on peer-mediated interventions (Cole, 2014; Klingbeil et al., 2017; Pyle et al., 2017) showed some support for these interactive interventions for ELLs. Cole's meta-analysis (2014) indicated that high-school students did not yield as much gains as middle school students using peer-mediated interventions though there was still some significance. In contrast, Pyle et al. (2017) completed a synthesis of peer-mediated interventions and found that although elementary and middle school students benefited from these type of interventions, studies of high schoolers were not available; and it was not possible to determine if English language proficiency was impacted positively or negatively. Peer-mediated interventions have been shown to be effective in word-level outcomes such as high-frequency words, vocabulary, and oral reading fluency (Cole, 2014; Klingbeil et al., 2017; Pyle et al., 2017).

Vaughn et al. (2017) studied implementing a more interactive approach in middle



school social studies classes and its impact on reading comprehension for ELLs. In the treatment group, practitioners implemented instructional practices such as theme-related vocabulary instruction, integration of oral and written instruction, paired learning, and team-based learning (Vaughn et al., 2017, p. 24). Many of the differentiation strategies found in Marrero Colón (2018) were also present in these lessons, in addition to targeted feedback from teachers (Vaughn et al., 2017). The results indicated that ELLs (and non-ELLs) in the treatment group increased both content knowledge and content-related reading comprehension (Vaughn et al., 2017).

Other researchers (Gottlieb & Ernst-Slavit, 2014; Lee, 2016; Ogle & Correra-Kovtun, 2010) further indicated that interactions between students (both ELL and non-ELL) promote literacy development. Fillmore and Snow (2000) posited that the bedrock of literacy within a school context and outside of the school is oral language, and educators must know more about developing and utilizing oral language. Supporting oral language development (August & Shanahan, 2006; Cárdenas-Hagan, 2020; NASEM, 2017) for ELLs, Ogle and Correra-Kovtun (2010) reported how partner reading routines including academic talk scripts with ELLs with appropriate leveled texts (similar to Lin, 2012) scaffolds learning and develops language and literacy. Through structured discussions and face-to-face interactions, Wong Fillmore (2014) suggested learners negotiate meaning jointly and in so doing acquire language. These structured discussions (also termed *instructional conversations*) provide meaningful opportunities for academic language development through focused and intentional conversational patterns (Goldenberg, 1993; Saunders & Goldenberg, 2007; Wong Fillmore, 2009). McBee Orzulak (2017) and Zacarian (2013) indicated that language learning is a social process



and that collaborative, supportive peer-to-peer interactions lead to language acquisition and more academic success. Related, Collaborative Strategic Reading (CSR) process utilizes dialogue as a way to work together in order to derive meaning from texts (Hoover et al., 2016). Lee (2016) utilized CSR with SLIFE refugees in Canada between the ages of 17 and 25 and found that integrating these meta-cognitive strategies along with whole group and interactive small groups yielded positive literacy outcomes.

August and Shanahan (2006) and NASEM (2017) indicated that small group collaborative interactions can yield positive results for SLIFE and ELLs in general and in particular those at the secondary level. In a recent high school case-study (Ancess et al., 2019), one of the instructional practices noted for overall student success was collaborative, structured routines among students. Integration of the four language domains of speaking, listening, reading, and writing through conversations in pair and group work as well as collaborative engagement on literacy tasks have been found to be particularly helpful for secondary newcomer ELLs (Short & Boyson, 2012). Additionally, Walqui's (2000) study of high school immigrant ELL students noted that collaborative practices that promote interaction amongst peers is critical for overall language development; and that these interactions must be meaningful as well as purposeful. WCER (2015) also indicated that for SLIFE oral language development must be contextualized within literacy as well.

Basic Literacy for SLIFE

For SLIFE, introduction to a print-rich environment is a critical first step in addressing early or basic literacy skills (DeCapua et al., 2020; Short & Boyson, 2012). This environment should be designed to help address the basic concepts of print and



literacy such as the directionality of the English language (from left to right, and top to bottom) and the alphabet (Custodio, 2011). In addition, students should be exposed to age-appropriate materials that include photos and realia (actual physical objects) when possible to teach basic literacy skills (DeCapua et al., 2020). Even though Vaughn et al. (2017) indicated that instructional practices for ELLs must not focus on the foundational (or basic) skills of reading to get to reading comprehension, Chaka and Booi-Ncetani (2015) found for secondary students, foundational literacy skills must be in place for full reading comprehension. Further, Marrero Colón (2018) found that basic literacy instructional practices should be incorporated into secondary SLIFE classes. Montero et al. (2014) examined how guided reading and running records used with eleven SLIFE ages 14-20 can enhance how a secondary student with interrupted education will be able to access beginning literacy skills. Data from running records and three different psychometric language and literacy measures was quantitatively analyzed by the researchers in this mixed method study to determine if students' literacy level had increased after a semester of guided reading intervention (Montero et al., 2014). The researchers integrated an ethnographic approach as well to determine qualitative impact of utilizing early literacy skills instruction for secondary language learners. This research also indicated those students who attend school on a regular basis with the correct interventions can make significant progress (Montero et al., 2014). When the teacher integrated early (or basic) literacy skills into the instructional plan, there was an increase in print literacy development for adolescent SLIFE (Montero et al., 2014). Haager and Osipova (2017) refer to attending to foundational reading skills and language mechanics as "backfilling" (p. 12). Highlighting the importance of basic literacy skill instruction for



SLIFE, Custodio (2011) also cautioned that this should not be the sole focus of instructional practices and must be integrated within context. Similar to Custodio (2011) and others (see August & Shanahan, 2006; NASEM, 2017; NCTE, 2020; Umansky et al, 2018; WCER, 2015; Zacarian & Haynes, 2012), Haager and Osipova (2017) indicated that there must be explicit teaching of foundational skills that are embedded into content instructional strategies for ELLs.

Integrating Language and Literacy

In conjunction with teaching grade level academic content, educators must also teach basic foundational literacy skills while at the same time attending to language acquisition (Leos & Saavedra, 2010). It is clear that SLIFE have unique challenges in acquiring the English language, and those at the secondary level have limited time to gain the needed skills, which puts additional pressure on both students and teachers (DeCapua et al., 2020; Ingram, 2017; Marrero Colón, 2018; Schmidt de Carranza, 2017). Researchers further indicated reading comprehension is made up of more than just the ability to understand a text and is grounded in foundational or basic literacy skills (Chaka & Booi-Ncetani, 2015; Haager & Osipova, 2017; Montero et al., 2014; O'Connor et al., 2019). Vaughn et al. (2017), López et al. (2015), and Walqui (2000) also indicated through their research the importance of interaction and engagement for literacy and language development for ELLs. More specifically, Wong Fillmore (2014) indicated that ELL interaction must be utilizing academic discourse through structured discussions.

Instructional practices that yield positive outcomes for all students, but specifically for high school students, in general include honoring students' prior knowledge while engaging in high quality, culturally relevant work that is supported



through collaboration and community building approaches (Ancess et al., 2019; Ladson-Billings, 1995). Similarly, ELLs benefit from pedagogical approaches that are engaging, meaningful, and varied (Walqui, 2000). For secondary ELLs, the NASEM (2017) reported that in order for language to be acquired oral language and literacy goals must be integrated through meaningful academic contexts. Instruction for secondary SLIFE must not only be engaging and scaffolded to reach high expectations (DeCapua et al., 2020) it must draw on students' backgrounds, organized by theme(s), be culturally relevant (Ladson-Billings, 1995), and have immediate relevancy (DeCapua & Marshall, 2011b; Short & Boyson, 2012; Walsh, 1999; Zacarian & Haynes, 2012). Decontextualized memorization of discrete literacy skills or separate, isolated vocabulary instruction is not effective for language development (NASEM, 2017). These findings are further supported by NCTE (2020) for ELLs and WCER (2015) for SLIFE underpinned by the theoretical frameworks of Vygotsky (1978), Gay (2010), and Krashen (1982).

Even though studies here indicated the need for integrating language and literacy skills into instructional practices for ELLs, there continues to be a gap in the literature specific to secondary SLIFE and basic or foundational literacy instruction that is culturally relevant (Burns et al., 2017; Snyder et al., 2017; O'Connor et al., 2019). Although researchers have focused on developing and remediating foundational skills in the primary grades and on the perception of SLIFE students or teachers in regard to learning in general, only a few (such as Wendt, 2013; Swanson et al., 2015) approach basic literacy skills for ELLs at the secondary level. Short & Boyson (2012) found that for secondary newcomer programs, basic literacy skill development coupled with extensive reading and exposure to literature-based instruction are essential for overall



literacy instruction.

Secondary Teacher and Student Perspectives

The sense of urgency felt by students in the Schmidt de Carranza (2017) study is most certainly being felt by those teachers charged to instruct SLIFE and ensure that they are prepared academically. Drake (2017) found teachers and leaders had a strong belief that their students could be successful, but outside interests or needs vying for secondary under schooled immigrant students' attention presented huge challenges. In a study of a Haitian Literacy Program for high school SLIFE, Walsh (1999) indicated that one of the contributing factors to students' success was the safe and supportive environment created between students and teachers. Two qualitative studies (Ingram 2017; Marrero Colón, 2018) of high school teachers, found that teachers had positive experiences with SLIFE, worked to integrate students into the classroom and school culture, and worked to support the socioemotional needs of these particular ELLs. Similarly, in looking at how teachers' behavior impacts language acquisition, López (2012) found classroom dynamics play a crucial role in language acquisition and overall reading outcomes. Ensuring teachers' have care and concern for students who may be struggling is instrumental in ensuring academic and emotional outcomes (López, 2012). These studies support the findings of Christian et al. (2019) and Stewart et al. (2018) of high school ELL students who indicated that relationships (along with high expectations and student agency) were largely important to their academic success. Similarly, Walqui (2000) studied six high school immigrant students and found that for secondary immigrant students to succeed the classroom (and school) must foster a community of learners that honor students' unique backgrounds.



In two studies, Ingram's (2017) and Marrero Colón's (2018) teachers indicated that although they built relationships with students, and even though they had professional development and training, it was not enough to support their efforts to instruct SLIFE, and a focus on culturally responsive teaching (Gay, 2010; Ingram, 2017) would be beneficial. Secondary ELL students tend to value teachers who promote agency, hold high expectations, and through scaffolding and support show care for students (Christian et al., 2019). Additionally, learning must be engaging, relevant, and collaborative in contextualized practices leveraging students' background experiences (Walqui, 2000). Ingram (2017) revealed four high school teachers stated one challenge in teaching SLIFE was teaching academic content and helping students comprehend when they were also learning language. However, supporting students' abstract vocabulary development and basic reading development was of particular difficulty for the secondary teachers (Ingram, 2017). Marrero Colón (2018) found that all eight of the high school teachers in her study differentiated instruction through both linguistic and non-linguistic means by scaffolding lessons and materials (texts) with graphic organizers to overcome the challenge of teaching academic content. In two another case studies, Adams (2017) and MacNevin (2012) revealed similar findings to that of Ingram (2017) and Marrero Colón (2018). The teachers of ELLs held high expectations, attempted to utilize inclusive and culturally relevant strategies, built class community, and found ways to build connections with immigrants and non-immigrants (Adams, 2017). MacNevin (2012) found that more professional development for supporting the needs of students from refugee backgrounds were also a critical need. Adams' (2017) study also indicated the teachers needed more support on language acquisition and multicultural realities.



However, a distinct challenge noted in Marrero Colón (2018) and MacNevin (2012) was meeting the beginning literacy needs of SLIFE in the teachers' classrooms. Recommendations for integrating beginning literacy instructional practices in the secondary classes were noted (MacNevin, 2012; Marrero Colón, 2018).

Professional Development and Teacher Knowledge

In a qualitative study of high school literacy teachers, Russell (2014) found that a collaborative approach to professional development not only enhanced teacher instructional practice but also the opportunities and success for ELLs. Similarly, two mixed-methods studies (Cavazos et al., 2018; McIntyre et al., 2010) found that job embedded professional development on effective teaching practices for ELLs improved reading achievement for elementary students particularly when the professional development is sustained over time and collaborative. Babinski et al. (2018) found similar outcomes as Cavazos et al. (2018) and McIntyre et al. (2010) in their randomized controlled trial with elementary teachers of ELLs and posited that sustained, systematic, and supported professional development increases a teachers use of effective instructional strategies as well as improves ELL language development. Specifically, Babinski et al. (2018, p. 121) found that a focus on Paris' (2005) ideologies of "constrained literacy skills" (such as phonemic awareness and phonics) and "unconstrained literacy skills" (such as vocabulary and comprehension) were critical for ELL language and literacy improvement. Studying teachers of immigrant students, DaSilva Iddings and Rose (2012) found that when teachers were engaged in professional development that was collaborative with colleagues, involved their students, and utilized critical reflection their perception of professional development increased as well as the academic outcomes for



the students.

However, Molle (2013) posited that professional development cannot only contain technical solutions through basic instructional strategies; but must also allow for full development through thoughtful and critical discussions particularly as it pertains to ELLs. DaSilva Iddings and Rose (2012) supports Molle's (2013) ideology that professional development should include critical reflection and promote change in instructional practices. These findings support earlier research (August & Calderón, 2006) indicating that for teachers of language minority students or ELLs considerable time committed to a change in practice and beliefs is needed from all educators who serve and teach these students. NASEM (2017) concluded that for teachers of ELLs there must be systematic and focused professional learning that is monitored for implementation and impact.

Secondary teachers of ELLs and particularly SLIFE indicate that they need more professional development in order to teach basic literacy skills (Ingram, 2017; Marrero Colón, 2018). This realization is critical because research indicates that what a teacher knows directly relates to what students learn. Pittman et al. (2019) found in their study of 150 elementary teachers that some did not possess the explicit knowledge of basic literacy skills needed to be able to teach reading. Alternatively, Carlisle et al. (2011) examined elementary teachers' knowledge of basic literacy skills and found a slight relationship to teacher knowledge of reading skills on academic achievement. Though this study did indicate that professional development with a distinct purpose can positively impact the knowledge a teacher has on teaching reading (Carlisle et al., 2011). Related, other research indicates that the more training an ESOL teacher has or has



participated in the higher outcomes of academic achievement and language development their students have (Babinski et al., 2018; Friend et al., 2009; López et al., 2013). However, in studying high school English teachers, Ramos (2019) reported inconsistent findings of how impactful phonics-based strategies had on English teachers' perceptions. While there was some perception that the specific phonics-based strategies did improve students' reading fluency, there was also an acknowledgement that some strategies caused frustration and did not lead to intrinsic motivation for the students (Ramos, 2019).

Research (Babinski et al., 2018; Carlisle et al., 2011; Piasta et al., 2009) indicated that with more professional development, specifically about reading and the components of reading, not only are there positive impacts for the teacher but for the students as well. However, Clark et al. (2018) found that even with one-on-one personalized professional development a teacher may not be getting support to fill the knowledge gaps they may have. Related, teachers' perceptions of what they know about basic literacy skills and their actual knowledge often times are not in alignment indicating that teachers may not be prepared to utilize effective pedagogy as it relates to reading instruction and basic literacy skills (Cunningham et al., 2004; Moats, 1994; Piasta et al., 2020; Spear-Swerling & Cheesman, 2012; Spear-Swerling et al., 2005). It is critical for teachers to not only be exposed to new content through ongoing professional development, they must also be actively applying the new learning in order to improve pedagogical practice.

Most research studies on teacher knowledge as it relates to basic literacy skills and knowledge involves only primary level, elementary teachers or educators in elementary teacher preparation programs (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012c; Chapman et al., 2018; Cunningham et al., 2004; Kozak & Martin-Chang, 2018; Moats & Foorman, 2003;



Piasta et al., 2009; Piasta et al., 2020; Pittman et al., 2019; Spear-Swerling et al., 2005; Spear-Swerling & Cheesman, 2012). Seminal research done in this area (Moats, 1994) revealed that those experienced reading teachers (in this study) did not have enough knowledge of language structures (specifically related to phonemes, syllables, and morphemes) in order to effectively provide instruction for beginning readers or those who may be struggling to read. Moats (1994) posited that teachers who would be responsible for teaching of reading skills should have a knowledge of phonemic awareness, phoneme-grapheme correspondence, and understand how the English sound system works. Moreover, research about teachers' knowledge about reading content knowledge specifically for adolescent ELLs (Friend et al., 2009; Pittman et al., 2019) or in highpoverty urban schools (Moats & Foorman, 2003) indicated that teacher knowledge can have an impact on outcomes.

Using Moats (1994) as an underpinning, Chapman et al. (2018) and Pittman et al. (2019) found that in the area of morphology and the application of morphological skills teachers were found to be weakest in a survey of teacher knowledge. Additionally, Spear-Swerling and Cheesman (2012) indicated in their study of teacher knowledge that the application of basic literacy skills was most challenging for the elementary teachers studied in particular within the area of assessment. Teachers demonstrated fundamental knowledge in the areas of fluency and vocabulary but lacked skills in providing specific phonics related activities and understanding decoding as the root of word recognition (Spear-Swerling & Cheesman, 2012). Cunningham et al. (2004) found that primary teachers lacked sufficient knowledge in recognizing words that must be taught via decoding skills or through sight word methods. These teachers did not possess the skills



then to teach emergent readers that some words such as '*the*' are not able to be sounded and must be learned or memorized (Cunningham et al., 2004). In connecting teacher knowledge to professional development, Piasta et al. (2009) posited that teacher knowledge alone is not enough and that for students to achieve the reading content knowledge a teacher possesses must be applied effectively through sound instructional methods.

The Peter Effect in Language Education

For ELLs and SLIFE in particular, the development of all four language domains is critical. Secondary SLIFE come to high school with a myriad of challenges and it is the role of the educators at each school to ensure that both social and academic language (Cummins, 1981) are developed through a variety of methodologies. Critical to the development of the reading domain of language is grasping the basic literacy skills and foundational knowledge of English in order for reading achievement to be realized. Teachers' knowledge of Second Language Acquisition theory (Cummins, 1981; Krashen, 1982) along with how to develop literacy skills is critical, and through a variety of professional development opportunities can be improved. Studies further indicate that teacher knowledge (specifically in terms of basic literacy skills) can have an impact on student academic achievement and ELLs' language development (Friend et al., 2009; Pittman et al., 2019). At the same time, Applegate and Applegate (2004) posited that one cannot give to others what they themselves do not possess terming this the Peter Effect. Fashioned after the Apostle Peter (Acts 3:5) who was asked for money by a beggar and indicating he could not give because he did not have, the Peter Effect (Applegate & Applegate, 2004) has been studied in relation to teacher knowledge and providing for



students (Applegate & Applegate, 2004; Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012c; Kozak & Martin-Chang, 2018). Researchers contended that if educators do not possess the knowledge of basic literacy skills and language concepts, then they themselves are not able to leverage that knowledge within instruction and ultimately students will not be able to acquire those needed basic literacy skills through interactions with their teachers (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012c; Kozak & Martin-Chang, 2018). As noted previously, much research regarding teachers' knowledge of basic literacy skills has been relegated to only primary level educators (see Moats, 1994; Moats & Foorman, 2003; Cunningham et al., 2004) or teacher preparation programs (see Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012c; Kozak & Martin-Chang, 2018; Washburn et al., 2016) or even how that knowledge impacts instructional practices (see Piasta et al., 2020). However, there continues to be a dearth in the literature specifically on how secondary teachers' knowledge of basic literacy skills impacts perception of and instructional practices for secondary SLIFE.

Research Questions

The researcher of this study explored effective literacy development practices for ELLs who are SLIFE in order to ensure language acquisition (Krashen, 1982) through a sociocultural lens (Vygotsky, 1978), as a way to positively change academic outcomes for SLIFE. Further, this researcher sought to answer the following research questions:

1. What is the perception of secondary teachers of ELLs in regards to teaching of basic literacy skills for SLIFE reading and academic success?

2. How prepared are secondary teachers of ELLs to teach basic literacy skills for SLIFE students?

3. What areas of basic literacy skills knowledge are strongest for secondary



47

4. What areas of basic literacy development are most impacted for SLIFE?



Chapter 3: Methodology

Participants

This quantitative non-experimental research using a survey approach was conducted in a large urban school district in South Florida. The survey was sent to all high school teachers in the school district who teach students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE) in English Language Development (ELD) courses, Developmental Language Arts-Reading (DLA-R) courses, Intensive Reading courses, or in English language arts (ELA) courses.

Teachers were assigned to these courses by the school's administration based on their current certifications and experience; and may be considered an ESOL teacher or general classroom teacher depending on the school and school administration. Due to this fact, a target population (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019) was utilized. Also known as a sampling frame, this sampling was targeted because the teachers who were to be surveyed are teaching specific subjects in the high schools within the school district (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019). There are thirty-five high schools in the School District with anywhere from one to twenty teachers who fell into this category which was approximately 150-200 teachers.

Instruments

The data for this research study consisted of a survey instrument for teachers and student level data. The teachers' survey instrument (see Appendix B) consisted of 55 questions including demographic items, items specific to the teachers' current level of educational experience, and items specific to basic literacy skills concepts. The survey approach was utilized to provide observations using descriptive analysis (Creswell &



Guetterman, 2019). The data was analyzed utilizing quantitative methods in order to answer the research questions posed in this study. The teachers' survey instrument, the Teacher Knowledge Survey, included demographic and teaching experience information (#1-17) adapted from a previous study (Badger, 2017). Items (#18-28) related to teachers' perception of basic literacy skills instruction and SLIFE were developed and included by the researcher. Items (#29-55) related to teachers' content knowledge and skills about basic literacy skills concepts were taken from Binks-Cantrell et al. (2012a). Items were categorized as either assessing knowledge or skills of phonemes, phonics, or morphology; for example, Item #29 assessed phonemic knowledge and Item #30 assessed phonics skills (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b). Twelve items covered knowledge with 26 addressing specific skills; and, thirteen were of the phonemic type, eight were of phonological type, nine were of the phonics type, and eight others covered morphological type questions (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b). This final section of the survey (Items #29-55) had been utilized in various studies (see Chapman et al., 2015; Pittman et al., 2019; Washburn et al., 2016) and further validated as a means of teacher's knowledge of beginning literacy concepts (see Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b). The reliability for scores on this survey of basic language constructs was 0.90 using Cronbach's alpha (Binks-Cantrell at al., 2012b, p. 163).

Student level data was also collected and analyzed. The data came from the Phonics Inventory (Wagner, 2009; 2011) which high school students in the district who are below grade level in reading take in the spring of the previous school year. The Phonics Inventory (Wagner, 2009) is administered online via a computer and can be completed as a whole group or individually. The Phonics Inventory (PI) was designed



specifically for students in grades 3-12 and has been utilized to measure phonological decoding and sight word reading (Wagner, 2009). The PI contained 92 pseudowords (or nonsense words) to determine a student's ability to decode; and included 37 sight words with target and distraction word items (Wagner, 2009). Internal validation and reliability have been measured for secondary students who were poor readers and results from the assessment continue to indicate that results are valid with strong reliability (Wagner, 2009). The assessment reports scored on the following phonics skills: letter names accuracy, sight words accuracy, sight words fluency, nonsense words accuracy, and decoding skills; and a Lexile score is also yielded from the online assessment (Wagner, 2009).

Procedures

Design

This non-experimental research utilized a survey approach with explanatory design as illustrated in Figure 1 (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017).

Figure 1

Survey Approach

Variable	Observation
1	O1

The teacher survey was emailed to the targeted population of high school teachers via *Survey Monkey*. The participants were informed that their participation was voluntary and that they had three weeks to complete the survey. Participants were encouraged to complete the survey in one sitting and to not be concerned if they were unsure of an



answer or did not know information. They should have answered honestly since their responses were anonymous. Further, they were encouraged not to collaborate with others or use any other resources to answer questions prior to them beginning the survey. During the final week of the survey window, a reminder email was sent to all teachers in the targeted population in an effort to ensure the response rate (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017) was as high as it possibly could be in this type of approach.

Data Collection Procedures

The *Survey Monkey* platform collected the data as soon as participants entered their responses to the questions on the survey. The data elements were collected via *Survey Monkey* and then combined to be analyzed. Additionally, the student level data from the Phonics Inventory (Wagner, 2009; 2011) was collected at one time from the School District and was disaggregated to only include ELL students.

Control

As Edmonds & Kennedy (2017) indicated, for the validity to be solidified in quantitative methods, control must be attended to through five areas: manipulation, elimination, inclusion, group assignment, or statistical procedures (p. 13). Since this was non-experimental research, statistical procedures was the only element of control to be applied (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017). It is important to note that the use of specific statistical procedures to observational data can support causal inference (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017).

Data Analysis Procedures

The main data analysis procedure was to collect data and apply a means and standard deviation procedure to the data. General demographic data through descriptive



statistics (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019) included average age of the participants, average number of years teaching, average education level, and range of grades taught by the participants. Additional comparison of means or measures of central tendency was employed (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019; Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017). Research questions 1 and 2 (Items #16-36) had means and standard deviation applied to them to determine what if any correlations could be derived. Utilizing *t* test and means for student level data for the types of basic literacy skills (e.g. phonics vs. phonemic awareness) was applied to answer research question 4.

In looking at research question 3, a more inferential analysis (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019) such as analysis of variance (ANOVA) was to be utilized to determine differences between knowledge and skills items, and between levels of basic literacy skills such as phonemic awareness, phonics, and decoding. For deeper study, the Pearson-product moment (Huck, 2012) would be utilized to isolate various covariants such as level of education or years of teaching to the outcomes of perceived knowledge of phonemic awareness or phonics to support answering research question 2. Throughout the analysis process, statistical significance would be applied to determine if outcomes were strong enough for determining correlations (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019).



Chapter 4: Results

Introduction

The central problem that this researcher has discovered is that secondary English language learners (ELLs) with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE) are not performing well in reading achievement and are at risk for dropping out of high school due to a complex set of challenges (Huang et al., 2016; Potochnick, 2018; Umansky et al., 2018). Therefore, this research study aimed to explore the extent to which teachers' perception and knowledge of basic literacy skills affected the teaching of these skills for secondary students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE); the researcher's goal was to understand what may be needed in order to teach SLIFE for improved academic outcomes.

Utilizing a quantitative non-experimental research design, employing a survey approach in a large urban school district in South Florida, the researcher explored effective literacy development practices. Specifically, the researcher was interested in these literacy practices for ELLs who are SLIFE in order to ensure language acquisition (Krashen, 1982) through a sociocultural lens (Vygotsky, 1978), as a way to positively change academic outcomes for SLIFE.

Further, this researcher sought to answer the following research questions:

1. What is the perception of secondary teachers of ELLs in regards to teaching of basic literacy skills for SLIFE reading and academic success?

2. How prepared are secondary teachers of ELLs to teach basic literacy skills for SLIFE students?

3. What areas of basic literacy skills knowledge are strongest for secondary



teachers of ELLs?

4. What areas of basic literacy development are most impacted for SLIFE?

Demographic Characteristics

During the survey window, 45 surveys were returned via the *Survey Monkey* platform. The researcher reviewed all surveys that were returned and the determination was made that any survey that was not at least 50% completed (through question #19 at a minimum) would be removed from the data set due to lack of quantifiable data to analyze. After these incomplete surveys were removed, a data set of 32 high school teachers' facts was included for analysis (see Appendix B for The Teacher Knowledge Survey).

The participants currently taught a range of subjects including science, mathematics, world language, critical thinking, and history with three participants indicating exceptional student education as well. Seventeen participants taught more than one subject area in their instructional day; and one participant indicated they also taught at the grade 6-8 level. However, all participants taught at least one section of English Language Arts (ELA), English Language Development (ELD), Developmental Language Arts through Reading (DLA-R), or Intensive Reading (IR) at the high school level (grades 9-12). There were 24 participants who identified as female, seven identified as male, and one preferred not to say. The participants ranged in age from 33 to 61 with the mean age of 49.12 (SD = 10.12) years of age (see Table 1). Of the participants, 56.3% had never lived abroad consecutively in a county where a language other than English is the primary language; however, 31.3% of participants have lived abroad for two or more years and 12.5% have lived between one week and one year in another country.



55

Table 1

Age Group (years)	Men (n)	Women (n)	Prefer Not to Say (n)	Total (N)
<31	0	0	0	0
31-40	3	4	0	7
41-50	0	8	1	9
51-60	4	8	0	12
61-70	0	3	0	3
			Total	31

Age Distribution of Respondents

Note. One female did not disclose age making N = 31.

Participants self-identified their language proficiency in a language other than English (see Figure 2) based on the U.S. Department of State definitions (USDOS, n.d.). Fifteen participants (47%) indicated they had some level of proficiency in a language other than English ranging from elementary to full professional proficiency, four (13%) indicated they were native or bilingual, and thirteen (41%) indicated they do not speak any other language other than English.

Figure 2



Language Proficiency in a Language Other Than English

Proficiency Level



In terms of level of education, the participants ranged from holding a bachelor's degree to doctoral degrees with a majority (68.75%) holding a master's degree or higher (B.A/B.S. = 8, B.A./B.S. +15 credits = 2, M.A./M.S. = 12, M.A./M.S. +15 credits = 8, PhD/EdD = 2). The participants have been teaching in schools for an average of 16.5 years (range = 2 to 34 years) and hold a variety of certifications and endorsements. Of note, 81% hold the ESOL Endorsement/Certification, 59.4% hold the Reading Endorsement, and 37.5% hold the Secondary English Certification. While all participants currently taught grades 9-12, 37.5% (12) have taught at least one primary grade ranging from PreK to 5th grade.

Twenty-four (75%) of participants reported at least 75-100% of their current classes have English language learners in them, but that only 34.4% had classes with SLIFE in them. Eleven participants indicated they were unsure about SLIFE in their classes or skipped the question all together. Little over half (56%) of the participants indicated that 61-100% of the students they currently teach are ELLs. When asked about what percentage of students taught currently are SLIFE, 11 indicated between 0-20%, five indicated between 21-40%, two indicated between 41-60%, one indicated 61-80%, two indicated 81-100%, and 11 indicated that they were not sure what percentage of students currently taught are SLIFE.

Data Analysis

Due to the number of returned survey responses, it was determined that the probability sampling strategy (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017) would not be utilized and that all data in the 32 surveys would be included in the data analysis. Data was analyzed utilizing the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) program (Green &



Salkind, 2014; Creswell & Guetterman, 2019) for each of the four research questions. Various statistical measures were utilized as described below.

Research Question 1: What is the perception of secondary teachers of ELLs in regards to teaching of basic literacy skills for SLIFE reading and academic success?

Teacher self-perception regarding teaching basic literacy skills for SLIFE was captured in Item #18. Respondents rated eleven statements as Strongly Disagree, Disagree, Neutral/Not Sure, Agree, or Strongly Disagree. In analyzing frequency data, each rating was given a rank from 1 to 5 so that Strongly Disagree = 1, Disagree = 2, Neutral/Not Sure = 3, Agree = 4, and Strongly Disagree = 5 doing this allowed for the mean (M) and standard deviation (SD) to be calculated for each statement (see Table 2). According to the data, teacher's perception is that direct, explicit instruction of basic literacy skills for SLIFE is needed for language acquisition and skill development. Item 18.02 (M = 4.06, SD = 0.982) and Item 18.04 (M = 4.38, SD = 0.907) both show strong agreement that phonics and basic literacy skills should be taught using direct, explicit instruction with agree/strongly agree at 78% and 82.5% respectively. Similarly, Item 18.12 (M = 3.84, SD = 0.808) indicates that 65% of respondents agree/strongly agree that separate, decontextualized instruction of phonics is needed for SLIFE success. However, when asked a different way (Items 18.01, 18.06 and 18.11) the agreement of respondents is not as strong. Item 18.01 (M = 2.53, SD = 1.224), Item 18.06 (M = 2.72, SD = 1.224), and Item 18.11 (M = 2.81, SD = 1.091) ask respondents their perception of indirect instruction of basic literacy skills with 53.3%, 43.8%, and 37.5% (respectively) of respondents in strong disagreement/disagreement that this type of instruction will allow secondary SLIFE to acquire basic literacy skills. For these items, between 21.9% and



25% of respondents indicated they were neutral or not sure.

Table 2

Perception Results of SLIFE and Basic Literacy Skills

Statement	М	SD	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neutral / Not Sure	Agree	Strongly Agree
18.01. Secondary SLIFE develop phonemic awareness without explicit instruction.	2.53	1.224	21.9%	28.1%	21.9%	15.6%	6.3%
18.02. Phonics skills should be taught directly to secondary SLIFE for language acquisition.	4.06	0.982	3.1%	3.1%	15.6%	40.6%	37.5%
18.03. Secondary SLIFE's reading ability is directly related to their phonics skill development.	3.75	1.078	6.3%	3.1%	25%	40.6%	25%
18.04. Basic literacy skills should be explicitly taught to secondary SLIFE.	4.38	0.907	3.1%	0%	9.4%	31.3%	56.3%
18.05. Secondary ESOL teachers should know basic literacy skills for SLIFE instruction.	4.44	0.669	0%	0%	9.4%	37.5%	53.1%
18.06. Secondary SLIFE will develop basic literacy skills without direct instruction of those	2.72	1.224	18.8%	25%	31.3%	15.6%	9.4%
18.07. Secondary SLIFE develop basic literacy skills through social interactions with peers.	3.50	1.191	12.5%	3.1%	21.9%	46.9%	15.6%
18.08. Training I have received has prepared me to teach SLIFE basic literacy skills.	3.25	1.391	15.6%	15.6%	18.8%	28.1%	21.9%
18.09. My knowledge of basic literacy skills is sufficient for instructional practices.	3.66	1.096	3.1%	9.4%	34.4%	25%	28.1%
18.11. SLIFE develop basic literacy skills mosteffectively through indirect instruction.	2.81	1.091	12.5%	25%	37.5%	18.8%	6.3%
18.12. For SLIFE success, separate (decontextualized) instruction on phonics skills is needed.	3.84	0.808	0%	3.1%	31.3%	43.8%	21.9%



Over 90% of respondents agreed/strongly agreed that secondary ESOL teachers should know basic literacy skills for SLIFE instruction (Item 18.05, M = 4.44, SD = 0.669). However, only 50% felt they had received training to prepare them for this type of instruction (Item 18.08, M = 3.25, SD = 1.391), and only 53.1% either agreed or strongly agreed that their knowledge of basic literacy skills was sufficient for instructional practices (Item 18.09, M = 3.66, SD = 1.096).

Item 19 asked respondents to self-evaluate their knowledge of the following basic literacy skill areas: phonemic awareness, phonics, fluency, vocabulary, comprehension, teaching literacy skills to ELLs, and using assessments to inform reading instruction. This item also asked about self-perception and knowledge of children's literature. Respondents rated their knowledge level as Minimal, Moderate, Very Good, and Expert. For data analysis of means of central tendency, each of these ratings were given a rank value of 1-4 so that Minimal = 1, Moderate = 2, Very Good = 3, and Expert = 4 (see Table 3).

Table 3

Item	Skill Area	n	М	SD	Minimal	Moderate	Very Good	Expert
19.01	Phonemic Awareness	32	2.7500	0.84242	6.3%	31.3%	43.8%	18.8%
19.02	Phonics	32	2.8438	0.84660	6.3%	25%	46.9%	21.9%
19.03	Fluency	31	2.9677	0.87498	6.3%	18.8%	43.8%	28.1%
19.04	Vocabulary	31	3.1935	0.65418	0%	12.5%	53.1%	31.3%
19.05	Comprehension	32	3.4063	0.66524	0%	9.4%	40.6%	50%
19.05	Children's literature	32	2.5938	0.79755	6.3%	40.6%	40.6%	12.5%
19.07	Teaching literacy skills to ELLs	32	2.6563	0.86544	6.3%	40.6%	34.4%	18.8%
19.08	Using assessment to inform reading instruction	32	2.6563	0.87759	3.1%	25%	34.4%	37.5%

Self-perception of Knowledge of Basic Skill Areas



Survey respondents indicated that their knowledge of basic literacy skill areas was relatively high with phonemic awareness (Item 19.01, M = 2.750, SD = 0.842) and phonics (Item 19.02, M = 2.843, SD = 0.846) having over 43% indicating their knowledge level was Very Good. The areas of vocabulary (Item 19.04, M = 3.1935, SD = 0.654) and comprehension (Item 19.05, M = 3.41, SD = 0.665) were the strongest with 87.1% and 90.6% indicating Very Good/Expert of each area respectively. These were the only two areas that no respondent indicated Minimal knowledge. For Item 19.07 (M = 2.656, SD = 0.865), 46.9% of respondents indicated that they have minimal to moderate knowledge of teaching literacy skills to ELLs. This is the same percentage of respondents that indicated they either did not have enough knowledge of basic literacy skills for instruction or were neutral/not sure of their knowledge when responding (see Item 18.09).

Research Question 2: How prepared are secondary teachers of ELLs to teach basic

literacy skills for SLIFE students?

Frequency data analysis for the overall score of the knowledge portion of the survey (Items #20-38) was conducted by assigning 0 to incorrect answers and 1 to correct answers. The range of overall scores was from 4 to 33 with the mean of 21.68 (SD = 6.36) and a majority (71.9%) of participants getting 25 or fewer questions correct.

Reading Endorsement. A one-way within-group analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted to determine the relationship between teachers holding the Reading Endorsement and their overall performance on the Teacher Knowledge Survey. The dependent variable was the total overall score of correct answers; and the independent variable included has a reading endorsement (μ_1) versus does not have a reading endorsement (μ_2). The null hypothesis (H_0 : $\mu_1 = \mu_2$) states that there is no difference



between teachers who have a reading endorsement and those who do not have the additional endorsement. At a significance level of .05, the ANOVA yielded a significant effect, F(1,30) = 7.170, p = .012. The strength of the relationship was assessed yielding $\eta^2 = .193$ indicating a large effect size with teachers holding a reading endorsement (n = 18, M = 24.11, SD = 4.702) and those without a reading endorsement (n = 14, M = 18.57, SD = 6.991) and the null hypothesis was rejected.

Language Proficiency. To determine the impact of participants' knowledge of another language other than English, a one-way within subjects ANOVA was conducted. Those indicating that they had Elementary, Limited Working, or Minimum Professional Proficiency where grouped together (μ_1) , those indicating Full Professional or Native/Bilingual were grouped together (μ_2), and those indicating that they only spoke English were grouped (μ_3). The null hypothesis (H_0 : $\mu_1 = \mu_2 = \mu_3$) states that there is no statistical difference between each of these groups in their performance on the overall Teacher Knowledge Test. Analysis of the ANOVA indicated F(2, 29) = 1.890, p = .160, $\eta^2 = .115$. While the effect size is large, there is no significant difference between the three groups. Follow-up tests were conducted to evaluate pairwise differences among the means by conducting a post hoc comparison using Dunnett's C test which does not assume equal variances between groups (Green & Salkind, 2014). There was significant difference between the means between the two groups who had some level of language proficiency in a language other than English and the group who did not speak any other language than English; however, there was not significant difference between the two groups of other language speakers. The 95% confidence intervals for the pairwise differences are reported in Table 4. Based on the data analysis the null hypothesis is not



rejected.

Table 4

95% Confidence Intervals of Pairwise Differences of Language Proficiency

Proficiency in Other Language	М	SD	Elem/Limited /Minimal	Full/Native/ Bilingual
Elem/Limited/Minimal	23.69	5.329		
Full/Native/Bilingual	23.2	4.382	[-7.46, 8.44]	
No Other Language	19.29	7.29	[-2.08, 10.89]	[-4.67, 12.49]

Grade Level Experience. In looking to determine what, if any, relationship existed between those teachers who in their teaching career only taught secondary (grades 6th to 12th) and those who taught at least one year in an elementary grade level (grades Kindergarten to 5th), a one-way within subjects ANOVA was conducted with the null hypothesis stated as H_0 : $\mu_1 = \mu_2$. When comparing the two groups, the data indicated there was no significant difference between those who taught in secondary grade levels only versus those who had also taught in elementary with a medium effect size (F(1, 30) =2.278, p = .142, $\eta^2 = .071$). Because most basic literacy skills are taught in the primary grades (Kindergarten, 1st, and 2nd) at the elementary level, another one-way ANOVA test was conducted between those who taught at least one primary grade level and those who had not taught at the primary grade level. The null hypothesis remained the same for this analysis. The results of this analysis yielded a much more significant finding with a larger effect size (F(1, 30) = 4.562, p = .041, $\eta^2 = .132$). The null hypothesis is rejected indicating that there is a significant difference between the group of teachers who have taught at the primary grade level and those teachers who have not.

Years of Teaching Experience. To determine the impact of participants' years of teaching experience, a one-way within subjects ANOVA was conducted. The years of



teaching experience were categorized as five or less years, six to ten years, eleven to nineteen, and twenty or more years of teaching experience. Analysis of the ANOVA indicated F(3, 28) = 1.538, p = .227, $\eta^2 = .141$. While the effect size is large, there is no significant difference between the four groups. Follow-up tests were conducted to evaluate pairwise differences among the means by conducting a post hoc comparison using Dunnett's *C* test (Green & Salkind, 2014). There was some slight difference between the means of the groups with more than six years of teaching and the group of five or fewer years of experience; however, there was not a significant difference among the three sub groups of teaching experience with the least mean difference between those in the eleven to nineteen and twenty or more groups. The 95% confidence intervals for the pairwise differences are reported in Table 5. Based on the data analysis the null hypothesis is accepted.

Table 5

95% Confidence	Intervals of	Pairwise	Differences	for Years	of Teaching	Experience
----------------	--------------	----------	-------------	-----------	-------------	------------

Years of Teaching					
Experience	М	SD	5 or less years	6 to 10 years	11-19 years
5 or less years	15.75	9.605			
-	23.00	4.583	[-36.39, 21.89];		
6 to 10 years			-7.25		
	21.79	4.353	[-29.36, 17.29];	[-16.94, 19.37];	
11-19 years			-6.04	1.21	
	23.36	7.145	[-31.46, 16.23];	[-18.74, 18.01];	[-9.00, 5.84];
20 or more years			-7.61	36	-1.58

Note. Table 5 represents the mean, standard deviation, lower and upper bounds, and mean difference.

In order to mitigate inflated Type I Error risk, the researcher utilized the Bonferroni adjustment procedure (Huck, 2012) due to the various ANOVA tests being run on the same data. In this case, the Bonferroni adjustment technique, dividing alpha by the number of statistical tests performed (.05/5), yielded an adjusted significance level of


p < .01. Using this adjusted significance level, there are only slight adjustments to the findings reported previously. No significant difference was found between the groups of those with various language proficiencies, those who taught at the elementary level, and the number of years one has been teaching. However, the significance level for those with reading endorsements (p = .012) is not found to be as significant since the alpha is p < .01, though there is still indication that a strong significance exists for those who hold this endorsement versus those who do not. Additionally, for those who taught at the primary grade levels in their teaching career (p = .041) the statistical significance is only slight using the adjusted alpha. A summary of the descriptive statistics for each of these ANOVA tests can be found in Table 6.

Table 6

Certification	n	М	SD	η^2
Yes Reading Endorsement	18	24.11	4.702	0.193
No Reading Endorsement	14	18.57	6.991	
Proficiency in Other Language				
Elem/Limited/Minimal	13	23.69	5.329	0.115
Full/Native/Bilingual	5	23.2	4.382	
No Other Language	14	19.29	7.29	
Taught Primary Grades				
Secondary Only	20	20.40	7.380	0.071
Elementary at Least 1 year	12	23.83	3.433	
No Primary Grade Taught	24	20.38	6.736	0.132
Taught in a Primary Grade	8	25.63	2.504	
Years of Teaching Experience				
5 or less years	4	15.75	9.605	0.141
6 to 10 years	3	23.00	4.583	
11-19 years	14	21.79	4.353	
20 or more years	11	23.36	7.145	

Teacher Performance on Knowledge Survey by Category



Research Question 3: What areas of basic literacy skills knowledge are strongest for secondary teachers of ELLs?

Basic literacy skills refers to foundational reading skills such as phonics, phonemic awareness, phonology, and principles of morphology (Castles et al., 2018; NRP, 2000). The Teacher Knowledge Survey had questions that were designated by kind either knowledge (12 items) or skill (26 items) and by type either phonemic (13 items), phonological (eight items), phonics (nine items), or morphological (eight items) (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b). Knowledge questions were designed to assess explicit knowledge and skill questions assessed implicit knowledge (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b). Using descriptive statistics, data was analyzed to determine the areas of basic literacy skill constructs that were the strongest overall, by kind, and by type with this set of secondary teachers of ELLs. Further, data was analyzed to determine any correlations between teachers' perceptions and their knowledge of basic language constructs.

Overall Areas. Taking the items on the Teacher Knowledge Survey and grouping them by type (phonological, phonemic, phonics, and morphological), the researcher then calculated the mean percentages of answers correct for each group type: phonological at 82.4% (M = .8719, SD = .335), phonemic at 60.2% (M = .6031, SD = .489), phonics at 49.7% (M = .4983, SD = .50), and morphological at 39.5% (M = .4174, SD = .494). These results indicated that teachers in this study showed generally better knowledge or understanding of phonological and phonemic concepts (both knowledge and skill), but relatively weak understanding of phonics and morphological concepts (both knowledge and skill). The phonological constructs are more than double that of morphological constructs. Figure 3 graphically represents the percentage of answers correct by language



construct area.

Figure 3



Percent Answers Correct of Basic Language Constructs

Skills vs Knowledge. The questions were grouped by which kind of question it was: knowledge or skill. Those questions that were knowledge based required the respondent to have "explicit knowledge of a term or concept" and those that were skill based required "implicit ability to perform [a] task" (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b, p. 165). The analysis indicated that knowledge questions were 49.2% correct (M = .4961, SD = .501), whereas, skill related questions were 60.7% correct (M = .6281, SD = .483). The respondents performed slightly better on skill related questions relying on implicit knowledge than those that were just explicit knowledge. However, it is critical to note that morphological and phonological areas only had one question that was knowledge based with the others of those types being skill based.

Phonological Awareness. Questions related to phonological type dealt with one's ability to manipulate sounds at a broader level such as identifying syllables (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b). Taken all together, respondents answered correctly 82.4% (M = .8719, SD = .335) of the phonological type questions. As seen in Table 7, three of the



items had all those responding answer correct with two others having almost all respondents correctly answered. Items 30.2.s, 30.3.s, and 30.5.s asked for the number of syllables in the words 'heaven', 'observer', and 'pedestal' respectively and all respondents correctly identified two, three, and three as syllable counts for these words. Item 30.6.s also asked for the number of syllables in the word 'frogs' with only twenty-three (71.9%) correct responses (M = .7667, SD = .43), with the most common incorrect answer of two syllables instead of one. Item 34 had the lowest correct responses of this type at 43.8% (M = .4375, SD = .504) and was the only knowledge kind of question in the phonological type. Item 34 asked for the definition of phonological awareness with the most common incorrect answer being "using letter-sound correspondences to decode" (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b, p. 169).

Table 7

Item	Туре	Kind	n	М	SD	Incorrect	Correct	Sum
30.1.s	Phonological	Skill	30	0.9	0.305	9.4%	84.4%	27
30.2.s	Phonological	Skill	30	1	0	0.0%	93.8%	30
30.3.s	Phonological	Skill	30	1	0	0.0%	93.8%	30
30.4.s	Phonological	Skill	30	0.9333	0.254	6.3%	87.5%	28
30.5.s	Phonological	Skill	30	1	0	0.0%	93.8%	30
30.6.s	Phonological	Skill	30	0.7667	0.43	21.9%	71.9%	23
30.7.s	Phonological	Skill	30	0.9667	0.183	3.1%	90.6%	29
34	Phonological	Knowledge	32	0.4375	0.504	56.3%	43.8%	14

Phonological Item Responses of Teacher Knowledge Survey

Phonemic Awareness. In the Teacher Knowledge Survey, phonemic awareness type questions assessed one's ability to not only perceive but also manipulate individual sounds (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b, p. 165). Collectively, respondents answered 60.2% (M = .6031, SD = .489) of phonemic type questions correctly. Table 8 contains all phonemic question responses.



Table 8

Item	Туре	Kind	n	М	SD	Incorrect	Correct	Sum
20	Phonemic	Knowledge	32	0.9375	0.246	6.3%	93.8%	30
23 'box'	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.0313	0.177	96.9%	3.1%	1
23 'grass'	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.4375	0.504	56.3%	43.8%	14
23 'ship'	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.6875	0.471	31.3%	68.8%	22
23 'moon'	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.7500	0.439	25.0%	75.0%	24
23 'brush'	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.5000	0.508	50.0%	50.0%	16
23 'knee'	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.8438	0.369	15.6%	84.4%	27
22 'through'	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.5938	0.499	40.6%	59.4%	19
24	Phonemic	Knowledge	31	0.4194	0.502	56.3%	40.6%	13
26	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.8750	0.336	12.5%	87.5%	28
27	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.6560	0.483	34.4%	65.6%	21
28	Phonemic	Skill	32	0.5000	0.508	50.0%	50.0%	16
35	Phonemic	Knowledge	32	0.2500	0.439	75.0%	25.0%	8

Phonemic Item Responses of Teacher Knowledge Survey

Secondary teachers in the study showed their understanding of what a phoneme is with 93.8% answering correctly (Item 20, M = .9375, SD = .246); however, their knowledge of what phonemic awareness is was much lower with only eight respondents answering correctly (Item 35, M = .25, SD = .439). Item 23 asked respondents to identify the number of speech sounds in seven words. Teachers completed this task with varying degrees of success. Words such as 'knee' and 'moon' yielded high correct response rates of 84.4% and 75% respectively. In words with consonant blends, such as 'grass' correct responses were much lower at 43.8%, with 'brush' and 'through' only at 50% and 59.4% correct respectively. Indicating the number of speech sounds for the word 'box' (3.1%, M = .0313, SD = .177) was the most missed item on the entire survey with only one correct response. Even though 'box' has four distinct speech sounds /bDks/, 23 respondents (72%) indicated the correct answer was three. Items 27 and 28 asked respondents to manipulate sounds by reversing the order of them and only had 50% (M = .50, SD = .508) and 65.6% (M = .656, SD = .483) correct responses respectively. However, when asked



to identify a pair of words with the same initial sound (chef-shoe) in Item 26, the highest percentage of correct answers of phonemic skill questions was returned at 87.5% (M = .875, SD = .336).

Phonics. Just under half of the phonics type questions were answered correctly at 49.7% (*M* = .4983, *SD* = .50) by respondents. These questions gauged teachers' knowledge and skills related to letter-sound correspondences and the rules related to written language and decoding (Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b, p. 165). Items 21 (M =.9375, SD = .246) and 29 (M = .25, SD = .439) were skill related questions utilizing nonsense words and respondents has strikingly different outcomes with 93.8% and 25% (respectively) correctly responding. In Item 21, teachers were to identify similar vowel sounds between words/nonsense words, whereas Item 29 required application of skill regarding silent letters. Twenty-five respondents correctly identified a word with a "soft c" on Item 25 making this the highest percentage correct of knowledge level question of the phonics types (M = .7813, SD = .42). Items that asked to apply knowledge of phonics terms to actual words (Items 31, 32, 33) and specific rules of letter-sound correspondences in words (Items 36, 37) were answered with varying degrees of success. Item 33 which asked about open syllables had only seven respondents answer correctly at 21.9% (M = .2188, SD = .42) making this the lowest correct response rate of the phonics type. Similar items asked about knowledge of specific syllable types. Items 31 (M =.3226, SD = .4752) and 32 (M = .5625, SD = .504) had higher percentage of correct responses at 31.3% and 56.3% respectively showing an inconsistent pattern of phonics knowledge. A little over a third of respondents knew the rules governing the use of 'c' or 'k' for the initial /k/ sounds as seen in Items 36 (M = .4063, SD = .499) and 37 (M = .375,



SD = .492). All item responses for phonics type questions are found in Table 9.

Table 9

Item	Туре	Kind	n	М	SD	Incorrect	Correct	Sum
21	Phonics	Skill	32	0.9375	0.246	6.3%	93.8%	30
22	Phonics	Knowledge	32	0.6250	0.492	37.5%	62.5%	30
25	Phonics	Knowledge	32	0.7813	0.420	21.9%	78.1%	25
29	Phonics	Skill	32	0.2500	0.439	75.0%	25.0%	8
31	Phonics	Knowledge	31	0.3226	0.475	65.6%	31.3%	10
32	Phonics	Knowledge	32	0.5625	0.504	43.8%	56.3%	18
33	Phonics	Knowledge	32	0.2188	0.420	78.1%	21.9%	7
36	Phonics	Knowledge	32	0.4063	0.499	59.4%	40.6%	13
37	Phonics	Knowledge	32	0.3750	0.492	62.5%	37.5%	12

Phonics Item Responses of Teacher Knowledge Survey

Morphological. According to Binks-Cantrell et al. (2012b), the morphological type questions in the Teacher Knowledge Survey assessed teachers' understanding and ability to use "units of meaning within a word to decode and/or comprehend" (p. 165). This is the area type that the secondary teachers had the lowest overall correctly answered questions of the four types assessed in the survey at just 39.5% (M = .4174, SD = .494). A summary of item responses is found in Table 10. Only 19 respondents (59.4%) correctly identified that a morpheme is a single unit of meaning in Item 38 (M = .5938, SD = .499). For the skill kind of questions, respondents were asked to identify the number of morphemes in seven different words. Teachers had difficulty with these items with only one item (Item 30.4.m) getting close to 60% of correct responses (M = .633, SD = .49) with the word 'spinster'. However, two words 'disassemble' (Item 30.1.m) and 'pedestal' (Item 30.5.m) had the lowest correct responses with 31.9% and 12.5% respectively. Only four participants correctly identified that 'pedestal' has two morphemes. Half of the respondents identified the correct number of morphemes in the words 'heaven' at one (Item 30.2.m, M = .5, SD = .509) and 'teacher' at two (Item 30.7.m, M = .5, SD = .509).



Table 10

Item	Туре	Kind	n	М	SD	Incorrect	Correct	Sum
30.1.m	Morphological	Skill	30	0.2333	0.430	71.9%	31.9%	7
30.2.m	Morphological	Skill	30	0.5000	0.509	46.9%	46.9%	15
30.3.m	Morphological	Skill	30	0.4000	0.498	56.3%	37.5%	12
30.4.m	Morphological	Skill	30	0.6333	0.490	34.4%	59.4%	19
30.5.m	Morphological	Skill	30	0.1333	0.346	81.3%	12.5%	4
30.6.m	Morphological	Skill	30	0.3333	0.479	62.5%	31.3%	10
30.7.m	Morphological	Skill	30	0.5000	0.509	46.9%	46.9%	15
38	Morphological	Knowledge	32	0.5938	0.499	40.6%	59.4%	19

Morphological Item Responses of Teacher Knowledge Survey

Performance vs Perception. In order to determine if there was a correlation between teacher self-perception of knowledge and performance on specific area types, the Pearson product-moment correlation was applied to data. The Likert-scale data from Item 19 about phonemic awareness (M = 2.75, SD = .842) and phonics (M = 2.844, SD =.8466) were correlated to teachers' performance on questions about phonemic awareness (M = 7.469, SD = 2.816) and phonics (M = 4.469, SD = 1.79) respectively. A significant correlation was found regarding both phonemic awareness (r(30) = .391, p = .027) and phonics (r(30) = .432, p = .014).

A similar data analysis was conducted using the Pearson product-moment correlation for Item 19 about vocabulary (M = 3.218, SD = .659) and the correlation to the performance on questions about morphological constructs (M = 3.156, SD = 1.969). There was no significant correlation found with a small effect size (r(30) = .097, p = .597).

Additionally, teacher self-perception of their knowledge of teaching literacy skills to ELLs (Item 19.07) was compared to teachers' overall score on the Teacher Knowledge Survey using Pearson product-moment correlation. Teachers' self-perception (M = 2.65,



SD = .8654) as compared to their overall survey score (M = 21.688, SD = 6.36) did not yield a significant correlation, r(30) = .320, p = .074.

Research Question 4: What areas of basic literacy development are most impacted for SLIFE?

Data from the Phonics Inventory (PI) was obtained for high school ELL students who were in the English Language Development (ELD) courses. Due to the Covid-19 pandemic (NASEM, 2020), the District did not have all high school students who were below reading level take the PI in the spring. Instead, ELL students in the ELD course took the assessment during the following winter. Data represented student data at one point in the school year. Only 24 student scores were provided to the researcher for analysis. Of the 24 students in the data set, over half were female (54.2%) with just under half being male (45.8%). Four students were in grade11, with seven in grade 10, and 13 in grade 9.

Accuracy. In looking at letter recognition accuracy (11 items), all students identified at least 82% of the letters with accuracy, with six students accurately identifying all letters (M = 10.08, SD = .654). For the 30 sight word accuracy items, the mean score was 17.667 (SD = 5.70) with only 25% of students getting at least 70% of items correct. The items dealing with nonsense word accuracy (M = 19.292, SD = 3.368) had 33.3% of students accurately identifying at least 70% of the eleven items correctly.

Even though the data set was small, the distribution of accuracy scores are relatively normal with a slight negative skew (skewness = -.637; kurtosis = .753). A one-sample *t* test was conducted to determine if the mean score of the Total Accuracy Score was significantly different than 49 which is the highest score prior to moving into the



Advanced Decoder Status. The data set mean of 36.96 (SD = 8.307) was significantly different from 49 with a = 0.05, t(23) = -7.102, p < .001. The effect size d = -1.45 indicates a large effect size.

Fluency. In the Phonics Inventory (PI), fluency is scored using both speed and accuracy on the 30 items assessed (Wagner, 2011). For sight word fluency, the data indicated a mean of 3.958 (SD = 4.14) with only three students scoring a double digit score of 15, 12, and 10. There were 45.6% of students who either scored 0, 1, or 2 on sight word fluency. In looking at nonsense word fluency, it is important to note that these items assessed consonants and short vowels (Wagner, 2011). Nonsense word fluency (M = 5.25, SD = 4.396) was a little lower than sight word fluency with 38% of students scoring either a 0, 1, or 2. Only four students scored a double digit score of 17, 12, or 10 on this measure as well.

The overall fluency scores indicated relatively normal distribution with this set of data with a slight positive distribution (skewness = 1.11; kurtosis = 1.143) since the values fall just outside -1.0 to +1.0 (Huck, 2012). A one-sample *t* test was conducted to determine if the mean score of the Total Fluency Score was significantly different than 22 which is the highest score prior to moving into the Advanced Decoder Status. The Total Fluency Score (M = 9.208, SD = 8.172) showed a significant difference from 22 with a large effect size, t(23) = -7.668, p < .001, d = -1.57.

Decoding Status. Based on the outcomes of the Letter Names subtest, and the Sight Word and Nonsense Words subtests (both accuracy and fluency), the PI reports a Decoding Status of foundational reading skills (Wagner, 2011). The four levels of decoding status are pre-decoder, beginning decoder, developing decoder, and advanced



decoder (Wagner, 2011). Each level was converted to a number (1 = pre-decoder; 2 = beginning; 3 = developing; 4 = advanced) in order to determine statistical means of the decoding status levels (M = 2.417; SD = .7172; Mode = 2). As seen in Figure 4, pre-decoder was 4.3% (n = 1) and advanced decoder was 8.3% (n = 2) with beginning at 58.3% (n = 14) and developing at 29.2% (n = 7).

Figure 4





In this chapter, the researcher provided research findings from the data analyzed to answer the four research questions of the study. Data was analyzed from two sources: responses of high school teachers of ELLs on a Teacher Knowledge Survey, and responses of high school ELL students on a Phonics Inventory. Overall findings indicated that for some areas of basic literacy constructs (i.e. phonics and morphology), secondary teachers do not posess the knowledge or skills needed to provide instruction for ELL students who overall fell into the beginning and developing decoder categories indicating the need for targeted phonetic instruction to improve literacy development.



Chapter 5: Discussion

Introduction

There is diversity within the English language learner (ELL) student group that continues to grow in schools within the United States (Hussar et al., 2020; NASEM, 2017); and a growing subgroup within this larger group are students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE) (DeCapua et al., 2020; Potochnick, 2018; Salva & Matis, 2017; Samway et al., 2020). Potochnick (2018) found that of those students with interrupted schooling that come to the United States almost two-thirds arrive after the age of twelve, attend secondary schools, and are academically behind their peers by almost two grade levels. Specifically, secondary ELLs in the state and district, where this research study was conducted, continue to lag behind their non-ELL peers in literacy performance (FLDOE, 2019).

Research by the National Reading Panel (2000) posited that the elements of phonological awareness (including phonemic awareness), alphabetic principle (phonics), fluency, vocabulary, and reading comprehension must be part of any reading program that provides reading instruction which is supported by the simple view of reading (Gough & Tunmer, 1986) and other research (Castles et al., 2018; Scarborough, 2001). Further, Schmidt de Carranza (2017) indicated that because ELLs who are SLIFE represent various educational backgrounds and experiences, explicit instruction in foundational literacy may be needed; and Swanson et al. (2015) indicated that literacy development must be a focus in the secondary content classrooms just as it is in the primary grade classrooms. However, a gap in the research continues to exist on specific conditions needed for academic success for SLIFE, such as, basic literacy instruction in



secondary contexts.

Summary of Findings

The purpose of this quantitative study was to determine the extent to which teachers' perception and knowledge of basic literacy skills affects the teaching of these needed skills for secondary SLIFE in high school settings in South Florida. The researcher presents each research question with a succinct summary of findings from the present study seeking to answer each question with relevant findings from the data analysis.

Research Question 1: What is the perception of secondary teachers of ELLs in regards to teaching of basic literacy skills for SLIFE reading and academic success?

In response to Research Question 1, the high school teachers' perceptions indicated that they believe direct, explicit instruction of basic literacy skills is needed for language and skill development for SLIFE. However, there was not alignment of agreement when asked about indirect instruction of those same skills. Further, these teachers strongly reported that secondary ESOL teachers needed knowledge of basic literacy skills, and that they believed they had not been provided enough training or had enough knowledge to teach literacy skills to ELLs. Their perception of their knowledge of vocabulary and reading comprehension was the highest of all the elements of reading programs with phonemic awareness and phonics yielding a somewhat strong perception. *Research Question 2: How prepared are secondary teachers of ELLs to teach basic literacy skills for SLIFE students?*

Data used to answer Research Question 2 indicated that preparation for teachers does make somewhat of a difference on their knowledge of basic language constructs as



measured by the Teacher Knowledge Survey (see Appendix B). The data analysis indicated that while there was some difference between teachers with various language proficiencies, those who taught at any elementary level, and the number of years a teacher had been teaching, there was no significant variance between these groups. However, the analysis indicated that for those who hold a reading endorsement and those who had taught at least one primary grade level (Kindergarten, 1st or 2nd) were much better prepared to know and teach basic literacy skills.

Research Question 3: What areas of basic literacy skills knowledge are strongest for secondary teachers of ELLs?

Research Question 3 was put forth to determine what specific areas of basic literacy skills knowledge were the strongest for this group of secondary teachers. The constructs that were the strongest were phonological and phonemic with morphological being the weakest overall. A strong correlation exists between teachers' self-perception of knowledge of phonemic awareness and phonics and their performance on these areas of the survey. However, a clear understanding of the difference between phonological and phonemic awareness was not evidenced. Items specific to skill (e.g. identifying syllables) were much stronger than knowledge items. When asked to identify specific speech sounds (phonemic awareness), respondents did so with vary degrees of success with words containing consonant blends, such as 'grass', 'brush,' and 'through,' proving this task to be difficult for most of the teachers. The item missed most often on the entire survey was identifying the number of speech sounds in the word 'box' which has a total of four phonemes since 'x' has two phonemes /ks/.

In terms of phonics skills and knowledge, almost all teachers were able to identify



medial vowel sounds and apply them to a different word as evidenced in the 'i' in 'find' (Item 21). Other phonics rules governing letter-sound correspondence (those needing explicit application of knowledge) were not shown to be as consistent in what the teachers did or did not know. Finally, the area of morphological constructs was overall the lowest area for all teachers in the study. While a majority of the teachers reported they knew a morpheme was the smallest unit of meaning (Item 38), they had great difficulty determining the number of morphemes within words. Words such as 'spinster' and 'teacher', which have two morphemes with one of those being a bound, derivational morpheme changing the verb to a noun, were strongest for the teachers. However, that was not the case with the word 'observer' which has three morphemes; though, it seems the teachers implicitly applied the same rule since a majority of teachers responded with two morphemes similar to the word 'teacher'. Knowledge of morphological structures was the weakest even though teacher perception of vocabulary knowledge was relatively high.

Research Question 4: What areas of basic literacy development are most impacted for SLIFE?

Research Question 4 indicates specifically areas of basic literacy development for SLIFE; however, since the district in the study did not have a systematic way to identify SLIFE students, the data represented any student identified as ELL in the English Language Development course. Overall, students had more success with accurately identifying letter names, sight words, and nonsense words. However, there was a significant difference between their overall accuracy performance and the minimum score needed to move into the advanced decoder status. In terms of fluency, the students had



much more difficulty in being able to apply the accuracy skills with speed needed to decode effectively. There was a much more significant difference (with larger effect size) between the mean fluency overall score and the score needed to move into advanced decoder status. This yielded overall results of a majority of students (87.5%) placing in the beginning and developing decoder status levels (see Table 11 for descriptions).

Table 11

Decoding Status	Description	General Criteria
Pre-Decoder	A student with little or no knowledge of letter names or letter-sound correspondences	 PI Fluency Score: 0-10 Letter Names: less than 70% accuracy Nonsense Words: less than 50% accuracy on items that assess consonants and short vowels
Beginning Decoder	A student who can identify letter names but cannot decode fluently	 PI Fluency Score: 0-10 Letter Names: at least 70% accuracy Nonsense Words: less than 50% accuracy on items that assess consonants and short vowels
Developing Decoder	A student who can fluently decode words with consonants and short vowels (CVCs) but cannot fluently decode more complex words	• PI Fluency Score: 11-22
Advancing Decoder	A student who can decode with adequate fluency	• PI Fluency Score: 23-60

Descriptions of Decoding Status

Note. Adapted from Table 1 found in Wagner (2011, p. 8).

Interpretation of Findings

Teacher knowledge of and for whom they are providing instruction to each day is important for long-term student success (Gay, 2010; Ladson-Billings, 1995). An interesting finding from this study was that 34% of those in the study were unsure of who were SLIFE in their classes or did not respond when asked. Furthermore, they were not



sure what percentages of students in their current classes were SLIFE. With little over a third of respondents knowing which students were SLIFE, this researcher ponders questions about how effective their instructional practices for students may actually be and if their perceptions may be skewed by this lack of knowledge.

Even though a majority of respondents were cognizant of the numbers of SLIFE in their current classes, the findings of this research study indicate that secondary teachers believe secondary SLIFE students do need explicit instruction in basic literacy skills in order to be successful academically and to develop needed language skills (Haager & Osipova, 2017), particularly as they relate to reading and literacy development (Custodio, 2011; Umansky et al., 2018). There were strong perceptions that these skills can also be developed through social interactions with peers (Vygotsky, 1978; Wong Fillmore, 2009). Indirect or decontextualized instruction was not perceived to be effective methods for basic literacy skills development (Castles et al., 2018; NPR, 2000). Interestingly, the same teachers, who teach these students, did not feel they have been prepared even though overall they indicated that they can teach literacy to ELLs (MacNevin, 2012; Marrero Colón, 2018). Over 80% of respondents hold an ESOL Endorsement which requires basic knowledge of linguistic features; however, that endorsement did not seem to impact the overall outcomes for teachers. Those with a reading endorsement showed markedly better performance on the overall survey, indicating that this specific preparation can and does have an impact on teachers' knowledge of basic literacy skills and constructs (Babinski et al., 2018; Carlisle et al., 2011). It is also important to note that those teachers' with experience teaching in at least one primary grade level performed significantly better on the survey indicating that they may be better prepared



for teaching of basic literacy skills. Both of these qualifications were even more significantly impactful than even knowing a language other than English. These findings solidified the need for teachers to have experiences with basic literacy skill instruction in order to be fully prepared to leverage these skills in instructional practices for ELL students (Ingram, 2017; MacNevin, 2012; Marrero Colón, 2018; Moats, 1994; Moats & Foorman, 2003).

Phonological awareness is the groundwork for other literacy development and a critical tool for teachers and students alike in order to have the ability to discriminate between syllables within words (August & Shanahan, 2006; ILA, 2019). This is an area that teachers in the study performed well in indicating strong knowledge of phonological constructs. Further, teachers' self-perception of their phonemic and phonics knowledge did align with their performance on these types of questions on the survey. Phonemic awareness requires the ability to discriminate various phonemes (Lovelace-Gonzalez, 2020; Gunter et al., n.d.) and, as evidenced in the survey, can be complicated with discrete item application (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Gunter et al., n.d.). Phonics is a bit more of a complex skill dealing with letter-sound correspondence rules and how those are applied in literacy development (NPR, 2000).

Of significance, the ability for teachers to discriminate the number of morphemes within words was of greatest difficulty. However, vocabulary development and understanding how to build words are critical tools for all learners, but specifically for secondary learners (Cisco & Padrón, 2012; Lin, 2012; Tamimi Sa'D & Rajabi, 2018); and the mismatch between teachers' self-perception of vocabulary knowledge and their knowledge of morphological constructs was unexpected. It could be that secondary



teachers had higher self-perception of vocabulary knowledge because they understood vocabulary instruction to be the broader context of word meaning (Miller, 2009) applied to various contexts (i.e. the word *table* is can be found in a home, but a *table* is also place to display data). While this may be the case, knowing how the smaller units of meaning (morphemes) combine to provide larger word meaning is critical for long-term vocabulary development for students (Castles et al., 2018; Claravall, 2016; Kraut, 2015).

When analyzing student level data, a majority of students fell into the beginning and developing decoder status (Wagner, 2011). For students at these levels, explicit phonics instruction is needed such as consonant-vowel-consonant (CVC) patterns and/or consonant blends in order to work on developing their fluency rates (Wagner, 2011). Since students are able to more accurately identify sight words but are not able to fluently identify nonsense words, more basic phonological decoding skills may be needed (Wagner, 2011). For the student who fell into the pre-decoding status, more specific work on phonemic awareness and phonological awareness is needed to ensure progress and movement toward language development skills (Wagner, 2011). Additionally, the student level data indicated that students are in need of specific and explicit skill development of basic literacy skills in order for them to develop the other areas of reading, such as, fluency, vocabulary, and reading comprehension (NRP, 2000).

Context of Findings

While there is a dearth of research in regards to secondary teachers' knowledge of basic language skills and constructs, the research done with primary or elementary teachers indicates interesting similarities. The researcher provides context of how the current research study contributes to the body of research regarding teachers' knowledge



of basic literacy skills for the secondary context as it relates to ELLs and SLIFE.

Teacher Preparation

Similar to Spear-Swerling and Alfano's (2005) study of elementary level graduate students, where teachers with high-backgrounds of preparation and experience demonstrated higher performance of knowledge of basic language constructs, teacher preparation such as having a reading endorsement (in this study) had a significant impact to overall performance. Additionally, other studies (Moats, 1994; Pittman et al., 2019) found factors such as years of teaching experience did not necessarily yield more positive results on surveys assessing teacher knowledge of basic literacy skills. In contrast, Washburn et al. (2011) did find that first year teachers had significantly lower outcomes in the area of phonics, but significantly higher scores in the area of morphology than others in the study. Additionally, Spear-Swerling and Chessman (2012) found that teacher experience and certification level did have an influence on teacher knowledge. Of note, studies (see Carlisle et al., 2011; Cunningham, 2015) have uncovered that collaborative, ongoing, focused, intentional professional development in the areas of basic literacy skills can actually improve teachers' knowledge and impact instructional practice in the classroom. The current study adds to the body of research indicating that teacher preparation, whether prior to teaching or while teaching, can have significant positive impacts on teacher knowledge and even student outcomes (Babinski et al., 2018; Carlisle et al., 2011; DaSilva Iddings & Rose, 2012; Piasta et al., 2009).

Domains of Literacy Constructs

There continues to be a body of research indicating teachers, specifically elementary/primary level ones, do not have the knowledge or skills needed to teach



reading (Chapman et al., 2018; Cunningham, 2015; Joshi et al., 2009a; Moats & Foorman, 2003; Pittman et al., 2019; Washburn et al., 2011). The survey of teacher knowledge of basic literacy skills and concepts used in this study with secondary educators came from Binks-Cantrell et al. (2012a; 2012b). Chapman et al. (2018) utilized this same survey and elements of the survey were found in surveys in other research as well (Pittman et al., 2019; Washburn et al., 2011; Washburn et al., 2016). Other research has been conducted utilizing different questions to assess application of content knowledge in addition to basic knowledge and skills of elementary teachers (Carlisle et al., 2011; Moats, 1994; Moats & Foorman, 2003). Findings in this study mirror that of other studies regardless of survey type (Carlisle et al., 2011; Chapman et al., 2018; Moats & Foorman, 2003; Pittman et al., 2019; Washburn et al., 2011) indicating that the areas of phonological and phonemic awareness are strongest for teachers and the area of morphology presents the most challenge. These findings have also been reflective of instructors at the graduate and preservice levels (Bos et al., 2001; Joshi et al., 2009a; Moats, 1994). The ability of respondents to utilize implicit knowledge of phonological skills, such as, syllable counting, was evidenced at similar high levels not only in this study but also in other research (Bos et al., 2001; Joshi et al., 2009a; Pittman et al., 2019; Washburn et al., 2011). Of note, participants in this study who incorrectly indicated the number of syllables in the word 'frogs' tended to choose that it has two syllables which is a similar finding in research done by Washburn et al. (2011).

When asked to identify the number of phonemes in words, elementary teachers performed highest with words such as 'ship', 'moon', and 'knee' (Washburn et al., 2011) which was the same finding for the secondary teachers in the current study. Due to the



simplistic nature of these words, it is possible that respondents are using their implicit knowledge and skills to identify the phonemes, similarly seen in Pittman et al. (2019). However, when there was a more complex phonemic awareness skill being tested, such as 'x' being comprised of two phonemes /k/ and /s/, respondents had much more difficulty in this study and in other studies as well (Cunningham et al., 2004; Joshi et al., 2009a; Moats, 1994; Washburn et al., 2011).

Teachers need both implicit and explicit knowledge in order to teach reading (Joshi et al., 2009a; Pittman et al., 2019), particularly as it pertains to letter-sound correspondence and phonics skills (NPR, 2000). Items that required explicit knowledge of phonics, such as, the principle governing the use of the letter 'c' or 'k' for the initial sound /k/ were not only challenging for the secondary teachers in this study, but were also for educators in studies conducted by Moats (1994), Cunningham et al. (2004), Spear-Swerling and Cheesman (2012), and Washburn et al. (2016).

Related to the findings of this study, the area of morphology and the various aspects related to morphological principles has been shown to be the most challenging for educators in various contexts and settings (Chapman et al., 2018; Moats, 1994; Moats & Foorman, 2003; Pittman et al., 2019; Washburn et al., 2011; Washburn et al., 2016). In this study, most of the items related to morphology required participants to count the number of morphemes in words. Participants scored lowest on the words 'disassemble' and 'pedestal' which is a similar finding to Pittman et al. (2019). Interestingly, the highest score in the study came with the word 'spinster' and that same word was the lowest in Joshi et al. (2009a). However, with other words with similar morphological structures, such as 'teacher' and 'observer', educators in both this study and Joshi et al.



(2009a) were not able to apply the principles of morphology in equal measure with more getting 'teacher' correct than 'observer'. Unlike other studies (Pittman et al., 2019; Washburn et al., 2011) that also included items that assessed morphological analysis of words (i.e. prefixes, suffixes, or root words) where participants yielded somewhat better results, this survey was limited to counting morphemes only.

Self-Perception versus Performance

Cunningham et al. (2004) indicated that elementary teachers had higher selfperceptions of their phonemic awareness and phonics skills and knowledge than their actual knowledge as measured on a basic literacy skills knowledge survey. In contrast, the findings of this study were more in line with other research (Spear-Swerling & Alfano, 2005) indicating that there was a correlation between teachers' performance and their self-perception in regards to phonemic awareness and phonics. Related, Ramos (2019) found that secondary teachers' perceptions of phonics-based strategies for high school readers was inconsistent noting that some of the explicit phonics strategies caused frustration for students. However, in this study, a high percentage of respondents' perceptions were in agreement/strong agreement that explicit phonics instruction was needed for SLIFE literacy development (Items 18.04, 18.12). Of note, the teachers' selfperception of both their knowledge of teaching skills compared to their overall survey knowledge and their self-perception of vocabulary knowledge compared to their survey knowledge of morphological principles were found to have no correlation. This indicates that teachers' self-perception of their abilities and their actual knowledge is not the same which is a similar finding as Bos et al. (2001) and Cunningham et al. (2004).



Implications of Findings

Learning to read is not natural (Trieman, 2018); and further, it is a complex process requiring implicit and explicit knowledge of various linguistic properties (Castles et al., 2018). In order for students of any age to acquire the skills of reading, those in charge of that instruction must have the knowledge of the various linguistic features and the processes in order to provide effective instruction. Based on these facts, there are several implications and recommendations derived from this study.

Working Knowledge of SLIFE

Research continues to indicate that ELL students with limited or interrupted formal education not only are increasing within the United States K-12 educational system (Custodio & O'Laoughlin, 2017; DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a), but that they continue to lag in academic success (Potochnick, 2018). However, it is evident based on the responses of those in this study, that there is not a clear understanding of which students in their classes may even be identified as SLIFE. One critical element of ensuring an environment is poised for culturally responsive teaching (Gay, 2010; Hammond, 2015) is knowing who students are (including their backgrounds) and developing relationships with them. It is recommended that the researcher's state develop a common definition of SLIFE and that the district develop processes and procedures for identifying those students who meet the qualifications of SLIFE. Having systematic processes for identification will also aid in disaggregating student achievement data in order to develop interventions and programs specifically for the SLIFE student group. Additionally, it is recommended that secondary teachers be provided explicit professional development in identifying SLIFE, SLIFE potential educational needs, and ways to



support their academic and language development.

Teacher Preparation

The participants in this study have taught for an average 16.5 years (ranging from 2 years to 34 years) with a majority (81%) having the ESOL Endorsement/Certification. However, it was not necessarily years of teaching experience or even having obtained the ESOL Endorsement/Certification that yielded any significant difference in regards to overall teacher knowledge of basic literacy constructs. The finding that those who held a Reading Endorsement had better knowledge of basic literacy constructs is critical because without that specific training it may be that secondary teachers are not fully equipped to provide basic literacy skill instruction for any student, but specifically ELLs and SLIFE.

An interesting finding of this study, is that teachers who had experience teaching a primary grade (Kindergarten, 1st, or 2nd) also performed significantly better on their overall knowledge of basic literacy skills. Studies (Joshi et al., 2009a; Joshi et al., 2009b; NCTQ, 2018; Salinger et al., 2010) have shown that many elementary education teacher preparation programs lack fundamental instruction in the five essential components of effective reading instruction (Castles et al., 2018; NPR, 2000) and some exclude the Simple View of Reading all together (Buckingham & Meeks, 2019). While the simple fact that a teacher had experience teaching in a primary grade may have impacted this outcome, it may not be because they hold a degree or certification in elementary education. Additionally, the overwhelming similarities of teacher knowledge (or lack thereof) of phonology, phonemic awareness, phonics, and morphology between this study of secondary teachers of ELLs and various studies of elementary teacher educators were



alarming (Bos et al., 2001; Chapman et al, 2018; Cunningham et al., 2004; Moats, 1994; Pittman et al., 2019; Washburn et al., 2011; Washburn et al., 2016). While participants in this study perceived overall their knowledge of basic literacy skills was sufficient (Item 18.08), the findings did not bear that out as seen with the non-correlation of selfperception and teachers' overall knowledge (see Item 19.07). Secondary teachers in this study did not have significant knowledge of basic literacy constructs. It is profoundly evident that educators who are teaching students to read, regardless of age, should have deep understanding of both implicit and explicit knowledge/skills of basic literacy skills. Further, this knowledge may not be able to be acquired in the current traditional teacher preparation, licensing/certification, or endorsement programs.

Knowledge of Basic Literacy Constructs

There is a presumption in this study indicating that in order for a teacher to be able to utilize knowledge or skills they must first possess that knowledge or skill; which is another way of stating the Peter Effect (Applegate & Applegate, 2004). Student level data presented in the study indicated ELLs at the high school level may be able to accurately identify letter names, sight words, and nonsense words with vary degrees of success. However, there is a clear indication that students in the English Language Development courses will need more explicit instruction in the *constrained literacy skills* of basic literacy (Paris, 2005) such as phonology, phonics, and morphology in order to become more fluent readers and ultimately *good comprehenders* (O'Conner et al., 2019). In order for this to occur, secondary teachers of ELLs need specific knowledge of basic literacy constructs.

Piasta et al. (2009) found that teachers with specific literacy knowledge provided



higher levels of instruction for students and were able to provide more explicit, direct instruction of certain skills such as decoding. Further, this yielded higher student achievement when the specific literacy knowledge was explicitly utilized within instructional practices (Piasta et al., 2009). Related, Carlisle et al. (2011) found that there was some relation to teachers' knowledge of linguistic content and student reading comprehension particularly as it related to 1st grade reading scores. While it may not be statistically significant, there does seem to be evidence (Carlisle et al., 2011; Piasta et al., 2009) indicating that the stronger a teacher's knowledge of linguistic skills (phonological awareness, phonemic awareness, phonics, and morphology) the better prepared they will be to leverage that knowledge to provide explicit instruction for students. Specific to ELL language development, other research (Friend et al., 2009; Pittman et al., 2019) indicated that stronger teacher knowledge of basic literacy skills can positively impact student achievement. The implication of this study further adds to the body of research indicating that, specifically, secondary teachers of ELLs may have some implicit knowledge of linguistic constructs, but may not have the full knowledge and skills necessary to provide strong, explicit instruction for students when needed. Of particular concern, is in the linguistic area of morphology.

Knowledge of morphological relationships (or morphological awareness) refers to one's ability to manipulate morphemes and understand the structure of words; and this knowledge underpins many reading processes (Castles et al., 2018; Kraut, 2015). For words that have one morpheme (i.e. *bat, boy, ball*), the understanding of the similar sounds does not help in knowing the meaning of these words and the relationship between the printed word and its meaning must be learned (Castles et al., 2018).



However, approximately 80% of the English words contain more than one morpheme and once students develop morphological awareness to build up and deconstruct words, this knowledge can be applied in various contexts ultimately impacting reading ability (Castles et al., 2018; Pittman et al., 2019).

In a study of undergraduate L2 English speakers, Kraut (2015) found that while L2 speakers can and do improve their morphological awareness, this skill did not become automatic for them as it does for native speakers of English. However, Kraut (2015) argued that the ability of L2 learners to decompose words to their morphological components yields faster word recognition and ultimately faster reading and fluency. Further, explicit teaching of morphological structures, including practice with composing and decomposing words, should be a part of an ELL's instruction (Kraut, 2015). These findings are significant and related to the current study in that undergraduate ELLs and secondary ELLs tend to be closer in age supporting the argument that explicit instruction in morphological awareness (Castles et al., 2018) can be beneficial for secondary ELLs' vocabulary and reading development. The current study has found that secondary teachers of ELLs may not strongly possess the knowledge and skills related to morphological constructs in order to provide effective and explicit instruction to positively impact student reading achievement (Piasta et al., 2009; Carlisle et al., 2011). A strong recommendation based on this study's research is for secondary teachers of ELLs and SLIFE to increase their linguistic knowledge specifically as it relates to morphological constructs.

Professional Development and Resource Development

A key finding of this study is that those teachers who either taught at the primary



level and/or had a reading endorsement were found to have stronger knowledge of basic literacy concepts and skills indicating that the more experience or exposure one has with basic literacy concepts the better able they are to have knowledge of those concepts (Babinski et al., 2018; Carlisle et al., 2011; Friend et al., 2009) though this may not translate directly to instructional practices or student outcomes alone (Piasta et al., 2009). However, many of the secondary teachers of ELLs (particularly those in this study) do not have this background knowledge that they can leverage when providing instruction for ELLs and/or SLIFE. In order for reading achievement outcomes to improve for ELLs and SLIFE, secondary teachers of ELLs need to develop stronger linguistic knowledge about basic literacy constructs, as well as, effective strategies for teaching basic literacy skills in secondary contexts (see Appendix C for recommended resources). Further, it is recommended that this professional development be sustained, collaborative, and jobembedded with critical reflective practices to be most effective (Babinksi et al., 2018; DaSilva & Rose, 2012; Russell, 2014). One such model to accomplish this specifically as it relates to increasing knowledge of basic literacy skills is the *Teacher Study Group* (see Cunningham & O'Donnell, 2015).

Research indicates that the development of basic literacy skills is critical for the development of reading comprehension; however, this should be a part of a balanced instructional literacy program (Castles et al., 2018). Oral language development is directly related to phonological and phonemic awareness skill development and must be a part of the secondary literacy program. Additionally, for secondary SLIFE, literacy development programs must be culturally responsive (DeCapua, 2020; Gay, 2018) while also honoring what students already know from previous experiences. It is recommended



that secondary teachers of SLIFE utilize approaches such as the Mutually Adaptive Learning Paradigm (see Appendix D) or the Language Experience Approach (see Appendix E) when developing literacy programs for secondary SLIFE students incorporating basic literacy skill development.

Limitations of the Study

All research designs have some limitations to them (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019); and as such, the researcher sought to mitigate such limitations through statistical control, as well as, minimizing as many threats to validity as possible (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017). While general conclusions can be drawn from the current study, there are other limitations of the study discussed in order for those conclusions to be placed in the correct context for future research.

Control

As Edmonds & Kennedy (2017) indicated, for the validity to be solidified in quantitative methods, control must be attended to through five areas: manipulation, elimination, inclusion, group assignment, or statistical procedures (p. 13). Since this is non-experimental research, statistical procedures is the only element of control to be applied (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017). The use of specific statistical procedures to observational data can support causal inference (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017).

Validity

In addressing threats for non-experimental research, threats to external validity, construct validity, and statistical conclusion validity must be addressed (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017). To mitigate sample characters as a threat to external validity, this design utilized a probability sampling strategy (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017). A



systematic sampling of the overall survey respondents was intended to be utilized for the data analysis; in this way, every other response would be included in the data survey (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017). However, due to the size of the data set, systematic sampling was not utilized; and as such, the interpretation of results must be confined to the study itself.

Threats to construct validity were important to minimize as the entire construction of the survey could pose a threat. Specific alignment of the survey elements to the research questions was one way the researcher minimized the threat to construct validity (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017). Additionally, the survey was given to five participants from the sample population for feedback prior to sending out to all other high school teachers in the school district to minimize construct validity (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017). After feedback was given, slight adjustments were made (e.g. for education level, both B.A./B.S. were included instead of just B.A. as was in the original survey) for ease of respondents. Timing of the measurement (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017) is a large threat to construct validity. To address this threat, the survey was open for only three weeks and took place in the middle of the fall semester. In this way, there was some control over other outside conditions, which may have impacted the responses by participants.

To mitigate against the threat of statistical conclusion validity (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017), the researcher worked to align the survey questions to ensure that they measured what they presumed to measure. Each section directly aligned to a research question to strengthen validity. Additionally, a portion of the survey had been utilized in other studies (see Binks-Cantrell et al., 2012b; Chapman et al., 2015; Washburn et al.,



2016) and had been found to be constructed reliably in those studies. During the data analysis process, the Bonferroni adjustment technique was utilized to adjust the significance level to minimize statistical conclusion validity (Huck, 2012). Further, to strengthen validity overall, the researcher strove for at least 60% response rate from the population surveyed. However, there was much lower response rate of only 45 respondents which is a response rate of approximately 30%. It is hypothesized that due to teacher exhaustion due to the Covid-19 pandemic (Singer, 2020) there was a lower response rate from secondary teachers.

Limitations

All research designs have some limitations to them (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019). In this non-experimental research with a survey approach and explanatory design, there are a few limitations that must be highlighted. Due to the sample size of only 32 teachers, there are limitations about how the results can be applied to all secondary teachers of SLIFE. However, general conclusions are able to be drawn from the explanation of the results and their relation to secondary SLIFE and teachers of those students. In addition, there are some limitations in the findings due to the fact that the threat timing of measurement to construct validity was not able to be mitigated fully. There may have still been events that occurred during the survey window or even the impact of Covid-19 (NASEM, 2020) on the teachers that were beyond the researcher's control. Further, the student data set only represented one small group of high school ELLs from one point in time during the Covid-19 pandemic and as such is not representative of all secondary ELLs in high school. However, for the students with less than two years of English instruction in the United States (those in the student data set),



some general conclusions can be drawn about the linguistic needs of these students and potentially others like them.

Another limitation is that the survey was completed in private on the teachers' own time and there is no way to ensure reference materials were used. However, similar to Pittman et al. (2019), this may have yielded higher scores overall but the findings of the survey did not reflect that outcome. General conclusions from the study are able to be drawn and explained specific to the perception of secondary teachers' toward instruction of basic literacy skills for SLIFE, as well as, the teachers' knowledge and skills as it relates to basic literacy skills constructs. However, it is important to note that selfreporting can yield social desirability bias where respondents report what they feel is more acceptable and not their actual self-perception (Dillman, 1978).

Moreover, explanations about SLIFE students' level of basic literacy skills needs may be able to be generalized, but since the student level data presented was not specific to SLIFE some caution should be taken when making any larger claims than those presented. While there are some limitations in creating direct correlations between teachers' knowledge and skill level and perception of basic literacy skill development, considerations for current usage of findings for instructional purposes are evident.

Future Research Directions

The current study sought to understand teachers' perception and knowledge of basic literacy skills and how that may affect the teaching of these needed skills for secondary SLIFE in high school settings. Research has indicated teachers (both preservice and in-service at the elementary level) do not have the necessary knowledge or skills of basic literacy constructs (see Chapman et al., 2018; Piasta et al., 2009; Washburn



et al., 2011) in order to provide instruction of these skills to their students. The findings of this study further support previous research (such as Ramos, 2019; Pittman et al., 2019) and specifically discuss the areas of need in the secondary context for SLIFE. However, further research continues to be needed in this field as it relates to instructional practices at the secondary level for ELLs and SLIFE.

The researcher's recommendations for future research include: a) to expand the current study, b) to analyze application of teacher knowledge; c) to examine teacher preparation, d) to further determine student outcomes, and e) to determine student knowledge. The first recommendation for future research is to examine if similar findings are evident within a larger body of high school level teachers of ELLs utilizing the same Teacher Knowledge Survey found in this study or in Binks-Cantrell et al. (2012a). This could include different size districts in the same state or other larger urban districts throughout the United States. Additionally, it would be interesting to see if similar findings are evident for similar teachers of ELLs at the middle school level utilizing similar surveys. A second area of future research could explore how other teacher knowledge surveys of basic literacy skills that incorporate more application of skills (e.g. Moats & Foorman, 2003; Spear-Swerling & Cheesman, 2012) relate to the findings of this study using a similar high school teacher of ELLs population. Since there is a distinct difference between having knowledge of something and being able to apply that knowledge (or skill) in context, this area for future research is critical.

The third recommendation for future research is to explore teacher preparation programs similar to the NCTQ (2018), but specifically for teachers of English language learners at the secondary level. There could be an analysis to see if the five areas of



reading instruction (Castles et al., 2018; NPR, 2000) or the Simple View of Reading (Gough & Tunmer, 1986) are included in either undergraduate ESOL programs or in ESOL Endorsement Programs. Since the current study was completed in Florida, future teacher education program analysis could be done within the state of Florida or in other comparative programs around the United States.

The fourth area for future research would be to explore the impact of explicit instruction of basic literacy skills (such as morphological awareness) on secondary SLIFE student achievement. Using an experimental between group design (Edmonds & Kennedy, 2017), researchers could apply explicit instruction of these skills over time to various groups of SLIFE students in order to determine the effectiveness of the intervention on overall student achievement. Finally, a fifth area for future research would be to explore what areas of basic literacy skills (phonology, phonemic awareness, phonics, or morphology) are most impacted for SLIFE based on their country of origin and time learning the English language. Understanding that all languages have a variety of different linguistic features and structures which differ from the English language (Cárdenas-Hagan, 2020; Swan & Smith, 2001), this recommendation would be to determine which specific basic literacy constructs are impacted either negatively or positively based on the native language or L1 of SLIFE as they acquired English.

Conclusion

The study that was conducted and described here has added to a growing body of research about teacher perception and knowledge of basic literacy skills, and specifically highlighted areas related to secondary teachers who teach ELLs and SLIFE. Further, it provides insight into possible factors for why secondary SLIFE may not be developing



reading skills or achieving as well academically as others in their peer group. Secondary teachers who do not fully possess the prerequisite knowledge and skills of linguistic constructs may not be able to apply effective instructional practices to support the development of those constructs with their students. If academic achievement for ELLs and SLIFE at the secondary level is to improve, we must first ensure those charged with providing instruction and learning opportunities for these students have the correct knowledge, skills, and tools to do so. It is important to note that just as the ability to read and develop an additional language are complex processes, so are the variety of challenges and issues related to teacher knowledge, instructional practices, and student outcomes and in particular at the secondary level. However, these complexities and challenges cannot be allowed impede the growth of students. Researchers, teacher preparation program designers, curriculum and professional development creators, and other educational stakeholders should take note and seek to apply recommendations to improve the academic outcomes for secondary ELLs and SLIFE.


References

Achieve the Core. (2021). *Early reading acceleration K-2*.

https://achievethecore.org/collection/9/early-reading-accelerators-k-2

- Adams, B. L. (2017). Student achievement outcomes of immigrants and English language learners in an urban classroom: A case study of great strides and hope. *Urban Ed Journal Online*, 14(1), 1-5.
- Ancess, J., Rogers, B., Duncan Grand, D., Darling-Hammond, D. (2019). Teaching the way students learn best: Lessons from Bronxdale High School. Learning Policy Institute.
- Applegate, A.J. & Applegate, M.D. (2004). The Peter Effect: Reading habits and attitudes of preservice teachers. *The Reading Teacher*, *57*(6), 554-563.
- August, D. & Calderón, M. (2006). Teacher belief and professional development. In D.
 August & T. Shanahan (Eds.), *Developing literacy in second-language learners: Report of the National Literacy Panel on language-minority children and youth*(pp. 555-563). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Pub
- August, D., & Shanahan, T. (Eds.). (2006). Developing literacy in second-language learners: Report of the National Literacy Panel on language-minority children and youth. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Pub.
- August, D., McCardle, P., & Shanahan, T. (2014). Developing literacy in English language learners: Findings from a review of the experimental research. *School Psychology Review*, 43(4), 490-498.
- Babinski, L.M., Amendum, S.J., Knotek, S.E., Sánchez, M., & Malone, P. (2018).Improving youth English learners' language and literacy skills through teacher



professional development: A randomized controlled trial. *American Educational Research Journal*, 55(1), 117-143. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831217732335

- Badger, A. (2017). Content teachers' perceptions of effective language teaching strategies. *Culminating Projects in English. 104*. St. Cloud State University. https://repository.stcloudstate.edu/engl_etds/104
- Binks-Cantrell, E. Joshi, R.M., & Washburn, E.K. (2012a). Teacher knowledge survey of basic language constructs [Database record]. https://doi.org/10.1037/t39285-000
- Binks-Cantrell, E. Joshi, R.M., & Washburn, E.K. (2012b). Validation of an instrument for assessing teacher knowledge of basic language constructs of literacy. *Annals* of Dyslexia, 62, 153-171. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11881-012-0070-8
- Binks-Cantrell, E., Washburn, E.K., Malatesha Joshi, R., & Hougen, M. (2012c). Peter effect in the preparation of reading teachers. *Scientific Studies of Reading*, 16(6), 526-536. https://doi.org/10.1080/10888438.2011.601434
- Bos, C., Mather, N., Dickson, S., Podhajski, B., & Chard, D. (2001). Perceptions of knowledge of preservice and in-service educators about early reading instruction. *Annals of Dyslexia*, 51, 97-120.
- Briceño, A. & Klein, A.F. (2016). Making instructional decisions: Deepening our understanding of English learners' processing in reading. *Journal of Reading Recovery*, 16(1), 55-66.
- Buckingham, J. & Meeks, L. (2019). Short-changed: Preparation to teach reading in initial teacher education. Five from Five. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.29582.72001

Burns, M. K., Frederick, A., Helman, L., Pulles, S. M., McComas, J. J., & Aguilar, L.



(2017). Relationship between language proficiency and growth during reading interventions. *The Journal of Educational Research*, *110*(6), 581-588. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220671.2016.1158689

Calderón, M. E., & Slakk, S. (2018). *Teaching reading to English learners, grades 6-12: A framework for improving achievement in the content areas* (2nd ed.). Corwin.

Cárdenas-Hagan, E. (2020). Language and literacy development. In E. Cárdenas-Hagan (Ed.), *Literacy foundations for English learners: A comprehensive guide to evidence-based instruction* (pp. 15-30). Paul H. Brookes.

- Carlisle, J.F., Kelcey, B., Rowan, B., & Phelps, G. (2011). Teachers' knowledge about early reading: Effects of students' gains in reading achievement. *Journal of Research on Educational Effectiveness*, *4*, 289-321. http://doi.org/10.1080/19345747.2010.539297
- Castles, A., Rastle, K., & Nation, K. (2018). Ending the reading wars: Reading acquisition from novice to expert. *Psychological Science in the Public Interest*, *19*(1), 5-51. https://doi.org/10.1177/1529100618772271
- Cavazos, L., Linan-Thompson, S., & Ortiz, A. (2018). Job-embedded professional development for teachers of English learners: Preventing literacy difficulties through effective core instruction. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, *41*(3), 203-214. https://doi.org/10.1177/08884064418758465
- Chaka, C., & Booi-Ncetani, N. N. (2015). An investigation into the English reading comprehension of grade 10 English first additional language learners at a senior secondary school. *Reading & Writing*, 6(1), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.4102/rw.v6i1.62



Chall, J. (1983). Stages of reading development. McGraw-Hill.

- Chapman, J.W., Arrow, A.W., Tunmer, W.E., & Greaney, K.T. (2015). Survey of teacher literacy knowledge and efficacy: A report of findings for the Ministry of Education. Massey University of the University of New Zealand.
- Chapman, J.W., Greaney, K.T., Arrow, A.W., & Tunmer, W.E. (2018). Teachers' use of phonics, knowledge of language constructs, and preferred word identification prompts in relation to beginning readers. *Australian Journal of Learning Difficulties, 23*(1), 87-104. https://doi.org/10.1080/19404158.2018.1467937
- Chenowith, N. H. (2014). Culturally responsive pedagogy and cultural scaffolding in literacy education. *The Ohio Journal of Teacher Education*, 44(1), 35-40.

Chomsky, N. (1975). Reflections on language. Pantheon Books.

- Chomsky, N. (1986). Barriers. MIT Press.
- Chomsky, N. (1997). The minimalist program. MIT Press.

Christian, D. D., Suarez, A. L., Rahlf, A. J., & Garcia, K. D. (2019). Understanding English learners' high school academic experience: Suggestions for educators. *Journal of Latinos and Education*. https://doi.org/10.1080 /15348431.2019.1698427

- Cisco, B. K., & Padrón, Y. (2012). Investigating vocabulary and reading strategies with middle grades English language learners: A research synthesis. *Research for Middle Level Education Online*, 36(4), 1-23.
- Claravall, E.B. (2016). Integrating morphological knowledge in literacy instruction:
 Framework and principles to guide special education teachers. *Teaching Exceptional Children*, 48(4), 195-203. https://doi.org/10.1177/004005991562356



- Clark, S.K., Schoepf, S., & Hatch, L. (2018). Exploring the use of personalised professional development to enhance teacher knowledge and reading instruction in the upper elementary grades. *Journal of Research in Reading*, 41(1), 30-47. https://doi.org/10.1111.1467-9817.12130
- Cole, M. W. (2014). Speaking to read: Meta-analysis of peer-mediated learning for English language learners. *Journal of Literacy Research*, 46(3), 358-382. https://doi.org/10.1177/1086296X14552179
- Council of Great City Schools (CGCS). (2017). *Re-envisioning English language arts* and English language development for English language learners (2nd ed.). Author.
- Council of Great City Schools (CGCS). (2019). English language learners in America's great city schools: Demographics, achievement, and staffing. Author.
- Creswell, J. W., & Guetterman, T. C. (2019). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research (6th ed.). Pearson.
- Cummins, J. (1981). The role of primary language development in promoting educational success for language minority students. In California Department of Education (Ed.), *Schooling and Language Minority Students: A Theoretical Framework*.
 California State Department of Education.

Cummins, J. (2007). Pedagogies for the poor? Realigning reading instruction for lowincome students with scientifically based reading research. *Educational Researcher*, *36*(9), 564-572. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X07313156

Cummins, J., Hu, S., Markus, P., & Montero, M. K. (2015). Identity texts and academic



achievement: Connecting the dots in multilingual school contexts. *TESOL Quarterly*, 49(3), 555-581.

- Cunningham, A.E., Perry, K.E., Stanovich, K.E., & Stanovich, P.J. (2004). Disciplinary knowledge of K-3 teachers and their knowledge calibration in the domain of early literacy. *Annals of Dyslexia*, *54*(1), 139-167.
- Cunningham, A.E. & O'Donnell, C.R. (2015). Teacher's knowledge about beginning reading development and instruction. In A.Pollatsek & R.Treiman (Eds.), *The Oxford Handbook of Reading*. (pp. 447-462). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.1.2560.6567
- Custodio, B. (2011). How to design and implement a newcomer program. Pearson.
- Custodio, B., & O'Loughlin, J. B. (2017). *Students with interrupted formal education: Bridging where they are and what they need.* Corwin.
- Dankaro, J. T. (2015). Effect of language experience approach on word recognition among upper basic on students who are non-readers in Benue State, Central Nigeria. *International Journal of Arts & Sciences*, 8(8), 491-504.
- DaSilva Iddings, A.C. & Rose, B.C. (2012). Developing pedagogical practices for English-language learners: A design-based approach. *Pedagogies: An International Journal*, 7(1), 32-51.

https://doi.org/10.1080/1554480X.2012.630510

- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H. W. (2010a). Serving ELLs with limited or interrupted education: Intervention that works. *TESOL Journal*, 1(1), 49-70.
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H. W. (2010b). Students with limited or interrupted formal education in US classrooms. *Urban Review*, 42, 159-173.



https://doi.org/10.1007/s11256-0090128-z

- DeCapua, A. & Marshall, H.W. (2011a). Breaking new ground: Teaching students with limited or interrupted formal education in U.S. secondary schools. University of Michigan Press.
- DeCapua, A. & Marshall, H.W. (2011b). Reaching ELLs at risk: Instruction for students with limited or interrupted formal education. *Preventing School Failure*, 55(1), 35-41. https://doi.org/10.1080/10459880903291680
- DeCapua, A., & Marshall, H. W. (2015). Reframing the conversation about students with limited or interrupted formal education: From achievement gap to cultural dissonance. *National Association of Secondary School Principals Bulletin, 99*(4), 356-370. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192636515620662
- DeCapua, A. (2020). Forging connections: Culturally responsive teaching for SLIFE. In
 T. Erben (Ed.). 45 years SSTESOL: A chronicle of ESOL advocacy, research and practice in Florida (pp. 36-66). SSTESOL Press.
- DeCapua, A., Marshall, H.W., Tang, L.F. (2020). *Meeting the needs of SLIFE: A guide for educators* (2nd ed.). University of Michigan Press.
- Denton, C., Bryan, D., Wexler, J., Reed, D., & Vaughn, S. (2007). Effective instruction for middle school students with reading difficulties: The reading teachers' sourcebook. University of Texas System: Texas Education Agency. https://www.meadowscenter.org/files/resources/_RTS_Complete.pdf
- Digby, S. (n.d.). Supporting Latino students with interrupted formal education: A guide for teachers. The K-12 Outreach Program, Institute of Latin American Studies, Columbia University. http://ilas.columbia.edu/wp-



content/uploads/2019/04/Volume-VI-5.pdf

Dillman, D. (1978). Mail and telephone surveys: The total design method. Wiley.

- Drake, K. (2017). Competing purposes of education: The case of underschooled immigrant students. *Journal of Educational Change*, 18, 337-363. https://doi.og/10.1007/s10833-017-9302-3
- Edmonds, W.A. & Kennedy, T.D. (2017). An applied guide to research designs: Quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods (2nd ed.). Sage.
- Edwards, K. (2008). Examining the impact of phonics intervention on secondary students' reading improvement. *Educational Action Research*, *16*(4), 545-555. https://doi.org/10.1080/09650790802445726
- Escalante, L.B. (2018). *Motivating ELLs: 27 Activities to inspire and engage students*. Seidlitz Education.
- Fillmore, L.W. & Snow, C. (2000). *What teachers need to know about language*. Center for Applied Linguistics.
- Florida Department of Education (FLDOE). (n.d.). *Consent decree*. Author. http://www.fldoe.org/academics/eng-language-learners/consent-decree.stml
- Florida Department of Education (FLDOE). (2019). 2018-2019 Florida report card. Author. https://edudata.fldoe.org/ReportCards/Schools.html?school=0000 &district=00
- Florida Department of Education (FLDOE). (2020). 2019-2020 School district fall overview. Author.

https://edudata.fldoe.org/ReportCards/Schools.html?school=0000&district=50 Francis, D. J., Rivera, M., Lesaux, N., Kieffer M., & Rivera, H. (2006). *Practical*



guidelines for the education of English language learners: Research-based recommendations for serving adolescent newcomers. Texas Institute for Measurement, Evaluation, and Statistics: University of Houston for the Center on Instruction. https://www2.ed.gov/about/inits/ed/lep-partnership/newcomers.pdf

- Fránquiz, M. E., & Salinas, C. (2013). Knowing English is not enough! Cultivating academic literacies among high school newcomers. *The High School Journal*, *April/May*, 339-357.
- Freeman, D. E., & Freeman, Y. S. (2004). *Essential linguistics: What you need to know* to teach reading, ESL, spelling, phonics, and grammar. Heinemann.
- Friend, J., Most, R. & McCrary, K. (2009). The impact of professional development program to improve urban middle-level English language learner achievement. *Middle Grades Research Journal*, 4(1), 53-75.
- Garan, E.M. (2001). Beyond the smoke and mirrors: A critique of the national reading panel report on phonics. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 82(7), 500-506.
- Gass, S. M., & Selinker, L. (2001). Second language acquisition: An introductory course (2nd ed.). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Gay, G. (2000). *Culturally responsive teaching: Theory, research, and practice*. Teachers College Press.
- Gay, G. (2010). *Culturally responsive teaching: Theory, research, and practice* (2nd ed.). Teachers College Press.
- Gay, G. (2018). *Culturally responsive teaching: Theory, research, and practice* (3rd ed.).Teachers College Press.

Goldenberg, C. (1993). Instructional conversations: Promoting comprehension through



discussion. The Reading Teacher, 46(4), 316-326.

- González, N., Moll, L. C., & Amanit, C. (2005). *Funds of knowledge: Theorizing* practice in households, communities, and classrooms. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Gottlieb, M. & Ernst-Slavit, G. (2014). Academic language in diverse classrooms: Definitions and contexts. Corwin.
- Gough, P.B. & Tunmer, W.E. (1986). Decoding, reading, and reading disability. *Remedial and Special Education*, 7(1), 6-10.
- Green, S.B. & Salkind, N.J. (2014). Using SPSS for Windows and Macintosh: Analyzing and understanding data (7th ed.). Pearson.
- Gunther, N., Carreker, S., Liptak, E., Lubar, N., Seals, L., Spear-Swerling, L. (n.d.). *Reading 101: A guide to teaching reading and writing*. Reading Rockets with the Center for Effective Reading Instruction and The International Dyslexia Association. https://www.readingrockets.org/teaching/reading101course/welcome-reading-101
- Haager, D., & Osipova, A. V. (2017). Enhancing academic instruction for adolescent English language learners with or at risk for learning disabilities. *Insights into Learning Disabilities*, 14(1), 7-26.

Hall, M. (1970). Teaching reading as a language experience. Charles Merrill.

- Hall, M. (1972). *The language experience approach for the culturally disadvantaged*.The International Reading Association.
- Hammond, Z. (2015). Culturally responsive teaching and the brain: Promoting authentic engagement and rigor among culturally and linguistically diverse students.



Corwin.

Heuy, E. B. (1908). The psychology and pedagogy of reading. MacMillan.

- Hoffman, M. (2019). Including multiple literacies in the classroom. *The European Journal of Applied Linguistics and TEFL*, 8(1), 21-37.
- Hoffner, H. (2004). An adapted language experience approach: Helping secondary students with content area reading. *The Ohio Reading Teacher*, *36*(1-2), 39-43.
- Hoover, J. J., Baca, L. M., & Klingner, J. K. (2016). Why do English learners struggle with reading? Distinguishing language acquisition from learning disabilities (2nd ed.). Corwin.
- Hoover, W.A. & Tunmer, W.E. (2018). The simple view of reading: Three assessments of its adequacy. *Remedial and Special Education*, 39(5), 304-312. https://doi.org/10.1177/0741932518773154
- Huang, J. (2013). Bridging authentic experiences and literacy skills through the language experience approach. *Journal of Adult Education*, *42*(1), 8-15.
- Huang, M., Haas, E., Zhu, N., & Tran, L. (2016). *High school graduation rates across English learner student subgroups in Arizona* (REL 2017-205). U.S. Department of Education of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, Regional Educational Laboratory West. http://ies.ed.gov/ncee/edlabs.
- Huck, S.W. (2012). Reading statistics and research (6th ed.). Pearson.
- Hussar, B., Zhang, J., Hein, S., Wang, K., Roberts, A., Cui, J., Smith, M., Bullock Mann,
 F., Barmer, A., & Dilig, R. (2020). *The condition of education 2020* (NCES 2020-144). U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Educational Statistics.



https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2020144

- Ingram, C. A. (2017). Teachers' experiences teaching adolescent English learners with limited or interrupted formal schooling (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Northcentral University.
- International Literacy Association (ILA). (2019). *Phonological awareness in early childhood literacy development* [Position statement and research brief]. Author.
- Ivey, G., & Baker, M. I. (2004). Phonics instruction for older students? Just say no. *Educational Leadership.* 61(6), 35-39.
- Johnson, M. L. (2013). A phenomenological narrative study of the lived experiences of successful high school immigrants (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Lamar University.
- Joshi, R.M., Binks, E., Hougen, M., Dahlgren, M.E., Ocker-Dean, E., & Smith, D.L. (2009a). Why elementary teachers might be inadequately prepared to teach reading. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 42(5), 392-402. https://doi.org/10.1177/00222.19409338736
- Joshi, R.M., Binks, E., Graham, L., Ocker-Dean, E., Smith, D.L., & Boulware-Gooden,
 R. (2009b). Do textbooks used in university reading education courses conform to the instructional recommendations of the National Reading Panel? *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 42(5), 458-463. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022219409338738
- Justice, P.W. (2004). *Relevant linguistics: An introduction to the structure and use of English for teachers (2nd ed.).* CSLI Publications.
- Klein, A. (2016, December 14). Final ESSA rules flesh out details on school accountability, testing. *Education Week*, 36(15), 15.



- Klingbeil, D. A., Mmoeyaert, M., Archer, C. T., Chimboza, T. M., & Swolski, S. A. (2017). Efficacy of peer-mediated incremental rehearsal for English language learners. *School Psychology Review*, 46(1), 122-140.
- Kozak, S. & Martin-Chang, S. (2018). Preservice teacher knowledge, print exposure, and planning for instruction. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 54(3), 323-338.
- Krashen, S. D. (1982). *Principles and practice in second language acquisition*. Pergamon Press.
- Krashen, S. D. (1985). *The input hypothesis: Issues and implications*. Addison-Wesley Longman, Ltd.
- Krashen, S. D. (2019). Beginning reading: The (huge) role of stories and the (limited) role of phonics. *Language Magazine*, *April*, 28-31.
- Krashen, S. D., & Terrell, T. D. (1983). The natural approach: Language acquisition in the classroom. Prentice Hall Europe.
- Kraut, R. (2015). The relationship between morphological awareness and morphological decomposition among English language learners. *Read Writ*, 28, 873-890. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-015-9553-4
- Ladson-Billings, G. (1995). Toward a theory of culturally relevant pedagogy. *American Educational Research Journal*, 32(3), 465-491.
- Lee, K. (2016). Using collaborative strategic reading with refugee English language learners in an academic bridging program. *TESL Canada Journal*, *33*(10), 97-108. http://doi.org/1018806/tesl.v33i0.1247
- Leos, K., & Saavedra, L. (2010). A new vision to increase the academic achievement for English language learners and immigrant students. The Global Institute for



Language and Literacy Development. The Urban Institute.

- Li, J. (2012). *Principles of effective English language learner pedagogy* (Research in review 2012-3). The College Board.
- Lin, L. (2012). The impact of text difficulty on EFL learners' reading comprehension and vocabulary learning. *Journal of English Language Teaching*, 2(2), 14-24.

Linan-Thompson, S. & Vaughn, S. (2007). *Research-based methods of reading instruction for English language learners (Grades K-4).* ASCD.

- López, F., Scanlan, M., & Gorman, B. K. (2015). Language modeling and reading achievement: Variations across different types of language instruction programs. *Reading & Writing Quarterly, 31*(1), 1-29.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/10573569.2013.819187
- López, F., Scanlan, M., & Gundrum, B. (2013). Preparing teachers of English language learners: Empirical evidence and policy implications. *Educational Policy Analysis Archives*, 21(20). http://epaa.asu.edu/ojs/article/view/1132
- López, F. A. (2012). Moderators of language acquisition models and reading achievement for English language learners: The role of emotional warmth and instructional support. *Teachers College Record*, *114*, 1-30.
- Lovelace-Gonzalez, V. (2020). Phonological awareness development among English learners. In E. Cárdenas-Hagan (Ed.), *Literacy foundations for English learners:* A comprehensive guide to evidence-based instruction (pp. 45-60). Paul H. Brookes.
- MacNevin, J. (2012). Learning the way: Teaching and learning with and for youth from refugee backgrounds on Prince Edward Island. *Canadian Journal of Education,*



- Marrero Colón, M. I. (2018). *A case study: Meeting the needs of English learners with limited or interrupted formal education* (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Nova Southeastern University.
- Martínez, R. S., Harris, B., & McClain, M. B. (2014). Practices that promote English reading for English learners (ELs). *Journal of Educational and Psychological Consultation*, 24(2), 128-148. https://doi.org/10.1080/10474412.2014.903192
- Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education (MDESE). (2019). *Massachusetts students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE) definition and guidance*. Office of Language Acquisition. https://www.doe.mass.edu/ele/slife/
- McBee Orzulak, M.J. (2017). Understanding language: Supporting ELL students in responsive ELA classrooms. National Council of Teachers of English.
- McFarland, J., Hussar, B., Wang, X., Zhang, J., Wang, K., Rathbun, A., Barmer, A.,
 Forrest Cataldi, E., & Bullock Mann, F. (2018). *The condition of education 2018* (NCES 2018-144). U.S. Department of Education. National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2018144
- McIntyre, E., Kyle, D., Chen, C., Muñoz, M., & Beldon, S. (2010). Teacher learning and ELL reading achievement in sheltered instruction classrooms: Linking professional development to student development. *Literacy Research and Instruction*, 49(4), 334-351. https://doi.org/10.1080/193888070903229412
- Menken, K. (2013). Emergent bilingual students in secondary school: Along the academic language and literacy continuum. *Language Teaching*, *46*(4), 438-47.



- Miller, J. (2009). Teaching refugee learners with interrupted education in science:
 Vocabulary, literacy, and pedagogy. *International Journal of Science Education*, 31(4), 571-592. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500690701744611
- Minnesota Department of Education (MNDOE). (2016). *Identification of students with limited or interrupted formal education (SLIFE)*. Author. https://education.mn.gov/MDE/dse/el/slif/index.htm
- Moats, L.C. (1994). The missing foundation in teacher education: Knowledge of the structure of spoken and written language. *Annals of Dyslexia*, *44*(1), 81-102.
- Moats, L.C. (2020). Speech to print: Language essentials for teachers (3rd ed.). Paul Brookes Publishing.
- Moats, L.C. & Foorman, B.R. (2003). Measuring teachers' content knowledge of language and reading. *Annals of Dyslexia*, 53, 23-45.
- Moats, L.C. & Rosow, B.L. (2020). Speech to print: Language exercise for teachers workbook (3rd ed.). Paul Brookes Publishing.
- Molle, D. (2013). The pitfalls of focusing on instructional strategies in professional development for teachers of English learners. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, *Winter*, 101-124.
- Molyneux, P. & Hiorth, A. (2019). Encountering and accommodating diversity:
 Contrasting approaches to supporting refugee-background students from the early to middle years of schooling. *The European Journal of Applied Linguistics and TEFL*, 8(1), 83-110.
- Montero, M.K., Newmaster, S., & Ledger, S. (2014). Exploring early reading instructional strategies to advance the print literacy development of adolescent



SLIFE. Journal of Adolescent & Adult Literacy, 58(1), 59-69. https://doi.org/10.1002/jaal.318

Moustafa, M., & Penrose, J. (1985). Comprehensible input plus the language experience approach: Reading instruction for limited English speaking students. *The Reading Teacher*, 38(7), 640-647. https://www.jstor.org/stable/20198884

National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (NASEM). (2017).

Promoting the educational success of children and youth learning English:
Promising futures. The National Academies Press.
https://doi.org/10.17226/24677

National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (NASEM). (2020). Reopening K-12 schools during the COVID-19 pandemic: Prioritizing health, equity, and communities. The National Academies Press.

https://doi.org/10.17226/25858

- National Council of Teachers of English (NCTE). (2020). NCTE Position paper on the role of English teachers in educating English language learners (ELLs). Author. https://ncte.org/statement/teaching-english-ells/print/
- National Council on Teacher Quality (NCTQ). (2018). 2018 Teacher Prep Review.

Author. https://www.nctq.org/publications/2018-Teacher-Prep-Review

National Reading Panel (NPR). (2000). *Report of the National Reading Panel--Teaching children to read: An evidence-based Assessment of the scientific research literature on reading and its implications for reading instruction.*

National Institute of Child Health and Human Development.

https://www.nichd.nih.gov/sites/default/files/publications/pubs/nrp/Documents/re



port.pdf

- Newman, S. (2018). Vygotsky, Wittgenstein, and sociocultural theory. *Journal for the Theory of Social Behaviour, 48*, 350-368. https://doi.org/10.1111/jtsb.12174
- New York State Education Department (NYSED). (n.d.). Supporting students with interrupted/inconsistent formal education in New York State. Author. www.nysed.gov/common/nysed/files/programs/bilingual-ed/topic-brief-sife-a.pdf
- New York State Education Department (NYSED). (2019). *SIFE Manual*. Bridges to Academic Success. www.nysed.gov/common/nysed/files/programs/bilingualed/sife-manual_12-12-2019_final-for-webiste-a.pdf
- Nieser, K. & Cárdenas-Hagan, E. (2020). Phonics development among English learners.
 In E. Cárdenas-Hagan (Ed.), *Literacy foundations for English learners: A* comprehensive guide to evidence-based instruction (pp. 61-88). Paul H. Brookes.
- O'Connor, M., Geva, E., & Koh, P. W. (2019). Examining reading comprehension profiles of Grade 5 monolinguals and English language learners through the Lexical Quality Hypothesis lens. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 52(3), 232-246. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022219418815646
- Ogle, D., & Correa-Kovtun, A. (2010). Supporting English-language learners and struggling readings in content literacy with the "Partner Reading and Content, Too" routine. *The Reading Teacher*, 63(7), 532-542.
 https://doi.org/10.1598/RT.63.7.1
- O'Grady, W., Archibald, J., Aronoff, M., & Rees-Miller, J. (2005). *Contemporary linguistics: An introduction* (5th ed.). Bedford/St. Martin's.

Oregon Department of Education (ORDOE). (2020). English learners program guide.



Author. https://www.oregon.gov/ode/schools-and-

districts/grants/ESEA/EL/Pages/Guidance-and-Research.aspx

- Paris, S. (2005). Reinterpreting the development of reading skills. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 40(2), 184-202. https://doi.org/10.1598/RRQ.40.2.3
- Piasta, S.B., Connor, C.M., Fishman, B.J., Morrison, F.J. (2009). Teachers' knowledge of literacy concepts, classroom practices, and student reading growth. *Scientific Studies of Reading*, *13*(3), 224-248. https://doi.org/10.1080/10888430902851364
- Piasta, S.B., Ramirez, P.S., Farley, K.S., Justic, L.M., & Park, S. (2020). Exploring the nature of associations between educators' knowledge and their emergent literacy classroom practices. *Reading and Writing*, 33, 1339-1422. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-019-10013-4
- Piazza, S. V., Rao, S., & Protacio, M. S. (2015). Converging recommendations for culturally responsive literacy practices: Students with learning disabilities,
 English language learners, and socioculturally diverse learners. *International Journal of Multicultural Education*, 17(3), 1-20.
- Pittman, R.T., Zhang, S., Binks-Cantrell, E., Hudson, A., & Joshi, R.M. (2019). Teachers' knowledge about language constructs related to literacy skills and student achievement in low socio-economic status schools. *Dyslexia*, 26, 200-219. https://doi.org/10.1002/dys.1628
- Potochnick, S. (2018). The academic adaptation of immigrant students with interrupted schooling. *American Educational Research Journal*, 55(4), 859-892. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831218761026

Pyle, D., Pyle, N., Lignugaris/Kraft, B., Duran, L., & Akers, J. (2017). Academic effects



of peer-mediated interventions with English language learners: A research synthesis. *Review of Educational Research*, 87(1), 103-133. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654316653663

- Ramos, A. (2019). Teacher perceptions regarding the influence of secondary phonics instruction on student reading. Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies.Walden University.
- Robertson, K. (2009). *Phonics instruction for middle and high school ELLs*. https://www.colorincolorado.org/article/phonics-instruction-middle-and-high-school-ells
- Robertson, K. (2019). *Reading 101 for English language learners*. https://www.colorincolorado.org/article/reading-101-english-language-learners
- Russell, F.A. (2014). Collaborative literacy work in a high school: Enhancing teacher capacity for English learner instruction in the mainstream. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *18*(11), 1189-1207.
- Salinger, T., Mueller, L., Song, M., Jin, Y., Zmach, C., Toplitz, M., Partridge, M., & Bickford, A. (2010). *Study of teacher preparation in early reading instruction* (NCEE 2010-4036). National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education.
- Salva, C., & Matis, A. (2017). Boosting achievement: Reaching students with interrupted or minimal education. Seidlitz.
- Samway, K.D., Pease-Alvarez, L., & Alvarez, L. (2020). Supporting newcomer students: Advocacy and instruction for English learners. Norton & Company.

Sandefur, S. J., Watson, S. W., & Johnston, L. B. (2007). Literacy development, science



curriculum, and the adolescent English language learner: Modifying instruction for the English-only classroom. *Multicultural Education, Spring*, 41-50.

Santiago, I. (2014, January). Phonics instruction for middle and high school ELLs. Insight: A Newsletter for Curriculum, Instruction, and Assessment. http://www5.esc13.net/thescoop/insight/2014/01/

Saunders, W.M. & Goldenberg, C. (2007). The effects of an instructional conversation on English language learners' concepts of friendship and story comprehension. In R. Horowitz (Ed.). *Talking texts: How speech and writing interact in school learning* (pp. 221-252). Erlbaum.

- Scarborough, H.S. (2001). Connecting early language and literacy to later reading (dis)abilities: Evidence, theory, and practice. In S. Neuman & D. Dickinson (Eds.), *Handbook for research in early literacy* (pp. 97-110). Gilford Press.
- Schmidt de Carranza, S. L. (2017). Perceptions of students with and without limited formal schooling. (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Minnesota State University: Mankato, Minnesota.
- Schumann, J. (1978). *The pidginization process: A model for second language acquisition*. Newbury House.
- Short, D.J. & Boyson, B.A. (2012). *Helping newcomer students succeed in secondary schools and beyond*. Center for Applied Linguistics.
- Singer, N. (2020, November 30). Teaching in the pandemic: 'This is not sustainable'. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/30/us/teachers-remotelearning-burnout.html

Snow, C. E. (2014). Extended discourse in first and second language acquisition: A



challenge and an opportunity. Journal of Japanese Linguistics, 30, 7-14.

- Snyder, E., Witmer, S.E., & Schmitt, H. (2017). English language learners and reading instruction: A review of the literature. *Preventing School Failure*, 61(2), 136-145. https://doi.org/10.1080/1045988X.2016.1219301
- Soto Huerta, M. E. & Pérez, B. (2015). Second-language literacy, immigration, and globalization. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 18(4), 485-500. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2014.928257
- Spear-Swerling, L., Brucker, P.O., & Alfano, M.P. (2005). Teachers' literacy-related knowledge and self-perceptions in relation to preparation and experience. *Annals* of Dyslexia, 55(2), 266-296.
- Spear-Swerling, L. & Cheesman, E.A. (2012). Teachers' knowledge base for implementing response-to-intervention models in reading. *Reading and Writing: An Interdisciplinary Journal.* https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-011-9338-3

Spees, L. P., Potochnick, S., & Perreira, K. M. (2016). The academic achievement of Limited English Proficient (LEP) youth in new and established immigrant states: Lessons from the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP). *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 24(99). https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.24.2130

Stader, D. L. (2013). Law and ethics in educational leadership (2nd ed.). Pearson.

Stewart, M. A., Walker, K., & Revelle, C. (2018). Learning from students: What, why, and how adolescent English learners want to read and write. *Texas Journal of Literacy Education*, 6(1), 23-40.

Sugarman, J. (2017). Beyond teaching English: Supporting high school completion by



immigrant and refugee students. Migration Policy Institute.

- Sugarman, J. (2020). Which English learners count when? Understanding state EL subgroup definitions in ESSA reporting. EL Insight #4. Migration Policy Institute.
- Swan, M. & Smith, B. (2001). Learner English: A teacher's guide to interference and other problems (2nd ed.). Cambridge University Press.

Swanson, E., Wanzek, J., McCulley, L., Stillman-Spisak, S., Vaughn, S., Simmons, D., Fogarty, M., & Hairrell, A. (2015). Literacy and text reading in middle and high school social studies and English language arts classrooms. *Reading & Writing Quarterly: Overcoming Learning Difficulties*, 1-24. https://doi.org/10.1080/10573569.2014.910718

- Tamimi Sa'D, S. H., & Rajabi, F. (2018). Teaching and learning vocabulary: What English language learners perceive to be effective and ineffective strategies. *CEPS Journal*, 8(1), 139-163.
- Taylor, M. L. (1993). The language experience approach. In J. Crandall & J. K. Peyton (Eds.), *Approaches to adult ESL literacy instruction* (pp. 47-58). Center for Applied Linguistics.

Treiman, R. (2018). What research tells us about reading instruction. *Psychological Science in the Public Interest, 19*(1), 1-4.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1529100618772272

Umansky, I., Hopkins, M., Dabach, D. B., Porter, L., Thompson, K., & Pompa, D.
 (2018). Understanding and supporting the educational needs of recently arrived immigrant English learner students: Lessons for state and local education agencies. Council of Chief State School Officers.



- United States Department of Education (USDOE). (2018). Non-Regulatory guidance: English learners and Title III of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA), as amended by the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA). Author. https://www2.ed.gov/policy/elsec/leg/essa/essatitleiiiguidenglishlearners 92016.pdf
- Unites States Department of State (USDOS). (n.d.). *Students: Language proficiency definitions*. Author. https://careers.state.gov/faq-items/language-proficiency-definitions/
- Vaughn, S., Martinez, L. R., Wanzek, J., Roberts, G., Swanson, E., & Fall, A. M. (2017). Improving content knowledge and comprehension for English language learners: Findings from a randomized control trial. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *109*(1), 22-34. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000069
- Vygotsky L. (1978). *Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes.* Harvard University Press.
- Vygotsky, L. (1986). Thought and language (A. Kozulin, Trans.). The MIT Press.
- Wagner, R.K. (2009). *Phonics inventory technical guide: Assessing phonics and sight words for older struggling readers*. Houghton Mifflin Harcourt.
- Wagner, R.K. (2001). Scholastic phonics inventory technical guide: A breakthrough tool for assessing foundational reading skills for students in grades 3-12. Scholastic, Inc.
- Walqui, A. (2000). Access and engagement: Program design and instructional approaches for immigrant students in secondary school. Center for Applied Linguistics.



- Walsh, C. E. (1999). Enabling academic success for secondary students with limited formal schooling: A study of the Haitian Literacy Program at Hyde Park High School in Boston. Northeast and Islands Regional Educational Laboratory at Brown University.
- Washburn, E.K., Joshi, R.M., Binks-Cantrell, E.S. (2011). Teacher knowledge of basic language concepts and dyslexis. *Dyslexia*, 71, 165-183. https://doi.org/10.1002/dys.426
- Washburn, E.K., Binks-Cantrell, E.S., Joshi, R.M., Martin-Chang, S., & Arrow, A.
 (2016). Preservice teacher knowledge of basic language constructs in Canada, England, New Zealand, and the USA. *Annals of Dyslexia*, 66(7), 7-26. https://doi.org/10.1007s11881-015-0115-x
- Wendt, J. L. (2013). Combating the crisis in adolescent literacy: Exploring literacy in the secondary classroom. *American Secondary Education*, 42(2), 38-48.
- Whelan Ariza, E. N., Morales-Jones, C. A., Yahya, N., & Zainuddin, H. (2010). Why TESOL? Theories & issues in teaching English to speakers of other languages in K-12 classrooms (4th ed.). Kendall Hunt Publishing.
- Wisconsin Center for Education Research (WCER). (2015). Focus on SLIFE: Students with limited or interrupted formal education. Author. https://wida.wisc.edu/resources/students-limited-or-interrupted-formal-education-

slife

Wong Fillmore, L. (2009). English language development: Acquiring the language needed for literacy and learning. *Research Into Practice*. Pearson.

Wong Fillmore, L. (2014). English language learners at the crossroads of educational



reform. TESOL Quarterly, 48(3), 624-632. https://doi.org/10.1002/tesq.174

- Yoncheva, Y.N., Wise, J., & McCandliss, B. (2015). Hemispheric specialization for visual words is shaped by attention to sublexical units during initial learning. *Brain & Language*, 23-33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandl.2015.04.001
- Zacarian, D. (2013). *Mastering academic language: A framework for supporting student achievement*. Corwin.
- Zacarian, D. & Haynes, J. (2012). *The essential guide for educating beginning English learners*. Corwin.
- Ziemke, L. (2014). An evaluation of a comprehensive web-based differentiated instruction literacy program designed for English language learners in an urban high school (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Nova Southeastern University.



Appendix A

Scarborough's Reading Rope



Scarborough's Reading Rope



Note. The image originally appeard in the following publication: Scarborough, H.S. (2001). Connecting early language and literacy to later reading (dis)abilities: Evidence, theory, and practice. In S. Neuman & D. Dickinson (Eds.), *Handbook for research in early literacy* (pp. 97-110). Gilford Press.



Appendix B

Teacher Knowledge Survey



Teacher Knowledge Survey

Teacher Knowledge Survey

Thank you for agreeing to take a one-time, anonymous survey. The survey will take approximately 20-25 minutes to complete.

The purpose of this study is to determine the extent to which teachers' perceptions and knowledge of basic literacy skills affects the teaching of these skills for secondary ELLs with limited or interrupted formal education in the high school setting.

As such, you are encouraged to complete this survey on your own without the help of others or support materials such as the internet or other reference materials.

Teacher Knowledge Survey	
Personal Data	
1. What is your gender?	
Female	
Male	
Non-binary/third gender	
Prefer not to say	
Prefer to self-describe	
2. What is your age?	
3. How long have you lived abroad con-	secutively in a country where a language other than English was
primarily spoken?	
Never	7 months- 1 year
1-3 weeks	1 - 2 years
1-6 months	2+ years



4. If you speak an additional language other than English, which term defines your proficiency in that language? [*Definitions of proficiency adapted from the U.S. Department of State (n.d.).]

- Elementary Proficiency (Able to satisfy routine travel needs)
- Limited Working Proficiency (Able to satisfy routine social demands and limited work requirements.)
- Minimum Professional Proficiency (Able to speak the language with sufficient accuracy to participate in most conversations on social, and professional topics.)
- Full Professional Proficiency (Able to use the language fluently and accurately related to professional needs.)
- Native/Bilingual (Equivalent to that of an educated native speaker.)
- I do not speak a language other than English.

Teacher Knowledge Survey

Training and Prior Education

5. Which term indicates your current level of education?

B.A./B.S.	M.A./M.S. +15 credits
B.A./B.S. +15 credits	PhD/EdD
M.A.M.S.	

6. How many university courses related to teaching ESL have you completed? (e.g. Second Language Acquisition, ESL, Reading, etc.)

0	6-8
1-2	9+
3-5	

7. What, if any, professional development or formal course work have you had that was specific to teaching of basic literacy skills? (e.g. Wilson Just Words, Orton Gillingham, etc.) Please list them.

131



8. WI	nat certifica	ations or	endorsements	do	you	hold?
-------	---------------	-----------	--------------	----	-----	-------

Early Childhood	
Elementary	
Secondary English	
ESOL	
Reading	
Gifted	
Secondary Social Studies	
Secondary Mathematics	
Secondary Science	
Other (please specify)	

Teacher Knowledge Survey

Previous Teaching Experience

9. Overall, how many years have you been teaching in schools?

10. In those years, how many years have you had English Language Learners (ELLs) in your classroom?

11. In your career, what grade levels have you taught? (Choose all that apply.)

PK		6th
К		7th
1st		8th
2nd	d	9th
3rd		10th
4th] 11th
5th		12th



Current reaching responsibilities	Current	Teaching	Responsibilities
-----------------------------------	---------	----------	------------------

12. What subject(s) do you currently teach?	
English Language Development (ELD)	English Language Arts
Intensive Reading	Physical Education
Developmental Language Arts through Reading (DLA-R)	Arts/Music
Mathematics	World Language
Science	
Other (please specify)	
L	
13. What grades(s) do you currently teach?	
К-5	
6-8	
9-12	
of 5 classes taught.)	
15. Of the students you teach, approximately what pe	rcentage are ELLs?
0-20%	61-80%
21-40%	81-100%
41-60%	Not sure
16. How many of your classes currently have SLIFE (stu	dents with limited or interrupted formal education) in
them?	
17. Of the students you teach approximately what as	
0.20%	61-80%
U V KOW	0 01-0010

81-100%

Not sure



21-40%

Personal Perception

SLIFE = students with limited or interrupted formal education

Basic literacy skills = foundational reading skills such as phonics, phonemic awareness, decoding

 Rate the following statements as STRONGLY DISAGREE, DISAGREE, NEUTRAL/NOT SURE, AGREE, STRONG AGREE.

	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neutral/Not Sure	Agree	Strongly Agree
Secondary SLIFE develop phonemic awareness without explicit instruction.	•	•	•	•	•
Phonics skills should be taught directly to secondary SLIFE for language acquisition.	C	0	C	0	C
Secondary SLIFE's reading ability is directly related to their phonics skill development.	•	0	•	0	•
Basic literacy skills should be explicitly taught to secondary SLIFE.	C	0	С	0	C
Secondary ESOL teachers should know basic literacy skills for SLIFE instruction.	•	0	•	0	•
Secondary SLIFE will develop basic literacy skills without direct instruction of those concepts.	C	0	C	0	С
Secondary SLIFE develop basic literacy skills through social interactions with peers.	•	•	•	•	•
Training I have received has prepared me to teach SLIFE basic literacy skills.	С	0	С	0	0
My knowledge of basic literacy skills is sufficient for instructional practices.	۲	•	•	•	۲
SLIFE develop basic literacy skills most effectively through indirect instruction.	С	0	0	0	0
For SLIFE success, separate (de- contextualized) instruction on phonics skills is needed.	•	•	•	•	•



Teacher Knowledge Survey

Knowledge and Skills

19. Please evaluate (using MINIMAL, MODERATE, VERY GOOD, EXPERT) your knowledge of:

	Minimal	Moderate	Very Good	Expert
Phonemic Awareness	0	0	\odot	0
Phonics	C	C	0	0
Fluency	0	\odot	•	•
Vocabulary	0	0	0	0
Comprehension	0	\odot	\odot	0
Children's literature	0	0	0	0
Teaching literacy skills to ELLs	•	•	•	•
Using assessment to inform reading instruction	0	0	0	0

Teacher Knowledge Survey

20. A phoneme refers to

a single letter.

a single speech sound.

a single unit of meaning.



🔵 no idea



21. If tife is a word, the letter "i" would probably sound like the "i" in

С	1		ceiling
С	beautiful	С	sing
С	find	C	no idea

Teacher Knowledge Survey		
22. A combination of two or three consonants pronounced so that each letter keeps its own identity is called:		
silent consonant	consonant blend	
C consonant digraph	🔿 no idea	
diphthong		

Teacher Knowledge Survey

23. How many speech sounds are in the following words? For example, the word "cat" has 3 speech sounds 'k'-'a'-'t'. Speech sounds do not necessarily equal the number of letters.

box	
grass	
ship	
moon	
brush	
knee	
through	


24. What type of task would the followin	ng be? "Say the word 'cat'. Now say the word without the /k/ sound."
blending	deletion
C rhyming	🔿 no idea
segmentation	
Teacher Knowledge Survey	
25. A "eaft o" is in the work	
Chicago	(aity
cat	none of the above
C chair	no idea
Teacher Knowledge Survey	
reacher Knowledge Garvey	
26. Identify the pair of words that begins	s with the same sound:
joke-goat	C chip-chemist
C chef-shoe	🔿 no idea
quiet-giant	
Teacher Knowledge Survey	
e next 2 items involve saying a word	and then reversing the order of the sounds. For example, the

27. If you say the word, and then reverse the order of the sounds, ice would be:

easy	⊖ sigh
🔘 sea	🔵 no idea
🔿 size	

28. If you say the word, and then reverse the sounds, enough would be:

\odot	fun	-	one
\subset	phone	\sim	no idea
\sim	funny		



137

Teacher Knowledge Sur	vey	
29. All of the following nonsense words have a silent letter, except:		
bamb	(knam	
wrin	C phop	
shipe	🔿 no idea	

Teacher Knowledge Survey

30. For each of the words on the left, determine the number of syllables and the number of morphemes. (Please be sure to give both the number of syllables and the number of morphemes, even though it may be the same number.)

	# of syllables	# of morphemes
disassemble		
heaven		
observer		
spinster		
pedestal		
frogs		
teacher		



31. Which of the following words has an example of a final stable syllable?

wave	napkin
bacon	none of the above
C paddle	🔿 no idea

Teacher Knowledge Survey

32. Which of the following words has 2 closed syllables?

wave
bacon
paddle
napkin
none of the above
no idea

Teacher Knowledge Survey

33. Which of the following words contains an open syllable?

wave
bacon
paddle
napkin
none of the above
no idea



34. Phonological awareness is:

the ability to use letter-sound correspondences to decode.

the understanding of how spoken language is broken down on idea and manipulated.

a teaching method of decoding skills.

Teacher Knowledge Survey

35. Phonemic awareness is:

- the same as phonological awareness.
- the understanding of how letters and sounds are put together to form words.
- the ability to use sound-symbol correspondences to read new words.

🔵 no idea

 the ability to break down and manipulate the individual sounds in spoken language.

Teacher Knowledge Survey

36. What is the rule that governs the use of 'c' in the initial position for /k/?

'c' is used for /k/ in the initial position before e, i, or y

none of the above

none of the above

- the use of 'c' for /k/ in the initial position is random and must on idea be memorized
- 'c' is used for /k/ in the initial position before a, o, u, or any consonant

Teacher Knowledge Survey

37. What is the rule that governs the use of 'k' in the initial position for /k/?

- 'k' is used for /k/ in the initial position before e, i, or y
- C the use of 'k' for /k/ in the initial position is random and must C no idea be memorized
- 'k' is used for /k/ in the initial position before a, o, u, or any consonant

Teacher Knowledge Survey

38. A morpheme refers to:

a single letter.

a single speech sound.

a single unit of meaning.





Appendix C

Resources for Basic Literacy Skills and Supporting Secondary SLIFE



Resource Information	Brief Explanation of Resource
Literacy Foundations for English Learners: A Comprehensive Guide to Evidence-Based Instruction (Cárdenas-Hagan, 2020)	Provides information about basic literacy skills (including spelling and writing) that are essential to literacy development for ELLs. Can be used in a book study group as there are application and extension activities included.
Research-Based Methods of Reading Instruction for English Language Learners (Linan- Thompson & Vaughn, 2007)	Provides information about the five components of literacy with specific examples of classroom application for ELLs. Additionally, multiple lists of words such as "two-phoneme and three-phoneme words" (p 26) and "most common rimes" (p. 46) provide usable information for secondary teachers of SLIFE.
Speech to Print: Language Essentials for Teachers (Moats, 2020) and Speech to Print: Language Exercises for Teachers Workbook (Moats & Rosow, 2020)	Provides explicit and practical knowledge about basic literacy constructs (phonetics, phonology, orthography, morphology, syntax, and semantics) to build teacher knowledge. The Workbook provides opportunities for educators to practice and apply skills learned and can be done through professional development and study groups.
Early Reading Accelerators Content Collections (K-2) (Achieve the Core, 2021) https://achievethecore.org/collection/9/early- reading-accelerators-k-2	Provides specific information about foundational and basic literacy skills that can build teachers' knowledge. While the resource is focused on K-2, the information and knowledge gained can be applied at the secondary level. Specific ideas for ELLs and remote learning are provided.
Phonics Instruction for Middle and High School ELLs (Robertson, 2009) https://www.colorincolorado.org/article/phonics- instruction-middle-and-high-school-ells	Provides practical strategies for using phonics instructional practices for secondary ELL students.



Reading 101 for English Language Learners (Robertson, 2019) https://www.colorincolorado.org/article/reading- 101-english-language-learners	Provides information to build teacher knowledge on basic literacy skills and their implications for ELLs. While the information is geared toward early elementary levels, the knowledge and skills addressed can be applied at the secondary level.
Integrating Morphological Knowledge in Literacy Instruction (Claravall, 2016)	Provides a framework and practical suggestions for developing morphemic analysis with students. While the focus is for teachers of students with disabilities, practical tips for any teacher are provided.
Learner English: A Teacher's Guide to Inference and Other Problems (Swan & Smith, 2001)	Provides discussion on linguistic features of other languages (e.g. Chinese, Dutch, Spanish, etc.) and their differences from English using basic literacy skill knowledge. Knowledge gained can inform instructional practices.
Essential Linguistics: What You Need To Know to Teach Reading, ESL, Spelling, Phonics, Grammar (Freeman & Freeman, 2004)	Provides discussion about various basic language constructs including phonology, phonics, and morphology as it relates to ELLs. Additionally, there are extension activities and discussion questions for group study.
Relevant Linguistics: An Introduction to the Structure and Use of English for Teachers (2 nd Ed.). (Justice, 2004)	Provides a practical guide for building knowledge and skills about phonology, phonics, morphology, and syntax. Included are multiple practice exercises to build knowledge and application of skills.
Boosting Achievement: Reaching Students with Interrupted or Minimal Education (Salva & Matis, 2017)	Provides specific resources and practical instructional practices for working with SLIFE. Additionally, resources for providing a balanced approach to literacy instruction utilizing basic literacy skills are provided.



Meeting the Needs of SLIFE: A Guide for Educators (DeCapua et al., 2020)	Provides information about working with and supporting SLIFE, and provides ideas on developing basic literacy skills for SLIFE at the secondary level. Additionally, resources such as "Common English Sight Words" (p. 49) are provided for educators.
Students with Interrupted Formal Education: Bridging Where They Are and What They Need (Custodio & O'Loughlin, 2017)	Provides information about working with SLIFE and creating instructional programs for this student group of ELLs. Specific instructional practices for developing basic literacy skills is also included.
Supporting Latino Students with Interrupted Formal Education: A Guide for Teachers (Digby, n.d.)	Provides a practical guide for supporting and providing instruction for SLIFE students at the secondary level. Practical solutions for instruction and literacy development are provided.
SIFE Manual: Bridges to Academic Success. (NYSDOE, 2019)	Provides various practical instructional strategies to specifically utilize in the instruction of SLIFE students. Additionally, information about developing literacy for SLIFE is included.
Interactive Guide to SLIFE (MDESE, 2019) https://www.doe.mass.edu/ele/slife/content/ index.html#/	Provides an interactive online overview of SLIFE and instructional supports that can be used to support literacy and language development.



Appendix D

Mutually Adaptive Language Paradigm



Mutually Adaptive Language Paradigm

SLIFE are as diverse a student group as the larger ELL group with students coming to the United States from all over the world and who not only learn to speak a new language but also learn to read and write in this new language in order to be successful in the secondary school context (Marrero Colón, 2018). For SLIFE, the difference and dissonance between their native schooling versus schooling in the United States can be greatly different (DeCapua & Marshall, 2010b). SLIFE must acclimate to a new culture (both community and school) as well as the more individualistic orientation of the Western-style schooling in the United States (DeCapua & Marshall, 2011b; Zacarian & Haynes, 2012).

In order to support SLIFE as they make this transition to the United States and attend to their new academic expectations, DeCapua & Marshall (2011a; 2011b; 2015) posited an "asset-based, culturally responsive instructional model" (DeCapua, 2020, p. 51) called the Mutually Adaptive Learning Paradigm (MALP). MALP is not a collection of instructional practices or strategies, but rather a framework to support the adaptation of priorities of both teachers and students (SLIFE) to understand what is essential and what can be adapted (DeCapua & Marshall, 2011a, 2011b; DeCapua, 2020). The three components of MALP are "accept conditions from SLIFE", "combine process from SLIFE and U.S. Schools", and "focus on U.S. learning activities with familiar language and content" (DeCapua & Marshall, 2010a, p. 53). In accepting conditions, teachers focus on both creating immediate relevancy for SLIFE and ensuring that there is interconnectedness in the learning (DeCapua & Marshall, 2011a). As teachers work to combine processes, they support students moving from shared responsibility to more



146

individual student accountability and from more oral traditions to writing tasks based on these oral accounts (DeCapua & Marshall, 2011a). Finally, there is a focus on decontextualized learning activities that support academic ways of thinking utilizing relevant content (DeCapua & Marshall, 2011a; DeCapua, 2020).

DeCapua and Marshall (2011a) posited the MALP Checklist that teachers can utilize to apply the principles of MALP in meaningful ways in the classroom (see Figure 5). The MALP framework recognizes the unique knowledge that SLIFE enter the classroom with, builds upon that knowledge fostering the interconnectedness of learning experiences, while also supporting the transition to more academic tasks in order for SLIFE to be successful within the U.S. school context (DeCapua & Marshall, 2011a; 2011b; DeCapua & Marshall, 2015; DeCapua, 2020).

Figure

The MALP Checklist

Mutually Adaptive Learning Paradigm-MALP Teacher Planning Checklist
A. Accept Conditions for Learning
A1. I am making this lesson/project immediately relevant to students. <i>Explain.</i>
A2. I am helping students develop and maintain interconnectedness. <i>Explain.</i>
B. Combine Processes for Learning
B1. I am incorporating shared responsibility and individual accountability. <i>Explain.</i>
B2. I am scaffolding the written word through oral interaction. <i>Explain</i> .
C. Focus on New Activities for Learning
C1. I am focusing on tasks requiring academic ways of thinking. <i>Explain.</i>
C2. I am making these tasks accessible with familiar language and content. <i>Explain.</i>

Note. Adapted from DeCapua & Marshall (2011a, p. 68).



Appendix E

Language Experience Approach



Language Experience Approach

For language minority students, word recognition skills and similar foundational literacy skills must be in place for full literacy development and reading comprehension (August & Shanahan, 2006). The Language Experience Approach (LEA) is a highly effective method that utilizes ELLs own experiences and language (Hoover et al., 2016; Salva & Matis, 2017).

LEA is not a new approach to teaching students in general or even English language learners. This approach was first introduced by Huey (1908) and developed in the 1960s and 1970s as a way to teach young elementary students to read (Hall, 1972; Taylor, 1993). Since that time, this approach has be utilized to support ELLs in their oral language and literacy development (Hall, 1972; Taylor, 1993; Moustafa & Penrose, 1985; Hoover et al., 2016; Salva & Matis, 2017). Hall (1970, 1972) found that LEA was an effective way to meet the psychological and linguistic needs of ELLs; and further, Taylor (1993) utilized LEA for adult ELL students to create appropriate texts for adults who have low-literacy skills.

Although there has been some criticism (Moustafa & Penrose, 1985) of LEA as a method for ELLs, more current research (Dankaro, 2015; Hoffner, 2004; Hoover et al., 2016; Salva & Matis, 2017) find that LEA's use of personalized experiences for literacy development supports literacy development while building students' self-identity. Other research (Hoffman, 2019; Molyneux & Hiorth, 2019; Stewart et al., 2018) indicated that, particularly for students from refugee or immigrant backgrounds, pedagogical practices that leverage students' lived experiences and are of high-interest are effective means to developing language and literacy. Related, Krashen and Terrell (1983) indicated that



texts used by ELLs should be at an appropriate level and be interesting which is supported by the LEA methodology of instruction.

LEA is flexible enough to be used in small groups, pairs, or whole group settings and integrates the four domains of language (Hoover et al., 2016; Taylor, 1993). "Vocabulary from the text can be starting places for teaching various word recognition approaches, such as the alphabetic principle, phonics, sight words, or morphological awareness" (Hoover et al., 2016, p. 104). Dankaro (2015) found that using LEA in a tenweek intervention program in Nigeria with newcomer students significantly increased sight word recognition. In a different context, Hoffner (2004) found that using an adaptive version of LEA improved a high school student's confidence in reading and improved fluency. Hoffner (2004) noted that in the LEA, due to the nature of the approach, respect for secondary students is an embedded feature particularly when learning grade level content or foundational literacy skills.

Students' *funds of knowledge* (González et al., 2005) or what they bring with them to the classroom is the basis of the LEA approach (Hall, 1970, 1972). Additionally, this interactive, culturally relevant methodology not only allows for foundational literacy skill development but also for content specific language and vocabulary development as well (August & Shanahan, 2006; Castles et al, 2018; Chenowith, 2014; Dankaro, 2015; Hoover et al., 2016; Huang, 2013; Ladson-Billings, 1995; NASEM, 2017).

Characteristics of the Language Experience Approach

While LEA can be used in a variety of contexts and settings (Hoover et al., 2016), there are some basic characteristics that are attributed to this approach. Hall (1970) describes common elements to LEA as being student composed, integration of the four



domains of language, learning and teaching are communicative and creative, and the products are personalized. During the LEA process, students collaboratively discuss a shared experience, the teacher writes that account out for all to see, and then this text becomes the basis for other literacy activities (Hall, 1970; Hoover et al., 2016; Salva & Matis, 2017). The shared experience can be one that students have had previous to coming to the learning environment or one that is co-created within the confines of the classroom. Examples of shared experiences could be: leaving one's country, living in an apartment, living through a hurricane, attending a field trip, playing with a younger sibling, and/or viewing the same photo or video.

The following steps for LEA are adapted from research (Hall, 1970; Dankaro, 2015; Moustafa & Penrose, 1985; Salva & Matis, 2017; Taylor, 1993):

1. With the teacher, students describe a shared experience. Students are listening to others and orally describing the event.

2. The teacher writes exactly what is being dictated on chart paper for all in the class to see. This will become the text used for literacy development and practice.

3. First, the teacher models by reading the text aloud and tracking the text visually. Next, the students read the text aloud with the teacher in unison at least one time but up to three depending on the length of the text. The students then read the text again with partners each taking turns reading the text.

4. The teacher utilizes the text for the development of basic literacy skills and vocabulary development.

5. Each student receives a copy of the text and practices reading the text individually.



6. For two days, steps 3-5 are repeated; then on the third day, the process would start over again. After several weeks, students have several texts with which to practice reading independently. The teacher can continue to utilize these texts to focus on foundational literacy skill development. Drawing specific examples of phonological, phonemic, phonics, or morphological skills from the co-created text.

Through the process of co-creating shared experienced texts, students begin to develop foundational literacy skills through explicit teaching while having the opportunity to develop oral language, vocabulary, fluency, and comprehension through context rich, culturally relevant literacy activities.

